GLOBAL DYNAMICS OF SOME SPATIALLY HETEROGENEOUS POPULATION MODELS









GLOBAL DYNAMICS OF SOME SPATIALLY HETEROGENEOUS POPULATION MODELS

by

©Fang Zhang

A thesis submitted to the School of Graduate Studies in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

Department of Mathematics and Statistics

Memorial University of Newfoundland

August

2006 Submitted

St. John's

Newfoundland

Canada



Library and Archives Canada

Published Heritage Branch

395 Wellington Street Ottawa ON K1A 0N4 Canada Bibliothèque et Archives Canada

Direction du Patrimoine de l'édition

395, rue Wellington Ottawa ON K1A 0N4 Canada

> Your file Votre référence ISBN: 978-0-494-30442-6 Our file Notre référence ISBN: 978-0-494-30442-6

NOTICE:

The author has granted a nonexclusive license allowing Library and Archives Canada to reproduce, publish, archive, preserve, conserve, communicate to the public by telecommunication or on the Internet, loan, distribute and sell theses worldwide, for commercial or noncommercial purposes, in microform, paper, electronic and/or any other formats.

The author retains copyright ownership and moral rights in this thesis. Neither the thesis nor substantial extracts from it may be printed or otherwise reproduced without the author's permission.

AVIS:

L'auteur a accordé une licence non exclusive permettant à la Bibliothèque et Archives Canada de reproduire, publier, archiver, sauvegarder, conserver, transmettre au public par télécommunication ou par l'Internet, prêter, distribuer et vendre des thèses partout dans le monde, à des fins commerciales ou autres, sur support microforme, papier, électronique et/ou autres formats.

L'auteur conserve la propriété du droit d'auteur et des droits moraux qui protège cette thèse. Ni la thèse ni des extraits substantiels de celle-ci ne doivent être imprimés ou autrement reproduits sans son autorisation.

In compliance with the Canadian Privacy Act some supporting forms may have been removed from this thesis.

While these forms may be included in the document page count, their removal does not represent any loss of content from the thesis.



Conformément à la loi canadienne sur la protection de la vie privée, quelques formulaires secondaires ont été enlevés de cette thèse.

Bien que ces formulaires aient inclus dans la pagination, il n'y aura aucun contenu manquant.

Abstract

The conjoining of nonlinear dynamics and biology has brought about significant advances in both areas, with biology promoting developments in the theory of dynamical systems and nonlinear dynamics providing a tool for understanding biological phenomena. Since the 1970's, various differential equations models have been proposed to study the evolutionary (long term) behavior of interacting species, the transmission of infectious diseases, biological invasions and disease spread. The purpose of this PhD thesis research project is to investigate the global dynamics and traveling waves in some spatially heterogeneous population models.

In chapter 1, we present some elementary concepts and theorems based on the theories of uniform persistence and coexistence state, chain transitive sets, monotone dynamics, spreading speeds and traveling waves.

In chapter 2, we study the global dynamics of a non-autonomous predator-prey system with dispersion. We establish sufficient conditions for uniform persistence and global extinction, the existence, uniqueness, and global stability of the positive periodic solutions. After that, we lift these results to asymptotically periodic systems.

It has been observed that population dispersal affects the spread of many infectious

diseases. An epidemic model in a patchy environment with periodic coefficients is investigated in chapter 3. Motivated by the works of Wang and Zhao [51], we present a disease transmission model with population dispersal among n patches, and we assumed that these coefficients are periodic with a common period due to the seasonal effects. We focus mainly on establishing a threshold between the extinction and the uniform persistence of the disease, and the conditions under which the positive periodic solution is globally asymptotically stable.

In the book [41], L. Rass and J. Radcliffe raised an open problem on the spreading speed and traveling waves for an epidemic model on the integer lattice Z. We address this problem in chapter 4 by appealing to the theory of spreading speeds and traveling waves for monotone semiflows [34]. More precisely, we establish the existence of asymptotic speeds of spread, and show that this spreading speed coincides with the minimal wave speed for monotone traveling waves.

Chapter 5 is devoted to the investigation of the asymptotic behavior for a reactiondiffusion model with a quiescent stage, which was proposed by Hadeler and Lewis [18]. By appealing to the theory of spreading speeds and traveling waves for monotone semiflows, we establish the existence of asymptotic speed of spread and show that it coincides with the minimal wave speed for monotone traveling waves. By the theory of monotone dynamical systems and the persistence theory, we prove a threshold type result on the global stability of either the zero solution or a unique positive steady state in the case where the spatial domain is bounded.

iii

To illustrate the obtained mathematical results, we also provide numerical simulations in chapters 2–5.

At last, we summarize the results we have obtained in the thesis, and also point out some problems for future research in chapter 6.

Acknowledgements

I would like to express my great appreciation to my supervisor, Professor Xiao-Qiang Zhao. Throughout my program, he put great efforts to train me to be a mature mathematician. He guided me into the amazing area of dynamical systems and mathematical biology, taught me the research methods, gave me insightful suggestions on my research project, financially supported me to go to summer schools and international conferences. Without his help, this work would not have been possible. Being a very hard working and productive scholar, and a passionate and patient teacher, Professor Zhao serves me well as a model in my further career. I also appreciate his great help when I just came to Canada three years ago. He spent lots of time helping me to settle down and get used to my new life.

I wish to express my sincere thanks to Professor Hermann Brunner for teaching me numerical simulations of partial differential equations. His brilliant insight in the course and great willingness to help students make him one of the best professors I have ever had. Also, I would like to thank Professor Andy Foster for his constant encouragement and volunteering as my teaching supervisor in the Graduate Program of Teaching, Professor David Pike and Professor Serpil Kocabiyik for serving on the supervisory committee for my PhD program.

v

I would like to take this opportunity to thank the NSERC of Canada, MITACS of Canada, the School of Graduate Studies for supporting me with the graduate fellowship. I am also grateful to the Department of Mathematics and Statistics headed by Professors Herb Gaskill, Bruce Watson and currently by Professor Chris Radford for providing me with a teaching assistant fellowship and convenient facilities. Thanks go to all staff members at the department for their help.

Thank all of my friends in the Memorial University. Dashun Xu, Yubo Zou, Lei Li have helped me with computer skills. Jiajia Zhang, Pengfei Guo, Yu Jin, Xiaoxia Jiang, Ying Zhong, Namin Yu, Ryan Pugh demonstrated understanding and offer help whenever I need them.

I would like to thank Professors Dongmei Xiao, Yuan Yuan, and Jie Xiao for their constant encouragement and suggestions.

I deeply thank my parents. Their understanding and emotional support have been inspiring me to complete my studies.

It is my great pleasure to thank Mr. Jack Pugh and Mrs. France Pugh for their support and help. They have always been treating me as their own daughter. Their help makes my life as an international student much easier.

I reserve special recognition for my common-law partner Ash Pugh. He has experienced almost every high and low point of my studies and personal life along with

vi

me. His love and support are very important to me.

Fang Zhang

Table of Contents

Abstract	ii	
Acknowledgements	\mathbf{v}	
List of Figures		
Chapter 1 Preliminaries	1	
1.1 Uniform persistence and chain-transitive sets	1	
1.2 Monotone dynamics	7	
1.3 Spreading speeds and traveling waves	9	
Chapter 2 A Nonautonomous Predator-Prey Model	15	
2.1 Introduction	15	
2.2 Persistence and positive periodic solutions	19	
2.3 Global extinction and numerical simulations	27	
2.4 Asymptotically periodic case	33	
Chapter 3 A Periodic Epidemic Model 36		
3.1 Introduction \ldots	37	
3.2 Threshold dynamics	40	
3.3 The positive periodic solutions	55	
3.4 Numerical simulations	63	
Chapter 4 A Lattice Epidemic Model	68	

4.1 Introduction $\ldots \ldots 6$;9
4.2 Existence and comparison of solutions	0
4.3 Spreading speed and traveling waves	8
4.4 Multi-population case	6
4.4.1 Existence and comparison of solutions	6
4.4.2 Spreading speed and traveling waves	3
Chapter 5 A Reaction-Diffusion Model With a Quiescent Stage 10	5
5.1 Introduction \ldots 10	6
5.2 Spreading speed and traveling waves	17
5.3 Dynamics in a bounded domain	:0
5.4 Numerical simulations \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots \ldots 12	9
5.5 Discussion \ldots 13	2
Chapter 6 Summary 13	5

List of Figures

2.1	The solution of system (2.10): Global coexistence	31
2.2	The solution of system (2.11): Global extinction \ldots \ldots \ldots	32
3.1	The solution of system $(3.4.32)$: The extinction of the disease. The	
	parameters of the system are as follows: μ = 0.2, c = 0.1, θ = 1, γ =	
	$4, m = 1, p = 2\pi, q = 0.1, r = 1$	66
3.2	The solution of system (3.4.32): The uniform persistence of the dis-	
	ease. The parameters of the system are as follows: $\mu=2,c=1,\theta=$	
	$1, \gamma = 0.1, m = 1, p = 2\pi, q = 1, r = 10 \dots \dots \dots \dots \dots \dots$	67
4.1	The solution of system $(4.2.2)$: A solution with compact support.	103
4.2	The solution of system (4.2.2): A traveling wave solution	104
5.1	A solution with compact support	130
5.2	A traveling wave solution	131
5.3	Global attractivity of the zero solution	132
5.4	Global attractivity of the positive steady state	132

x

Chapter 1

Preliminaries

In this chapter, we present some terminologies and known results which will be used in this thesis. They are involved in global attractors, uniform persistence, chain transitive sets, monotone dynamical systems, and the newly developed theory for spreading speeds and traveling waves.

1.1 Uniform persistence and chain-transitive sets

Let (X, d) be a complete metric space with metric d. Recall that the Kuratowski measure of noncompactness, α , is defined by

 $\alpha(B) = inf\{r: B \text{ has a finite cover of diameter} < r\},$

for any bounded set B of X.

Definition 1.1.1 Let X be a metric space with metric d and $f: X \to X$ a continuous map. A bounded set A is said to attract a bounded set B in X if $\lim_{n\to\infty} \sup_{x\in B} \{d(f^n(x), A)\}$ = 0. A subset $A \subset X$ is said to be an attractor for f if A is nonempty, compact and invariant (f(A) = A), and A attracts some open neighborhood U of itself. A global attractor for $f: X \to X$ is an attractor that attracts every point in X. **Definition 1.1.2** A continuous mapping $f : X \to X$ is said to be α -condensing if f takes bounded sets to bounded sets and $\alpha(f(B)) < \alpha(B)$ for any nonempty closed bounded set $B \subset X$ with $\alpha(B) > 0$; asymptotically smooth if for any nonempty closed bounded set $B \subset X$ for which $f(B) \subset B$, there is a compact set $J \subset B$ such that Jattracts B.

Theorem 1.1.1 [63, Theorem 1.1.2] If $f : X \to X$ is asymptotically smooth and point dissipative, and if orbits of bounded sets are bounded, then there exists a connected global attractor A that attracts each bounded set in X.

Definition 1.1.3 Let $f: X \to X$ be a continuous map and $A \subset X$ be a nonempty invariant set for f. We say A is internally chain-transitive if for any $a, b \in A$ and any $\epsilon > 0$, there is a finite sequence x_1, \dots, x_m in A with $x_1 = a, x_m = b$ such that $d(f(x_i), x_{i+1}) < \epsilon, 1 \le i \le m - 1$. The sequence $\{x_1, \dots, x_m\}$ is called an ϵ -chain in A connecting a and b.

Let $\omega > 0$ be fixed. We consider a periodic system of ordinary differential equations

$$\begin{cases} \frac{dx}{dt} = F(t, x) \\ x(0) = x_0 \in \mathbb{R}^n_+, \end{cases}$$
(1.1)

where $x = (x_1, ..., x_n) \in \mathbb{R}^n$ and $\mathbb{R}^n_+ = \{x \in \mathbb{R}^n : x_i \ge 0, 1 \le i \le n\}$. We assume that $F : \mathbb{R}^1_+ \times \mathbb{R}^n_+ \to \mathbb{R}^n_+$ is continuous and ω -periodic in t, that all partial derivatives $\frac{\partial F_i}{\partial x_j}, 1 \le i, j \le n$, exist and are continuous on $\mathbb{R}^1_+ \times \mathbb{R}^n_+$, and that every solution $\phi(t, x)$ of (1.1) satisfying $\phi(0, x) = x \in \mathbb{R}^n_+$ exists globally on $[0, \infty]$. By the proof of [63, Lemma 5.1.1], it is easy to see the following result holds.

Theorem 1.1.2 Assume that there exists some $1 \le i \le n$, such that $F_i \ge x_i F_{0i}(t, x)$, $\forall (t, x) \in \mathbb{R}^1_+ \times \mathbb{R}^n_+$, where $F_{0i} : \mathbb{R}^{n+1}_+ \to \mathbb{R}^n_+$ is continuous and ω -periodic in t. If

$$u^{*}(t) = (u_{1}^{*}(t), \dots, u_{i-1}^{*}(t), 0, u_{i+1}^{*}(t), \dots, u_{n}^{*}(t))$$

is a nonnegative ω -periodic solution of (1.1) such that $\int_0^{\omega} F_{0i}(t, u^*(t))dt > 0$, then there exists $\delta > 0$ such that

$$\limsup_{n \to \infty} d(\phi(n\omega, x), u^*(0)) \ge \delta, \, \forall x \in Int(\mathbb{R}^n_+).$$

Let $f : X \to X$ be a continuous map and $X_0 \subset X$ an open set. Define $\partial X_0 = X \setminus X_0$, and $M_{\partial} = \{x \in \partial X_0 : f^n(x) \in \partial X_0, \forall n \ge 0\}$, which may be empty.

Definition 1.1.4 A function $f : X \to X$ is said to be uniformly persistent with respect to $(X_0, \partial X_0)$ if there exists $\eta > 0$ such that $\liminf_{n\to\infty} d(f^n(x), \partial X_0) \ge \eta$ for all $x \in X_0$.

Definition 1.1.5 Let X be a complete metric space with metric d, and let $\omega > 0$. A family of mappings $T(t) : X \to X, t \ge 0$, is called an ω -periodic semiflow on X if it possesses the following properties:

(1) T(0) = I, where I is the identity map on X;

(2) $T(t + \omega) = T(t) \circ T(\omega), \forall t \ge 0;$

(3) T(t)x is continuous in $(t, x) \in [0, \infty) \times X$.

In particular, if (2) holds for any $\omega > 0$, T(t) is called an autonomous semiflow.

Let $T(t): X \to X, t \ge 0$, be an ω -periodic semiflow with $T(t)X_0 \subset X_0, \forall t \ge 0$. The following three abstract results will be used in our analysis of periodic systems.

Theorem 1.1.3 [63, Theorem 3.1.1] Let T(t) be an ω -periodic semiflow on X with $T(t)X_0 \subset X_0, \forall t \ge 0$. Assume that $S := T(\omega)$ is point dissipative in X and compact. Then the uniform persistence of S with respect to $(X_0, \partial X_0)$ implies that of $T(t) : X \to X$.

Theorem 1.1.4 [63, Theorem 1.3.1] Assume that

(1) $f(X_0) \subset X_0$ and f has a global attractor A;

(2) There exists a finite sequence $\mathcal{M} = \{M_1, \dots, M_k\}$ of disjoint, compact and isolated invariant sets in ∂X_0 such that

(a) $\Omega(M_{\partial}) := \bigcup_{x \in M_{\partial}} \omega(x) \subset \bigcup_{i=1}^{k} M_{i};$

- (b) No subset of \mathcal{M} forms a cycle in ∂X_0 ;
- (c) M_i is isolated in X;

(d) $W^{s}(M_{i}) \cap X_{0} = \emptyset$ for each $1 \leq i \leq k$.

Then there exists $\delta > 0$ such that for any compact internally chain-transitive set L with $L \not\subset M_i$ for all $1 \leq i \leq k$, we have $\inf_{x \in L} d(x, \partial X_0) > \delta$. In particular, f is uniformly persistent in the sense that there exists $\eta > 0$ such that $\liminf_{n \to \infty} d(f^n(x), \partial X_0) \ge \eta$ for all $x \in X_0$.

Theorem 1.1.5 [63, Theorem 1.3.6] Let X be a closed subset of a Banach space $(E, \|\cdot\|), X_0$ be a convex and relatively open subset in X, and $f: X \to X$ be a continuous map with $f(X_0) \subset X_0$. Assume that $f: X \to X$ is point dissipative and compact, and that f is uniformly persistent with respect to $(X_0, \partial X_0)$. Then there exists a global attractor A_0 for $f: X_0 \to X_0$, and f has a coexistence state $x_0 = f(x_0) \in A_0$.

Theorem 1.1.6 [37, Theorem 3.7] Let $f : X \to X$ be a continuous map with $f(X_0) \subset X_0$. Assume that $f : X \to X$ is asymptotically smooth and uniformly persistent, and that f has a global attractor A. Then $f : X_0 \to X_0$ has a global attractor A_0 .

Theorem 1.1.7 [37, Theorem 4.7] Let X be a closed and convex subset of a Banach space $(E, \|\cdot\|), X_0 \subset X$ be open and convex in E, and $\Phi(t) : X \to X$ be a continuoustime semiflow on X with $\Phi(t)(X_0) \subset X_0, \forall t \ge 0$. Assume that $\Phi(t)$ is α -condensing for each t > 0, and that $\Phi(t) : X_0 \to X_0$ has a global attractor A_0 . Then $\Phi(t)$ has an equilibrium $x_0 \in A_0$.

Let $f: U \times \Lambda \to U$ be continuous, where $U \subset X$, X is a Banach space, and Λ is a metric space with metric ρ . We write $f_{\lambda} = f(\cdot, \lambda)$ and use the notation $B_X(x,s)(B_{\Lambda}(\lambda,s))$ for the open ball of radius s about the point $x \in X(\lambda \in \Lambda)$. For a linear operator A on X, we write r(A) for its spectral radius. **Theorem 1.1.8** [44] Let $(x_0, \lambda_0) \in U \times \Lambda$, $B_X(x_0, \delta) \subset U$ for some $\delta > 0$ and assume that $D_x f(x, \lambda)$ exists and is continuous in $B_X(x_0, \delta) \times \Lambda$. Suppose that $f(x_0, \lambda_0) = x_0$, $r(D_x f(x_0, \lambda_0)) < 1$, and $f_{\lambda_0}^n(x) \to x_0$ for every $x \in U$. In addition, suppose that

(1) For each $\lambda \in \Lambda$, there is a set $B_{\lambda} \subset U$ such that for each $x \in U$, there exists an integer $N = N(x, \lambda)$ such that $f_{\lambda}^{N}(x) \in B_{\lambda}$;

(2) $C = \overline{\bigcup_{\lambda \in \Lambda} f_{\lambda}(B_{\lambda})}$ is compact in U.

Then there exist $\epsilon_0 > 0$ and a continuous map $\hat{x} : B_{\Lambda}(\lambda_0, \epsilon_0) \to U$ such that $\hat{x}(\lambda_0) = x_0$, $f(\hat{x}(\lambda), \lambda) = \hat{x}(\lambda)$, and $f_{\lambda}^n x \to \hat{x}(\lambda), \forall x \in U, \lambda \in B_{\Lambda}(\lambda_0, \epsilon_0)$.

For each $\lambda \in \Lambda$, let $S_{\lambda} : X \to X$ be a continuous map such that $S_{\lambda}(x)$ is continuous in (λ, x) . Assume that every positive orbit for S_{λ} has compact closure in X, and that the set $\bigcup_{\lambda \in \Lambda, x \in X} \omega_{\lambda}(x)$ has compact closure, where $\omega_{\lambda}(x)$ denotes the omega limit of x for discrete semiflow $\{S_{\lambda}^{n}\}$.

Theorem 1.1.9 [63, Theorem 1.4.2] Assume that $S_{\lambda}(X_0) \subset X_0, \forall \lambda \in \Lambda$. Let $\lambda_0 \in \Lambda$ be fixed, and assume further that

- (1) $S_{\lambda_0} : X \to X$ has a global attractor, and there exists an acyclic covering $\{M_1, \dots, M_k\}$ of $\Omega(M_\partial)$ for f in ∂X_0 ;
- (2) There exists $\delta_0 > 0$ such that for any $\lambda \in \Lambda$ with $\rho(\lambda, \lambda_0) < \delta_0$ and any $x \in X_0$, $\limsup_{n \to \infty} d(S^n_{\lambda}(x), M_i) \ge \delta_0, 1 \le i \le k.$

Then there exists $\delta > 0$ such that $\liminf_{n\to\infty} d(S^n_{\lambda}(x), \partial X_0) \ge \delta$ for any $\lambda \in \Lambda$ with $\rho(\lambda, \lambda_0) < \delta$ and for any $x \in X_0$.

To study asymptotically periodic systems, we also need the following three results.

Theorem 1.1.10 [63, Lemma 1.2.2] Let $T_n : X \to X$, $n \ge 0$, be an asymptotically autonomous discrete process with limit $S : X \to X$. Then the omega limit set of any precompact orbit of $\{T_n\}$ is internally chain transitive for S.

Theorem 1.1.11 [63, Theorem 1.2.1] Let A be an attractor, and C a compact internally chain transitive set for $S: X \to X$. If $C \cap W^s(A) \neq \emptyset$, then $C \subset A$.

Theorem 1.1.12 [63, Theorem 1.2.2] Assume that each fixed point of f is an isolated invariant set, that there is no cyclic chain of fixed points, and that every precompact orbit converges to some fixed point of f. Then any compact internally chain-transitive set is a fixed point of f.

1.2 Monotone dynamics

Let (E, P) be an ordered Banach space with the positive cone P having nonempty interior Int(P). For $x, y \in E$, we write $x \ge y$ if $x - y \in P$, x > y if $x - y \in P \setminus \{0\}$, and $x \gg y$ if $x - y \in Int(P)$.

Definition 1.2.1 Let U be a subset of E, and $f: U \to U$ a continuous map. The map f is said to be monotone if $x \ge y$ implies that $f(x) \ge f(y)$; strictly monotone if x > y implies that f(x) > f(y); strongly monotone if x > y implies that $f(x) \gg f(y)$. **Theorem 1.2.1** (Dancer-Hess Lemma) [11, Proposition 1] Let $u_1 < u_2$ be fixed points of the strictly monotone continuous mapping $f: U \to U$, let $I := [u_1, u_2] \subset U$, and assume that f(I) is precompact and f has no fixed point distinct from u_1 and u_2 in I. Then either

- (1) there exists an entire orbit $\{x_n\}_{n\to-\infty}^{\infty}$ of f in I such that $x_{n+1} > x_n, \forall n \in \mathbb{N}$, and $\lim_{n\to-\infty} x_n = u_1$ and $\lim_{n\to\infty} x_n = u_2$, or
- (2) there exists an entire orbit $\{y_n\}_{n \to -\infty}^{\infty}$ of f in I such that $y_{n+1} < y_n, \forall n \in \mathbb{N}$, and $\lim_{n \to -\infty} y_n = u_2 \text{ and } \lim_{n \to \infty} y_n = u_1.$

Definition 1.2.2 A continuous map $f : X \to X$ is said to be subhomogeneous if $f(\lambda x) \ge \lambda f(x)$ for any $x \in X$ and $\lambda \in [0,1]$; strictly subhomogeneous if $f(\lambda x) > \lambda f(x)$ for any $x \in X$ with $x \gg 0$ and $\lambda \in (0,1)$.

Theorem 1.2.2 [62, Lemma 1] Let either $V = [0, b]_E$ with $b \gg 0$, or V = P. Assume $f: V \to V$ is continuous, strongly monotone and strictly subhomogeneous on V. Then f admits at most one positive fixed point in V.

Theorem 1.2.3 [63, Theorem 2.3.4] Let $V = [0,b]_E$ with $b \gg 0$ and $f: V \to V$ be a continuous map. Assume that

(1) $f: V \rightarrow V$ is strongly monotone and strictly subhomogeneous;

(2) $f : V \rightarrow V$ is asymptotically smooth, and every positive orbit of f in V is bounded;

- (3) f(0) = 0, and the derivative Df(0) is compact and strongly positive.
- Let r(Df(0)) be the spectral radius of Df(0). Then the following statements are valid:
- (a) If $r(Df(0)) \leq 1$, then every positive orbit in V converges to 0;
- (b) If r(Df(0)) > 1, then there exists a unique fixed point $u^* \gg 0$ in V such that every positive orbit in $V \setminus \{0\}$ converges to u^* .

1.3 Spreading speeds and traveling waves

Let \mathbb{C} be the set of all bounded and continuous functions from \mathbb{H} to \mathbb{R}^k , where $\mathbb{H} = \mathbb{R}$ or \mathbb{Z} . We regard any vector in \mathbb{R}^k as a function in \mathbb{C} .

For $\varsigma = (\varsigma_1, \ldots, \varsigma_k), \xi = (\xi_1, \ldots, \xi_k) \in \mathbb{C}$, we write $\varsigma \ge \xi(\varsigma \gg \xi)$ provided $\varsigma_i(x) \ge \xi_i(x)(\varsigma_i(x) > \xi_i(x)), \forall 1 \le i \le k, x \in \mathbb{H}$, and $\varsigma > \xi$ provided $\varsigma \ge \xi$ but $\varsigma \ne \xi$. For any two vectors a, b in \mathbb{R}^k , we can define $a \ge (>, \gg)b$ similarly. For any $r \in \mathbb{R}^k$ with $r \gg 0$, we define

$$\mathbb{R}^k_r := \{ u \in \mathbb{R}^k : r \ge u \ge 0 \}, \quad \mathbb{C}_r := \{ u \in \mathbb{C} : r \ge u \ge 0 \}$$

We always equip \mathbb{R}^k with the norm $||(u_1, \ldots, u_k)|| = \max\{|u_i| : 1 \le i \le k\}$ and the positive cone \mathbb{R}^k_+ , so that \mathbb{R}^k is an ordered Banach space. We also equip \mathbb{C} with the compact open topology, that is, $u^n \to u$ in \mathbb{C} means that the sequence of $u^n(x)$ converges to u(x) as $n \to \infty$ uniformly for x in any compact subset of \mathbb{H} . Moreover, we define the metric function $d(\cdot, \cdot)$ in \mathbb{C} with respect to this topology by

$$d(u,v) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{\max_{|x| \le k} ||u(x) - v(x)||}{2^k}, \quad \forall u, v \in \mathbb{C},$$

so that (\mathbb{C}, d) is a metric space.

Define the reflection operator \mathcal{R} by $\mathcal{R}[u](x) = u(-x)$. Given $h \in \mathbb{H}$, define the translation operator $T_h[u](x) = u(x-h)$. Let $v \gg 0$ in \mathbb{R}^k and $Q : \mathbb{C}_v \to \mathbb{C}_v$. We impose the following hypotheses on Q:

(A1)
$$Q[\mathcal{R}[u]] = \mathcal{R}[Q[u]], \quad T_h[Q[u]] = Q[T_h[u]], \forall h \in \mathbb{H}.$$

(A2) $Q: \mathbb{C}_v \to \mathbb{C}_v$ is continuous with respect to the compact open topology.

- (A3) $\{Q(u)(x) : u \in \mathbb{C}_v, x \in \mathbb{H}\}$ is a precompact subset of \mathbb{R}^k .
- (A4) $Q : \mathbb{C}_{v} \to \mathbb{C}_{v}$ is monotone (order preserving) in the sense that $Q[u] \ge Q[\bar{u}]$ whenever $u \ge \bar{u}$.

Note that the hypothesis (A1) implies that $Q[u] \in \mathbb{R}_v^k$ whenever $u \in \mathbb{R}_v^k$. Thus, Q is also a map from \mathbb{R}_v^k to \mathbb{R}_v^k .

(A5) $Q : \mathbb{R}_{v}^{k} \to \mathbb{R}_{v}^{k}$ admits exactly two fixed points 0 and v, and for any $\epsilon > 0$, there is $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}_{v}^{k}$ with $||\alpha|| < \epsilon$ such that $Q[\alpha] \gg \alpha$.

By [34, Theorems 2.11 and 2.15], it then follows that the discrete-time semiflow $\{Q^n\}_{n=0}^{\infty}$ (in short, the map Q) on \mathbb{C}_v admits an asymptotic speed of spread c^* . A linear operators approach was also developed in [34] to estimate the spreading speed c^* of Q. Let $M : \mathbb{C} \to \mathbb{C}$ be a linear operator with the following properties:

- (B1) M is continuous with respect to the compact open topology.
- (B2) M is a positive operator, that is, $M[u] \ge 0$ whenever u > 0.
- (B3) For any uniformly bounded subset A of C, the set $\{M[u](x) : u \in A, x \in \mathbb{H}\}\$ is bounded in \mathbb{R}^k .

(B4)
$$M[\mathcal{R}[u]] = \mathcal{R}[M[u]], \quad T_h[M[u]] = M[T_h[u]], \forall u \in \mathbb{C}, h \in \mathbb{H}.$$

(B5) M can be extended to a linear operator on the linear space

$$\bar{\mathbb{C}} := \{ u = u_1 e^{\mu_1 x} + u_2 e^{\mu_2 x} : u_1, u_2 \in \mathbb{C}, \mu_1, \mu_2 \in \mathbb{R}, x \in \mathbb{H} \},\$$

such that if $u_n, u \in \overline{\mathbb{C}}$ and $u_n(x) \to u(x)$ uniformly on any bounded set, then $M[u_n](x) \to M[u](x)$ uniformly on any bounded set.

By property (B4), M is also a linear operator on \mathbb{R}^k . Define the linear map $B_\mu: \mathbb{R}^k \to \mathbb{R}^k$ by

$$B_{\mu}[\sigma] = M[\sigma e^{-\mu x}](0), \quad \forall \sigma \in \mathbb{R}^k.$$

In particular, $B_0 = M$ on \mathbb{R}^k . If $\sigma_n, \sigma \in \mathbb{R}^k$ and $\sigma_n \to \sigma$ as $n \to \infty$, then $\sigma_n e^{-\mu x} \to \sigma e^{-\mu x}$ uniformly on any bounded subset of \mathbb{H} . Thus, $B_{\mu}[\sigma_n] = M[\sigma_n e^{-\mu x}](0) \to M[\sigma e^{-\mu x}](0) = B_{\mu}[\sigma]$, and hence B_{μ} is continuous. Moreover, B_{μ} is a positive operator on \mathbb{R}^k . Assume that

(B6) For any $\mu \ge 0$, B_{μ} is a positive operator, and there is n_0 such that $B_{\mu}^{n_0} = \underbrace{B_{\mu}B_{\mu}\dots B_{\mu}}_{n_0}$ is a compact and strongly positive linear operator on \mathbb{R}^k .

100

(B7) The principal eigenvalue $\lambda(0)$ of B_0 is larger than 1.

Let $\Phi(\mu) = \frac{1}{\mu} \ln \lambda(\mu), \mu \ge 0$, where $\lambda(\mu)$ is the principal eigenvalue of B_{μ} . The following result is useful for the estimate of the spreading speed.

Theorem 1.3.1 [34, Theorem 3.10] Let Q be an operator on \mathbb{C}_v satisfying (A1)-(A5) and c^* be the asymptotic speed of spread of Q. Assume that the linear operator Msatisfies (B1)-(B7), and that the infimum of $\Phi(\mu)$ is attained at some finite value μ^* and $\Phi(\infty) > \Phi(\mu^*)$. Then the following statements are valid:

(1) If
$$Q[u] \leq M[u]$$
 for all $u \in \mathbb{C}_v$, then $c^* \leq \inf_{\mu>0} \Phi(\mu)$.

(2) If there is some $\eta \in \mathbb{R}^k$, with $\eta \gg 0$, such that $Q[u] \ge M[u]$ for any $u \in \mathbb{C}_{\eta}$, then $c^* \ge \inf_{\mu>0} \Phi(\mu)$.

Recall that a family of operators $\{Q_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ is said to be a semiflow on \mathbb{C}_v if it satisfies

(i)
$$Q_0(u) = u, \forall u \in \mathbb{C}_v$$
.

(ii) $Q_{t_1}[Q_{t_2}[u]] = Q_{t_1+t_2}[u], \forall t_1, t_2 \ge 0, u \in \mathbb{C}_{\nu}.$

(iii) $Q(t, u) := Q_t(u)$ is continuous in (t, u) on $[0, \infty) \times \mathbb{C}_v$.

We have the result on spreading speeds of continuous-time semiflows.

Theorem 1.3.2 [34, Theorem 2.17] Let $\{Q_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ be a semiflow on \mathbb{C}_v with $Q_t[0] = 0$, $Q_t[v] = v$ for all $t \geq 0$. Suppose that for any t > 0, the map Q_t satisfies all hypotheses

- (1) For any $c > c^*$, if $u \in \mathbb{C}_v$ with $0 \le u \ll v$, and u(x) = 0 for x outside a bounded interval, then $\lim_{t \to \infty, |x| \ge tc} Q_t[u](x) = 0.$
- (2) For any c < c* and any α ∈ ℝ^k_v with α ≫ 0, there is a r_α > 0 such that if u ∈ ℂ_v with u(x) ≥ α for x on an interval of length 2r_α, then lim_{t→∞,|x|≤tc} Q_t[u](x) = v.
 If, in addition, Q₁ is subhomogeneous, then r_α can be chosen to be independent of α ≫ 0.

We say that W(x - ct) is a traveling wave of the semiflow $\{Q_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ if $W : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}^k$ and $Q_t[W](x) = W(x - ct)$, and that W(x - ct) connects v to 0 if $W(-\infty) = v$ and $W(\infty) = 0$.

Given a function $u \in \mathbb{C}_v$ and a bounded interval $I = [a, b] \subset \mathbb{H}$. We define a function $u_I \in C(I, \mathbb{R}^k)$ by $u_I(x) = u(x)$. Moreover, for any subset \mathcal{D} of \mathbb{C}_v , we define $\mathcal{D}_I = \{u_I \in C(I, \mathbb{R}^k) : u \in \mathcal{D}\}$. In order to obtain the existence of the traveling wave with the wave speed $c \geq c^*$, we need the following assumption:

(A6) For any number $\varsigma > 0$, there exists $\iota = \iota(\varsigma) \in [0, 1)$ such that for any $\mathcal{D} \subset \mathbb{C}_v$ and any interval I = [a, b] of the length ς , we have $\alpha(Q[\mathcal{D}]_I) \leq \iota\alpha(\mathcal{D}_I)$, where α is the Kuratowski measure of noncompactness on the Banach space $C(I, \mathbb{R}^k)$.

We remark that if \mathbb{H} is discrete, then the hypothesis (A3) on Q implies the hypothesis (A6). The subsequent result implies that the spreading speed of $\{Q_t\}_{t>0}$,

described in Theorem 1.3.2, is also the minimal wave speed for monotone traveling waves.

Theorem 1.3.3 [34, Theorems 4.3 and 4.4][33, Remark 2.3] Let $\{Q_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ be a semiflow on \mathbb{C}_v with $Q_t[0] = 0$, $Q_t[v] = v$ for all $t \geq 0$. Assume that for any t > 0, the map Q_t satisfies all hypotheses (A1)-(A5), and let c^* be the asymptotic speed of spread of the map Q_1 . Then the following statements are valid:

- (1) For any $0 < c < c^*$, $\{Q_t\}_{t \ge 0}$ has no traveling wave W(x ct) connecting v to 0.
- (2) Furthermore, if Qt satisfies (A6), then for any c ≥ c*, {Qt}t≥0 has a traveling wave W(x ct) connecting v to 0 such that W(s) is continuous and non-increasing in s ∈ R.

Chapter 2

A Nonautonomous Predator-Prey Model

In this chapter, we study the global dynamics of a nonautonomous predator-prey system with dispersion. By appealing to the theory of nonautonomous semiflows, we establish sufficient conditions for uniform persistence and global extinction. The global stability of the positive periodic solutions is also obtained via the Liapunov function method.

This chapter is organized as follows. In Section 2.1, we present the model and the research background. Section 2.2 is devoted to establishing uniform persistence and global stability of positive periodic solution. In Section 2.3, we obtain sufficient conditions for global extinction of the predator species, and provide numerical simulations. These results are lifted to asymptotically periodic systems in Section 2.4.

2.1 Introduction

One of the fundamental problems in population dynamics is to study the evolutionary (long-term) behavior of the interacting species. In order to take into account the dispersal phenomenon of species, Levin [30] presented an autonomous Lotka-Volterra type model in a patchy environment. Kishimoto [29] and Takeuchi [46] also studied this kind of model, but all the coefficients in their systems are constants. For more autonomous models in patchy environments, we refer to [2], [10], [19] and references therein. However, it is much more realistic to assume that all the intraspecific coefficients and dispersive coefficients depend on time. In addition, it is natural to assume that these coefficients are periodic with a common period due to the seasonal effects. In 1998, Song and Chen [45] analyzed the following model,

$$\frac{dx_1}{dt} = x_1(a_1(t) - b_1(t)x_1 - c(t)y) + D_1(t)(x_2 - x_1)
\frac{dx_2}{dt} = x_2(a_2(t) - b_2(t)x_2) + D_2(t)(x_1 - x_2)
\frac{dy}{dt} = y(-d(t) + e(t)x_1 - q(t)y).$$
(2.1)

Here x_1 and y, respectively, are population densities of prey species x and predator species y in patch 1, and x_2 is the density of prey species x in patch 2. Predator species y is confined to patch 1, while the prey species x can disperse between two patches. $D_i(t)(i = 1, 2)$ are dispersal coefficients of prey species x. Under the assumption that $a_i(t)$, $b_i(t)$, $D_i(t)(i = 1, 2)$, c(t), d(t), e(t), q(t) are all continuous, ω -periodic and strictly positive functions, Song and Chen [12] obtained sufficient conditions for the uniform persistence and the global attractivity of positive periodic solution for system (2.1). We should point out that those conditions in [45] are in terms of the maximum and minimum values of the periodic coefficient functions. It is more desirable to establish natural conditions in terms of average integrals of certain functions over the interval $[0, \omega]$. More recently, Cui, Takeuchi and Lin [9] studied a different class of predator-prey systems with dispersion. See, e.g., [6], [17], [25], [60], [61] for other types of nonautonomous models in patchy environments.

In this chapter, we will study a general periodic predator-prey system with dispersion,

$$\frac{dx_1}{dt} = x_1 g_1(x_1, y, t) + D_1(t)(x_2 - x_1)$$

$$\frac{dx_2}{dt} = x_2 g_2(x_2, t) + D_2(t)(x_1 - x_2)$$

$$\frac{dy}{dt} = y g_3(x_1, y, t).$$
(2.2)

Motivated by the biological interpretations of model (2.1), we assume that

$$(\text{H1}) \quad \frac{\partial g_1(x_1,y,t)}{\partial x_1} < 0, \quad \frac{\partial g_1(x_1,y,t)}{\partial y} < 0, \quad \frac{\partial g_2(x_2,t)}{\partial x_2} < 0, \quad \frac{\partial g_3(x_1,y,t)}{\partial x_1} > 0, \quad \frac{\partial g_3(x_1,y,t)}{\partial y} < 0,$$

$$g_3(0,0,t) < 0.$$

(H2) There is $M_1 > 0$ such that $g_1(M_1, 0, t) \le 0, g_2(M_1, t) \le 0, \forall t \ge 0$; and for each B > 0, there is $N_1 = N_1(B) > 0$ such that $g_3(B, N_1, t) \le 0, \forall t \ge 0$.

Biologically, the first two inequalities in (H1) imply that the per-capita growth rate of the prey population in patch 1 decreases both with the prey density in the same patch and with the predator density. The first one is due to a limited resource or crowding effect, and the second one is a consequence of predation. Similarly, the third and fifth inequalities hold because of a limited resource, and the fourth inequality implies that the per-capita growth rate of the predator population in patch 1 increases with the prey density in the same patch, which is a consequence of predation. The last inequality in (H1) implies that the population density of the predator decreases if only very small amount of predator and no prey are living in patch 1. The first condition in (H2) implies that the prey population starts to decrease when there are plenty of them living in one patch, even without absence of the predator. This is due to the carrying capacity for the prey population. The second condition in (H2) means that with the limited amount of prey population, the predator population starts to decrease when there are plenty of them living in one patch.

It is observed that sometimes the coefficient functions in model (2.1) are not periodic, but are asymptotic to periodic functions. We also consider the asymptotically periodic system

$$\begin{cases} \frac{dx_1}{dt} = x_1 \bar{g}_1(x_1, y, t) + \bar{D}_1(t)(x_2 - x_1) \\ \frac{dx_2}{dt} = x_2 \bar{g}_2(x_2, t) + \bar{D}_2(t)(x_1 - x_2) \\ \frac{dy}{dt} = y \bar{g}_3(x_1, y, t) \end{cases}$$
(2.3)

under the following two assumptions:

- (H3) $\lim_{t\to\infty} (\bar{D}_i(t) D_i(t)) = 0$, and $\lim_{t\to\infty} (\bar{g}_i(x_1, x_2, y, t) g_i(x_1, x_2, y, t)) = 0$ uniformly for (x_1, x_2, y) in bounded subsets of \mathbb{R}^3_+ .
- (H4) There is M_2 such that $\bar{g}_1(x_1, 0, t) \le 0$, $\bar{g}_2(x_2, t) \le 0$, $\forall x_1, x_2 \ge M_2, t \ge 0$; and for each B > 0, there is $N_2 = N_2(B) > 0$ such that $\bar{g}_3(B, y, t) \le 0$, $\forall y \ge N_2, t \ge 0$.

2.2 Persistence and positive periodic solutions

In this section, we study the uniform persistence, existence and global stability of positive periodic solution of periodic system (2.2).

For the two-dimensional subsystem

$$\begin{cases} \frac{dx_1}{dt} = x_1 g_1(x_1, 0, t) + D_1(t)(x_2 - x_1) \\ \frac{dx_2}{dt} = x_2 g_2(x_2, t) + D_2(t)(x_1 - x_2), \end{cases}$$
(2.4)

we have the following result.

Lemma 2.2.1 Let ρ be the principal Floquet multiplier of the linear system resulting from the linearization of (2.4) at $x(t) \equiv 0$. Then the following statements are valid:

- (1) If $\rho > 1$, then (2.4) admits a unique positive ω -periodic solution $(x_1^*(t), x_2^*(t))$, and it is globally asymptotically stable for (2.4) in $\mathbb{R}^2_+ \setminus \{0\}$;
- (2) If $\rho \leq 1$, then (0,0) is a globally asymptotically stable periodic solution of (2.4) in \mathbb{R}^2_+ .

In particular, there holds $\rho > 1$ provided that

(M1) either $m(g_1(0,0,t)) := \frac{1}{\omega} \int_0^{\omega} g_1(0,0,t) dt > m(D_1(t)), \text{ or } m(g_2(0,t)) > m(D_2(t)).$

Proof. For simplicity, we write system (2.4) as

$$\frac{dx}{dt} = F^{1}(t, x), \qquad (2.5)$$
with $x = \begin{pmatrix} x_{1} \\ x_{2} \end{pmatrix}, F^{1}(t, x) = \begin{pmatrix} x_{1}g_{1}(x_{1}, 0, t) + D_{1}(t)(x_{2} - x_{1}) \\ x_{2}g_{2}(x_{2}, t) + D_{2}(t)(x_{1} - x_{2}) \end{pmatrix}.$
Obviously, (0, 0) is a superior discretise of (0.5). The superscript line line results are set in a size of (0.5).

Obviously, (0,0) is a ω -periodic solution of (2.5). The corresponding linear periodic system of (2.5) is

$$\frac{dz}{dt} = D_x F^1(t,0)z.$$
 (2.6)

Let I be the 2 × 2 identity matrix and let $\phi(t)$ be the fundamental matrix solution of (2.6) with $\phi(0) = I$. By the continuity and differentiability of solutions with respect to initial values, it easily follows that the Poincaré map S associated with (2.5) is defined in a neighborhood of (0,0), and the derivative $DS(0) = \phi(\omega)$. Thus, $\rho = r(\phi(\omega)) = r(DS(0))$. Moreover, by assumption (H2), there exists $M_1 > 0$ such that $g_1(M_1, 0, t) \leq 0, g_2(M_1, t) \leq 0, \forall t \geq 0$. It then follows that for any $M \geq M_1$, the set $[0, M]^2$ is positively invariant set for system (2.4). By Theorem 1.2.3 with the order interval $V = [0, M]^2, \forall M \geq M_1$, it follows that the conclusions (1) and (2) hold. Note that

$$D_x F^1(t,0) = \begin{pmatrix} g_1(0,0,t) - D_1(t) & D_1(t) \\ D_2(t) & g_2(0,t) - D_2(t) \\ g_1(0,0,t) - D_1(t) & 0 \\ 0 & g_2(0,t) - D_2(t) \end{pmatrix} := B(t).$$

Let $\phi_B(t)$ be the fundamental matrix solution of the system $\dot{x} = B(t)x$ with $\phi_B(0) = I$. By the comparison principle, it follows that $\phi(t) \ge \phi_B(t)$, and hence, $\phi(\omega) \ge \phi_B(\omega)$. Using [43, Theorem A.4], we then obtain

$$\rho = r(\phi(\omega)) \ge r(\phi_B(\omega)) = \max\{e^{\int_0^\omega (g_1(0,0,t) - D_1(t))dt}, e^{\int_0^\omega (g_2(0,t) - D_2(t))dt}\}.$$

In the case where (M1) holds, we have $\rho > 1$.

Lemma 2.2.2 Solutions of (2.2) are uniformly bounded, in the sense that for any b > 0, there is B(b) > 0, such that $(x_1(t), x_2(t), y(t)) \in [0, B]^3$ if $(x_1(0), x_2(0), y(0)) \in [0, B]^3$

 $[0,b]^3$. The solutions are also ultimately bounded, in the sense that there is N, such that $(x_1(t), x_2(t), y(t))$ lies in $[0, N]^3$ eventually.

Proof. Given b > 0, let $x(t) = (x_1(t), x_2(t), y(t))$ be the solution of (2.2) satisfying $x(0) \in [0, b]^3$. Let $B = max\{b, M_1\}$, then $(x_1(t), x_2(t)) \in [0, B]^2$, $\forall t \ge 0$. By assumption (H2), there exists $N_1 = N_1(B) > 0$, such that $g_3(B, N_1, t) \le 0$, $\forall t \in [0, \infty)$. Hence, let $\overline{N} = max\{N_1, b\}$, we have $y(t) \in [0, \overline{N}]$, $\forall t \ge 0$. Thus, solutions of (2.2) are uniformly bounded. To prove the ultimate boundedness, we consider two cases. In the case where $\rho > 1$, Lemma 2.2.1 implies that there exists a unique positive ω -periodic solution $(x_1^*(t), x_2^*(t))$ of (2.5), and it is globally asymptotically stable in $\mathbb{R}^2_+ \setminus \{0\}$. Given a solution $(x_1(t), x_2(t), y(t))$ of system (2.2), we have

$$\begin{cases} \frac{dx_1(t)}{dt} \le x_1 g_1(x_1, 0, t) + D_1(t)(x_2 - x_1) \\ \frac{dx_2(t)}{dt} \le x_2 g_2(x_2, t) + D_2(t)(x_1 - x_2). \end{cases}$$
(2.7)

Let $(\bar{x}_1(t), \bar{x}_2(t))$ be the solution of (2.5) with $(\bar{x}_1(0), \bar{x}_2(0)) = (x_1(0), x_2(0))$. By the comparison theorem, we have $x_i(t) \leq \bar{x}_i(t), i = 1, 2$. Fix $M > M_1$. Since $\lim_{t\to\infty} \bar{x}_i(t) = x_i^*(t)$, there exists T > 0 such that $x_i(t) \leq \bar{x}_i(t) \leq M$ for all $t \geq T$. Furthermore, there exists N = N(M) such that $g_3(M, N, t) \leq 0$. Thus, $y(t) \leq N$ for all $t \geq T$. In the case where $\rho \leq 1$, Lemma 2.2.1 implies that every positive solution of (2.5) in $\mathbb{R}^2 \setminus \{0\}$ converges to (0,0). By a similar argument, we can show that solutions of (2.2) are ultimately bounded. Consequently, each solution $(x_1(t), x_2(t), y(t))$ satisfying $x_i(0) > 0, i = 1, 2, y(0) > 0$, lies eventually in the set $K_0 := \{(x_1, x_2, y): 0 < x_i \leq M, i = 1, 2, 0 < y \leq N\}.$
Theorem 2.2.3 Let (M1) hold, and let $(x_1^*(t), x_2^*(t))$ be the unique positive ω -periodic solution of system (2.4). Assume that

(M2) $m(g_3(x_1^*(t), 0, t)) > 0.$

Then system (2.2) is uniformly persistent in $Int(\mathbb{R}^3_+)$, and admits at least one positive periodic solution.

Proof. Let $S: X := \mathbb{R}^3_+ \to \mathbb{R}^3_+$ be the Poincaré map associated with (2.2), that is,

$$S(x_0) = u(\omega, x_0), \ \forall x_0 \in \mathrm{I\!R}^3_+,$$

where $u(\omega, x_0)$ is the solution of (2.2) with $u(0, x_0) = x_0$. Let $X_0 := Int(\mathbb{R}^3_+)$ and

$$W^{s}(M) := \{ x \in X : \lim_{n \to \infty} d(S^{n}(u), M) = 0 \}.$$

Obviously, $M_0 = (0, 0, 0)$ and $M_1 = (x_1^*(0), x_2^*(0), 0)$ are two fixed points of S. Define

$$\Sigma_1 := \{(x_1, 0, y) : x_1 > 0, y > 0\}$$
 and $\Sigma_2 := \{(0, x_2, y) : x_2 > 0, y > 0\}.$

We then claim that

$$M_{\partial} = \{(0,0,y) : y \ge 0\} \cup \{(x_1, x_2, 0) : x_1 \ge 0, x_2 \ge 0\}.$$

Indeed, on Σ_1 and Σ_2 , we have $\dot{x}_2 = D_2(t)x_1 > 0$ and $\dot{x}_1 = D_1(t)x_2 > 0$, respectively. Then $x(0) \in \Sigma_1 \cup \Sigma_2 \Rightarrow x(t) \in X_0$. Hence, $\Sigma_1 \cap M_\partial = \emptyset, \Sigma_2 \cap M_\partial = \emptyset$. Since

$$\phi(t, (0, 0, y(0))) = (0, 0, y(t)), \phi(t, (x_1(0), x_2(0), 0)) = (x_1(t), x_2(t), 0), \forall t \ge 0,$$

we obtain

$$\phi(t, \{0\} \times \{0\} \times \mathbb{R}_+) \subset \{0\} \times \{0\} \times \mathbb{R}_+, \phi(t, \mathbb{R}_+^2 \times \{0\}) \subset \mathbb{R}_+^2 \times \{0\}, \forall t \ge 0.$$

Letting $t = n\omega$, we have

$$\phi(n\omega, \{0\} \times \{0\} \times \mathbb{R}_+) \subset \{0\} \times \{0\} \times \mathbb{R}_+ \subset \partial X_0, \ \phi(n\omega, \mathbb{R}_+^2 \times \{0\}) \subset \mathbb{R}_+^2 \times \{0\} \subset \partial X_0.$$

This proves the claim. By our assumptions, we have $\int_0^{\omega} g_3(x_1^*(t), 0, t)dt > 0$, and either $\int_0^{\omega} (g_1(0, 0, t) - D_1(t))dt > 0$, or $\int_0^{\omega} (g_2(0, t)dt - D_2(t))dt > 0$. By Theorem 1.1.2, there exists $\delta_i > 0, i = 0, 1$, such that

$$\limsup_{n \to \infty} d(S^n(u), M_i) \ge \delta_i, \ u \in X_0, i = 0, 1,$$

which implies that M_i is isolated in X, and $W^s(M_i) \cap X_0 = \phi$, i = 0, 1. Note that $\int_0^{\omega} g_3(0,0,t)dt \leq 0$. By Theorem 1.2.3 with n = 1, as applied to the Poincaré map associated with $\dot{y} = yg_3(0, y, t)$, it follows that any nonnegative solution y(t) of $\dot{y} = yg_3(0, y, t)$ satisfies $\lim_{t \to \infty} y(t) = 0$, and hence, $S^n(0, 0, y(0)) = (0, 0, y(n\omega)) \to M_0$ as $n \to \infty$. Thus, we have

$$\Omega(M_{\partial}) := \bigcup_{x \in M_{\partial}} \omega(x) \subset M_0 \cup M_1.$$

It is easy to see that no subsets of $\{M_0, M_1\}$ can form a cycle in ∂X_0 . By Theorem 1.1.4, it follows that S is uniformly persistent, and hence, solutions of system (2.2) are uniformly persistent by Theorem 1.1.3. Moreover, Theorem 1.1.5 implies that S has a positive fixed point x_0 . Clearly, $u(t, x_0)$ is a positive periodic solution of (2.2).

By Theorem 2.2.3, we can choose m, n, M, N > 0, such that every positive solution eventually lies in the compact set

$$K_1 := \{ (x_1, x_2, y) : m \le x_i \le M, i = 1, 2, n \le y \le N \}.$$

In order to obtain the uniqueness and global attractivity of periodic solution, we write system (2.2) as

$$\frac{dx_i}{dt} = x_i F_i(t, x), 1 \le i \le 3,$$
(2.8)

where $x = (x_1, x_2, x_3) \in X_0 = Int(R_+^3), F_1(t, x) = g_1(x_1, x_3, t) + D_1(t) \left(\frac{x_2}{x_1} - 1\right),$ $F_2(t, x) = g_2(x_2, t) + D_2(t) \left(\frac{x_1}{x_2} - 1\right), F_3(t, x) = g_3(x_1, x_3, t).$ Then we have the following result.

Theorem 2.2.4 Let (M1) and (M2) hold. Assume that

3, and a non-positive periodic function $b : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}$ with m(b) < 0 such that

$$\frac{\partial(\beta_i(x_i)F_i(t,x))}{\partial x_i} + \sum_{j=1, j \neq i}^3 \beta_j(x_j) \left| \frac{\partial F_j(t,x)}{\partial x_i} \right| < b(t)$$

for all $t \in \mathbb{R}_+$, $x = (x_1, x_2, x_3) \in K_1$.

Then system (2.8) has a unique positive ω -periodic solution which is globally asymptotically stable in $Int(\mathbb{R}^3_+)$.

Proof. By Theorem 2.2.3, (2.8) has a positive ω -periodic solution $u(t) = (u_1(t), u_2(t), u_3(t))$. Let $x(t) = (x_1(t), x_2(t), x_3(t))$ be any other solution of (2.8) with $x(0) \in X_0$. Thus, x(t) ultimately lies in K_1 . Without loss of generality, we assume that $x(t) \in K_1$, $\forall t \ge 0$. Define

$$V(x,u) := \sum_{i=1}^{3} \left| \int_{u_i}^{x_i} \frac{\beta_i(s)}{s} ds \right|, \quad \forall x, u \in K_1.$$

Since $\beta_i(s)/s > 0$, $\forall s > 0$, there exist c_1 and $c_2 \in (0, \infty)$ such that

$$c_1 \sum_{i=1}^{3} |u_i - x_i| \le V(x, u) \le c_2 \sum_{i=1}^{3} |u_i - x_i|, \ \forall x, u \in K_1.$$

Let p = rx + (1 - r)u, $r \in [0, 1]$. It then follows that

$$\frac{d}{dt} \int_{u_i(t)}^{x_i(t)} \frac{\beta_i(s)}{s} ds = \beta_i(x_i(t))F_i(t, x(t)) - \beta_i(u_i(t))F_i(t, u(t))$$
$$= \int_0^1 \frac{d}{dr}(\beta_i(p_i)F_i(t, p)dr$$
$$= \int_0^1 \left[\frac{\partial(\beta_i(p_i)F_i(t, p))}{\partial p_i} (x_i - u_i) + \beta_i(p_i) \cdot \sum_{j=1, j \neq i}^3 \frac{\partial F_i(t, p)}{\partial p_j} (x_j - u_j)\right] dr.$$

Let V(t) = V(x(t), u(t)), and $D^+V(t)$ be the upper Dini derivative of V(x(t), u(t))with respect to t. We then have

$$\begin{split} D^+V(t) \\ &\leq \sum_{i=1}^3 \int_0^1 \left[\frac{\partial(\beta_i(p_i)F_i(t,p))}{\partial p_i} \cdot |x_i - u_i| + \beta_i(p_i) \cdot \sum_{j=1, j \neq i}^3 \left| \frac{\partial F_i(t,p)}{\partial p_j} \right| \cdot |x_j - u_j| \right] dr \\ &= \int_0^1 \left[\sum_{i=1}^3 \left(\frac{\partial(\beta_i(p_i)F_i(t,p))}{\partial p_i} + \sum_{j=1, j \neq i}^3 \beta_j(p_j) \left| \frac{\partial F_j(t,p)}{\partial p_i} \right| \right) |x_i - u_i| \right] dr \\ &\leq b(t) \sum_{i=1}^3 |x_i - u_i| \leq \frac{b(t)}{c_1} V(t). \end{split}$$

By the comparison theorem, we get

$$0 \le V(t) \le \left(e^{\int_0^t b(s)ds}\right)^{\frac{1}{c_1}} V(0).$$

Since
$$m(b) < 0$$
, we have $\lim_{t \to \infty} V(t) = 0$, which implies that $\lim_{t \to \infty} |x_i(t) - u_i(t)| = 0$, $i = 1, 2, 3$. Let $c_3 := \sup_{t \ge 0} \left\{ \left(e^{\int_0^t b(s)ds} \right)^{\frac{1}{c_1}} \right\}$. Since
 $c_1 \sum_{i=1}^3 |u_i(t) - x_i(t)| \le V(t) \le \left(e^{\int_0^t b(s)ds} \right)^{\frac{1}{c_1}} V(0) \le c_3 V(0) \le c_2 c_3 \sum_{i=1}^3 |u_i(0) - x_i(0)|,$

it follows that u(t) is Liapunov stable.

Remark 2.2.5 Letting $\beta_i \equiv 1, i = 1, 2, 3$, we have the following sufficient condition for (M3):

$$(M4) \quad \frac{\partial g_1(x_1, x_3, t)}{\partial x_1} + \frac{\partial g_3(x_1, x_3, t)}{\partial x_1} - \frac{D_1 x_2}{x_1^2} + \frac{D_2}{x_2} < 0, \quad \frac{\partial g_2(x_2, t)}{\partial x_2} - \frac{D_2 x_1}{x_2^2} + \frac{D_1}{x_1} < 0, \\ \frac{\partial g_3(x_1, x_3, t)}{\partial x_3} - \frac{\partial g_1(x_1, x_3, t)}{\partial x_3} < 0, \quad \forall t \ge 0, x = (x_1, x_2, x_3) \in K_1.$$

Remark 2.2.6 Note that for system (2.1), (M4) reduces to

(M5)
$$b_1 > e - \frac{D_1 x_2}{x_1^2} + \frac{D_2}{x_2}, \quad b_2 > \frac{D_1}{x_1} - \frac{D_2 x_1}{x_2^2}, \quad q(t) > c(t).$$

For a continuous function f(t), we define $f^U := \sup_{t \ge 0} \{f(t)\}, f^L := \inf_{t \ge 0} \{f(t)\}$. It is easy to see that the following condition is sufficient for (M4):

(M6)
$$b_1^L > e^U - \frac{D_1^L m}{M^2} + \frac{D_2^U}{m}, \quad b_2^L > \frac{D_1^U}{m} - \frac{D_2^L m}{M^2}, \quad q^L > c^U.$$

2.3 Global extinction and numerical simulations

In this section, we establish sufficient conditions for the global extinction of the predator species, and provide numerical simulation results.

Theorem 2.3.1 Let (M1) hold. Assume that

E

 $(M7) m(g_3(x_1^*(t), 0, t)) < 0.$

Then $(x_1^*(t), x_2^*(t), 0)$ is globally asymptotically stable in $\mathbb{R}^3_+ \setminus \{0\}$.

Proof. It suffices to prove that $(x_1^*(0), x_2^*(0), 0)$ is a globally asymptotically stable fixed point of S. By (M1) and Theorem 1.1.2, there exists $\delta_0 > 0$ such that

$$\limsup_{n \to \infty} d(S^n(u), (0, 0, 0)) \ge \delta_0, \, \forall u \in X_0.$$

Then (0,0,0) is an isolated invariant set for S in X, and $X_0 \cap W^s((0,0,0)) = \emptyset$. By (M7), we can choose $0 < \epsilon \ll 1$ such that $m(g_3(x_1^*(t) + \epsilon, 0, t)) < 0$. Let $(x_1(t), x_2(t), y(t))$ be a given solution of (2.2) with $(x_1(0), x_2(0), y(0)) \in X_0$. As argued in the proof of Lemma 2.2.2, there exists T > 0 such that $x_1(t) \leq \bar{x}_1(t) \leq x_1^*(t) + \epsilon$ as $t \geq T$. Thus we have $\dot{y} \leq yg_3(x_1^*(t) + \epsilon, y, t), \forall t \geq T$. By Theorem 1.2.3 with n = 1, as applied to the Poincaré map associated with $\dot{y} = yg_3(x_1^*(t) + \epsilon, y, t)$, it follows that any nonnegative solution $\bar{y}(t)$ of $\dot{y} = yg_3(x_1^*(t) + \epsilon, y, t)$ satisfies $\lim_{t\to\infty} \bar{y}(t) = 0$. By the standard comparison method, we see that $\lim_{t\to\infty} y(t) = 0$. For convenience, we write $\omega(x_1(0), x_2(0), y(0)) = \omega_1 \times \{0\}$, where $(x_1(0), x_2(0), y(0)) \in X_0$. Note that ω_1 is a compact internally chain-transitive set for $S_1 : \mathbb{R}^2_+ \to \mathbb{R}^2_+$, where S_1 is the Poincaré map associated with (2.4). Let

$$W^{s}(x_{1}^{*}(0), x_{2}^{*}(0)) := \{ (x_{1}, x_{2}) : S_{1}^{n}(x_{1}, x_{2}) \to (x_{1}^{*}(0), x_{2}^{*}(0)) \text{ as } n \to \infty \}.$$

We further claim that $\omega_1 \cap W^s(x_1^*(0), x_2^*(0)) \neq \emptyset$. Assume, by contradiction, that $\omega_1 \cap W^s(x_1^*(0), x_2^*(0)) = \emptyset$. Then $\omega_1 = (0, 0)$, and hence, $\omega(x_1(0), x_2(0), y(0)) = \emptyset$.

(0,0,0). Thus, we have $(x_1(0), x_2(0), y(0)) \in W^s(0,0,0)$, which contradicts the fact that $X_0 \cap W^s((0,0,0)) = \emptyset$. Since $\omega_1 \cap W^s(x_1^*(0), x_2^*(0)) \neq \emptyset$, Theorem 1.1.11 implies that $\omega_1 = (x_1^*(0), x_2^*(0))$. Thus, $\omega(x_1(0), x_2(0), y(0)) = (x_1^*(0), x_2^*(0), 0)$, which proves that $(x_1^*(0), x_2^*(0), 0)$ is globally attractive in $\mathbb{R}^3_+ \setminus \{0\}$.

It remains to prove the stability of $(x_1^*(t), x_2^*(t), 0)$ for (2.2). For simplicity, we write the system (2.2) as

$$\frac{dx}{dt} = G(t, x), \tag{2.9}$$

١.

where $x = (x_1, x_2, y), G(t, x) = (G_1(t, x), G_2(t, x), G_3(t, x))$ with

$$G_1(t,x) = x_1g_1(x_1, y, t) + D_1(t)(x_2 - x_1),$$

$$G_2(t,x) = x_2g_2(x_2, t) + D_2(t)(x_1 - x_2),$$

$$G_3(t,x) = yg_3(x_1, y, t).$$

Let $x^*(t) = (x_1^*(t), x_2^*(t), 0)$. Note that $D_x G(t, x^*(t)) =$

$$\begin{pmatrix} g_1(x_1,0,t) + x_1 \frac{\partial g_1}{\partial x_1} - D_1(t) & D_1(t) & x_1 \frac{\partial g_1}{\partial y}|_{y=0} \\ D_2(t) & g_2(x_2,t) + x_2 \frac{\partial g_2}{\partial x_2} - D_2(t) & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & g_3(x_1,0,t) \end{pmatrix}_{\substack{x_1 = x_1^*(t) \\ x_2 = x_2^*(t)}}$$

It then follows that

$$\Phi_{D_x G(t,x^*(t))}(t) \begin{pmatrix} x_1(0) \\ x_2(0) \\ y(0) \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} \Phi_{A_1}(t) \begin{pmatrix} x_1(0) \\ x_2(0) \end{pmatrix} & H(t) \\ 0 & \Phi_{A_2}(t)y_0 \end{pmatrix}$$

with

$$A_{1}(t) = \begin{pmatrix} g_{1}(x_{1}, 0, t) + x_{1} \frac{\partial g_{1}}{\partial x_{1}} - D_{1}(t) & D_{1}(t) \\ D_{2}(t) & g_{2}(x_{2}, t) + x_{2} \frac{\partial g_{2}}{\partial x_{2}} - D_{2}(t) \end{pmatrix}_{\substack{x_{1} = x_{1}^{*}(t), \\ x_{2} = x_{2}^{*}(t)}} A_{2}(t) = g_{3}(x_{1}^{*}(t), 0, t),$$

$$\begin{split} H(t) &= \begin{pmatrix} H_1(t) \\ H_2(t) \end{pmatrix} = \int_0^t \Phi_{A_1}(t-s) \begin{pmatrix} x_1^*(t) \frac{\partial g_1(x_1^*(t),0,t)}{\partial y} \Phi_{A_2}(s) y(0) \\ 0 \end{pmatrix} ds \\ &= y(0) \begin{pmatrix} \int_0^t \Phi_{A_1}^{11}(t-s) x_1^*(t) \frac{\partial g_1(x_1^*(t),0,t)}{\partial y} \Phi_{A_2}(s) ds \\ \int_0^t \Phi_{A_1}^{21}(t-s) x_1^*(t) \frac{\partial g_1(x_1^*(t),0,t)}{\partial y} \Phi_{A_2}(s) ds \end{pmatrix} \\ &:= y(0) \begin{pmatrix} \bar{H}_1(t) \\ \bar{H}_2(t) \end{pmatrix} = y(0) \bar{H}(t), \end{split}$$

where $\Phi_{A_1}^{ij}(t-s)$ denotes the *i*th row and *j*th column element of the matrix $\Phi_{A_1}(t-s)$. It follows that

$$\Phi_{D_xG(t,x^*(t))}(\omega) = \begin{pmatrix} \Phi_{A_1}(\omega) & \bar{H}(\omega) \\ 0 & \Phi_{A_2}(\omega) \end{pmatrix}.$$

Therefore, $r(\phi_{D_xG(t,x^*(t))}(\omega)) = \max\{r(\phi_{A_1}(\omega)), r(\phi_{A_2}(\omega))\}$. Since

$$A_{1}(t) \leq \begin{pmatrix} g_{1}(x_{1}^{*}(t), 0, t) - D_{1}(t) & D_{1}(t) \\ D_{2}(t) & g_{2}(x_{2}^{*}(t), t) - D_{2}(t) \end{pmatrix} := A_{3}(t),$$

,

the comparison principle implies that $\phi_{A_1}(t) \leq \phi_{A_3}(t)$, and hence $\phi_{A_1}(\omega) \leq \phi_{A_3}(\omega)$. By [43, Theorem A.4], we have $r(\phi_{A_1}(\omega)) < r(\phi_{A_3}(\omega))$. Since

$$\phi_{A_3}(t) \begin{pmatrix} x_1^*(0) \\ x_2^*(0) \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} x_1^*(t) \\ x_2^*(t) \end{pmatrix},$$

It follows that

$$\phi_{A_3}(\omega) \begin{pmatrix} x_1^*(0) \\ x_2^*(0) \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} x_1^*(\omega) \\ x_2^*(\omega) \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} x_1^*(0) \\ x_2^*(0) \end{pmatrix}$$

and hence, $r(\phi_{A_3}(\omega)) = 1$. Consequently,

$$r(\phi_{D_x G(t,x^*(t))}(\omega)) = \max\{r(\phi_{A_1}(\omega)), e^{\int_0^\omega g_3(x_1^*(t),0,t)dt}\} < 1,$$

which implies the stability of $(x_1^*(t), x_2^*(t), 0)$.

In order to simulate the global coexistence, we consider the following system

$$\frac{dx_1}{dt} = x_1(21 - 7x_1 - y) + (8 + \sin t)(x_2 - x_1)$$

$$\frac{dx_2}{dt} = x_2(10 - 5x_2) + \left(\frac{1}{3} + \frac{1}{6}\sin t\right)(x_1 - x_2)$$
(2.10)
$$\frac{dy}{dt} = y(-11 + 6x_1 - 7y).$$

We then get a compact region

$$K_1 := \{ (x_1, x_2, y) : 2 \le x_i \le 3, i = 1, 2, 1/7 \le y \le 1 \}$$

such that for each solution $(x_1(t), x_2(t), y(t))$ satisfying $x_i(0) > 0, i = 1, 2, y(0) > 0$, there exists $\overline{T}_1 > 0$ such that $(x_1(t), x_2(t), y(t)) \in K_1$ for $t \ge \overline{T}_1$. It is easy to verify



(2.10): Global coexistence

that conditions (M1), (M2) and (M4) are satisfied. By Theorem 2.2.4, system (2.10) has a unique positive 2π -periodic solution, which is globally asymptotically stable in $Int(\mathbb{R}^3_+)$. Our numerical simulations in Figure 2.1 confirm this result.

Regarding the global extinction, we modify system (2.10) into the following one:

$$\begin{cases} \frac{dx_1}{dt} = x_1(21 - 7x_1 - y) + (8 + \sin t)(x_2 - x_1) \\ \frac{dx_2}{dt} = x_2(10 - 5x_2) + \left(\frac{1}{3} + \frac{1}{6}\sin t\right)(x_1 - x_2) \\ \frac{dy}{dt} = y(-11 + 10x_1 - 16y). \end{cases}$$
(2.11)

Thus, we get a compact region

 $K_2 = \{(x_1, x_2, y) : 2 \le x_i \le 3, i = 1, 2, 0 \le y \le 1\}$

such that for each solution $(x_1(t), x_2(t), y(t))$ with $x_i(0) > 0, i = 1, 2, y(0) \ge 0$, there exists $\overline{T}_2 > 0$ such that $(x_1(t), x_2(t), y(t)) \in K_2$ for $t \ge \overline{T}_2$. It is easy to verify that the conditions (M1) and (M7) are satisfied for (2.11). By Theorem 2.3.1, $(x_1^*(t), x_2^*(t), 0)$ is globally asymptotically stable. Our numerical simulations in Figure 2.2 are consistent with this result.



Figure 2.2: The solution of system (2.11): Global extinction

2.4 Asymptotically periodic case

In this section, we will extend the results in Sections 2.2 and 2.3 to the asymptotically periodic system (2.3).

Let $\Phi : \Delta_0 \times X \to X, \Delta_0 = \{(t,s) : 0 \le s \le t < \infty\}$, be the nonautonomous semiflow associated with system (2.3), and $T(t) : X \to X, t \ge 0$, the ω -periodic semiflow associated with system (2.2). The assumption (H3) implies that

$$\Phi(t_j + n_j \omega, n_j \omega, x_j) \to T(t) x \quad \text{as} \quad j \to \infty,$$

for any three sequences $t_j \to t$, $n_j \to \infty$, $x_j \to x$ with $x, x_j \in X$. Thus, Φ is an asymptotically periodic semiflow with limit ω -periodic semiflow $T(t): X \to X, t \ge 0$. Define $T_n(x) := \Phi(n\omega, 0, x), \forall n \in N, x \in X$. Then $T_n: X \to X$ is an asymptotically autonomous discrete process with limit autonomous discrete semiflow $S: X \to X$. By Lemma 2.2.2, we see that solutions of (2.3) are uniformly bounded. We further have the following three results on the long-term behavior of solutions of (2.3). **Theorem 2.4.1** Let (M1) and (M2) hold. Then system (2.3) is uniformly persistent in $Int(\mathbb{R}^3_+)$.

Proof. For each i = 0, 1, let

$$\tilde{W}^s(M_i) = \{ x \in \mathrm{IR}^3_+ : \lim_{n \to \infty} \mathrm{T}_n(\mathbf{x}) = \mathrm{M}_i \}.$$

By [16, Theorem 5.1.2], it then follows that $\tilde{W}^s(M_i) \cap X_0 = \emptyset$, i = 0, 1. Let $\tilde{\omega}(x)$ be the omega limit set of any precompact orbit of $T_n(x)$, $x \in X_0$. By Theorem 1.1.10, $\tilde{\omega}(x)$ is a compact internally chain transitive set for S^n . Now we show that $\tilde{\omega}(x) \not\subset$ $M_i, i = 0, 1$. Assume, by contradiction, that $\tilde{\omega}(x) \subset M_i$ for some i and $x \in X_0$. Then $T_n(x) \longrightarrow M_i$ as $n \to \infty$, and hence, $x \in \tilde{W}^s(M_i) \cap X_0$, a contradiction. By Theorem 1.1.4, it then follows that there exists $\delta > 0$ such that $\inf_{y \in \tilde{\omega}(x)} d(y, \partial X_0) \ge \delta$. Let A_0 be the global attractor for $S : X_0 \to X_0$. Then $\tilde{\omega}(x) \subset X_0$, and hence $\tilde{\omega}(x) \subset A_0$. Therefore, $T_n(x) \longrightarrow A_0$, that is, $\lim_{n \to \infty} d(T_n(x), A_0) = 0$. Let $\tilde{A} = \bigcup_{t \ge 0} T(t)A_0 \subset X_0$. By [63, Theorem 3.2.1], it follows that $\lim_{t \to \infty} d(\phi(t, 0, x), \tilde{A}) = 0$, which implies the uniform persistence of the solution $\phi(t, 0, x), x \in X_0$, of system (2.3).

Theorem 2.4.2 Assume that (M1), (M2) and (M3) hold, and let $(u_1(t), u_2(t), v(t))$ be the unique positive ω -periodic solution of (2.2). Then every solution of (2.3) in $Int(\mathbb{R}^3_+)$ is asymptotic to $(u_1(t), u_2(t), v(t))$.

Proof. By Theorem 2.2.4, $(u_1(0), u_2(0), v(0))$ is a global attractor for S in X_0 . Let $x \in X_0$ be fixed. Then $\tilde{\omega}(x)$ is internally chain transitive for S. As mentioned in

the proof of Theorem 2.4.1, $\tilde{W}^s(M_i) \cap X_0 = \emptyset, i = 0, 1$. We now claim that $\tilde{\omega}(x) \cap W^s(u_1(0), u_2(0), v(0)) \neq \emptyset$. Otherwise, we have

$$\tilde{\omega}(x) \subset \Sigma := \{ (x_1, x_2, 0) : x_1 \ge 0, x_2 \ge 0 \} \cup \{ (0, 0, y) : y \ge 0 \}.$$

Applying the convergence Theorem 1.1.12 to $S|_{\Sigma} : \Sigma \to \Sigma$, we have either $\tilde{\omega}(x) = M_0$, or $\tilde{\omega}(x) = M_1$, which contradicts $\tilde{W}^s(M_i) \cap X_0 = \emptyset, i = 0, 1$. By Theorem 1.1.11, we then have $\tilde{\omega}(x) = (u_1(0), u_2(0), v(0))$, and hence, [63, Theorem 3.2.1] implies that $||\phi(t, 0, x) - (u_1(t), u_2(t), v(t))|| \to 0$ as $t \to \infty$.

Theorem 2.4.3 Let (M1) and (M7) hold. Then every solution of (2.3) in $Int(\mathbb{R}^3_+)$ is asymptotic to $(x_1^*(t), x_2^*(t), 0)$.

Proof. By Theorem 2.3.1, $(x_1^*(0), x_2^*(0), 0)$ is a global attractor for S in X_0 . Let $x \in X_0$ be fixed. Then $\tilde{\omega}(x)$ is internally chain-transitive for S. Note that

$$W^{s}(x_{1}^{*}(0), x_{2}^{*}(0), 0) = X \setminus \{(0, 0, y) : y \ge 0\}.$$

We claim that $\tilde{\omega}(x) \cap W^s(x_1^*(0), x_2^*(0), 0) \neq \emptyset$. Otherwise, $\tilde{\omega}(x) \subset \{(0, 0, y) : y \ge 0\}$. Hence, $\tilde{\omega}(x) = (0, 0, 0)$, which contradicts the fact that $W^s(M_0) \cap X_0 = \emptyset$. By Theorem 1.1.11, we have $\tilde{\omega}(x) = (x_1^*(0), x_2^*(0), 0)$, and hence, every solution of (2.3) in X_0 is asymptotic to $(x_1^*(t), x_2^*(t), 0)$.

Finally, we should point out that Cui, Takeuchi and Lin [9] studied the permanence

and extinction of the following dispersal population systems,

$$\begin{cases} \frac{dx_1}{dt} = x_1(a_1(t) - b_1(t)x_1 - \phi(t, x_1)y) + \sum_{j=1}^n (D_{1j}(t)x_j - D_{j1}(t)x_1) \\ \frac{dx_i}{dt} = x_i(a_i(t) - b_i(t)x_i) + \sum_{j=1}^n (D_{ij}(t)x_j - D_{ji}(t)x_i), \ 2 \le i \le n, \\ \frac{dy}{dt} = y(-d(t) + e(t)x_1\phi(t, x_1) - q(t)y). \end{cases}$$
(2.12)

Note that system (2.12) with n = 2 and $D_{12} = D_{21}$ is a special case of our model with $D_1 = D_2$. Our sufficient conditions for permanence and global extinction are similar to those in [6]. However, the existence, uniqueness and global attractivity of positive periodic solution and the asymptotically periodic case were not discussed in [9]. Furthermore, our dynamical systems approach may also apply to the analysis of system (2.12).

Chapter 3

A Periodic Epidemic Model

An epidemic model in a patchy environment with periodic coefficients is investigated in this chapter. By employing the persistence theory, we establish a threshold between the extinction and the uniform persistence of the disease. Further, we obtain the conditions under which the positive periodic solution is globally asymptotically stable. At last, we present two examples and numerical simulations.

This chapter is organized as follows. In Section 3.1, we present the model and introduce some related work. In Section 3.2, a threshold between the extinction and persistence of the disease is established. In Section 3.3, we prove the uniqueness and the global asymptotic stability of the positive periodic solution when susceptible and infectious individuals have the same dispersal rates, and the global attractivity of the positive periodic solution when the dispersal rates of susceptible and infectious individuals are very close. Finally, we present numerical simulations for the model with two patches.

3.1 Introduction

The study of the threshold that determines the persistence and extinction of infectious diseases is one of the most important subjects in mathematical epidemiology. An extensive literature have dealt with the threshold conditions of many different kinds of epidemic models. The reproduction numbers for a series of epidemic models have been studied by many mathematicians(see, e.g., [13, 14, 26, 48, 8, 15, 16] and references therein).

It has been observed that population dispersal affects the spread of many infectious diseases. In 1976, Hethcote [22] put forth an epidemic model with population dispersal between two patches. After him, Brauer and van den Driessche [3] proposed a model with immigration of infectives. In [51], Wang and Zhao presented a disease transmission model with population dispersal among n patches,

$$\begin{cases} S'_{i} = B_{i}(N_{i})N_{i} - \mu_{i}S_{i} - \beta_{i}S_{i}I_{i} + \gamma_{i}I_{i} + \sum_{j=1}^{n} a_{ij}S_{j}, & 1 \le i \le n, \\ I'_{i} = \beta_{i}S_{i}I_{i} - (\mu_{i} + \gamma_{i})I_{i} + \sum_{j=1}^{n} b_{ij}I_{j}, & 1 \le i \le n, \end{cases}$$
(3.1.1)

with the properties

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} a_{ji} = 0, \quad \sum_{j=1}^{n} b_{ji} = 0, \quad \forall 1 \le i \le n,$$
(3.1.2)

and established a threshold between the extinction and the uniform persistence of the disease for this model. They also considered the global attractivity of the disease-free equilibrium under the condition that the dispersal rates of susceptible and infective individuals are the same in each patch. Moreover, the uniqueness and the global attractivity of the endemic equilibrium of this model has been studied by Jin and Wang [28]. Recently, Wang and Zhao [52] incorporated an age structure into their model in order to simulate the phenomenon that some diseases only occur in the adult population. They established sufficient conditions for global extinction and uniform persistence. However, these authors only considered constant coefficients in model (3.1.1). Since periodicity has been observed in the incidence of many infectious diseases, such as measles, chickenpox, mumps, rubella, poliomyelitis, diphtheria, pertussis and influenza (see, e.g., [23]), it is more realistic to assume that all the coefficients depend on time periodically. As mentioned in [12] and [35], the seasonality is an important factor for the spread of infectious diseases, such as the marked change of the contact rate caused by the school system or the weather changes(e.g., measles), the emergence of the insects caused by the seasonal variation(e.g., temperature, humidity, etc.). We will assume that these coefficients are periodic with a common period due to the seasonal effects.

In this chapter, we consider the periodic system

$$\begin{cases} S'_{i} = B_{i}(t, N_{i})N_{i} - \mu_{i}(t)S_{i} - \beta_{i}(t)S_{i}I_{i} + \gamma_{i}(t)I_{i} + \sum_{j=1}^{n} a_{ij}(t)S_{j}, & 1 \le i \le n, \\ I'_{i} = \beta_{i}(t)S_{i}I_{i} - (\mu_{i}(t) + \gamma_{i}(t))I_{i} + \sum_{j=1}^{n} b_{ij}(t)I_{j}, & 1 \le i \le n, \end{cases}$$

$$(3.1.3)$$

with all functions being continuous and ω -periodic in t. Here S_i , I_i are the numbers of susceptible and infectious individuals in patch i, respectively. $N_i = S_i + I_i$ is the number of the population in patch *i*, $B_i(t, N_i)$ is the birth rate of the population in the *i*th patch, $\mu_i(t)$ is the death rate of the population in the *i*th patch, and $\gamma_i(t)$ is the recovery rate of infectious individuals in the *i*th patch. $-a_{ii}(t), -b_{ii}(t) \ge 0$ represent the emigration rates of susceptible and infectious individuals in the *i*th patch, respectively. $a_{ij}(t), b_{ij}(t), j \ne i$, represent the immigration rates of susceptible and infectious individuals from *j*th patch to *i*th patch. Since the death rates and birth rates of the individuals during the dispersal process are ignored in this model, we have

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n} a_{ji}(t) = 0, \quad \sum_{j=1}^{n} b_{ji}(t) = 0, \quad \forall 1 \le i \le n, \ \forall t \in [0, \omega].$$
(3.1.4)

We further assume that

(H1) $a_{ij}(t) \ge 0$, $b_{ij}(t) \ge 0$, $a_{ii}(t) \le 0$, $b_{ii}(t) \le 0$, $\forall 1 \le i \ne j \le n, t \in [0, \omega]$, and the two $n \times n$ matrices $(a_{ij}(t))$ and $(b_{ij}(t))$ are irreducible.

(H2)
$$B_i(t, N_i) > 0, \forall (t, N_i) \in \mathbb{R}_+ \times (0, \infty), 1 \le i \le n.$$

(H3) $B_i(t, N_i)$ is continuously differentiable with $\frac{\partial B_i(t, N_i)}{\partial N_i} < 0, \forall (t, N_i) \in \mathbb{R}_+ \times (0, \infty), 1 \le i \le n.$

(H4)
$$B_i^u(\infty) := \lim_{N_i \to \infty} B_i^u(N_i) < \mu_i^l, \ 1 \le i \le n, \text{ where } B_i^u(N_i) := \max_{t \in [0,\omega]} B_i(t,N_i),$$

 $\mu_i^l := \min_{t \in [0,\omega]} \mu_i(t).$

Biologically, (H1) implies that these n patches cannot be separated into two groups such that there is no immigration of susceptible and infective individuals from first group to second group (see the definition of irreducibility in Section 3.2); (H2) and (H3) mean that each birth rate function is positive and decreasing; and (H4) represents the case where each birth rate cannot exceed the death rate when the population number is sufficiently large.

3.2 Threshold dynamics

Let $(\mathbb{R}^k, \mathbb{R}^k_+)$ be the standard ordered k-dimensional Euclidean space with a norm $||\cdot||$. For $u, v \in \mathbb{R}^k$, we write $u \ge v$ provided $u - v \in \mathbb{R}^k_+$, u > v provided $u - v \in \mathbb{R}^k_+ \setminus \{0\}$, and $u \gg v$ provided $u - v \in Int(\mathbb{R}^k_+)$.

Recall that a $k \times k$ matrix (a_{ij}) is said to be cooperative if all of its off-diagonal entries are non-negative; irreducible if its index set $\{1, 2, \dots, k\}$ cannot be split into two complementary sets (without common indices) $\{m_1, m_2, \dots, m_{\mu}\}$ and $\{n_1, n_2, \dots, n_{\nu}\}$ $(\mu + \nu = k)$ such that $a_{m_p n_q} = 0, \forall 1 \le p \le \mu, 1 \le q \le \nu$.

Let A(t) be a continuous, cooperative, irreducible, and ω -periodic $k \times k$ matrix function, $\Phi_{A(\cdot)}(t)$ be the fundamental solution matrix of the linear ordinary differential system x' = A(t)x, and $r(\Phi_{A(\cdot)}(\omega))$ be the spectral radius of $\Phi_{A(\cdot)}(\omega)$. It then follows from [1, Lemma 2] (see also [24, Theorem 1.1]) that $\Phi_{A(\cdot)}(t)$ is a matrix with all entries positive for each t > 0. By the Perron-Frobenius theorem, $r(\Phi_{A(\cdot)}(\omega))$ is the principal eigenvalue of $\Phi_{A(\cdot)}(\omega)$ in the sense that it is simple and admits an eigenvector $v^* \gg 0$. The following result is useful for our subsequent comparison arguments.

Lemma 3.2.1 Let $\mu = \frac{1}{\omega} \ln r(\Phi_{A(\cdot)}(\omega))$. Then there exists a positive, ω -periodic function v(t) such that $e^{\mu t}v(t)$ is a solution of x' = A(t)x.

Proof. Let $v^* \gg 0$ be an eigenvector associated with the principal eigenvalue $r(\Phi_{A(\cdot)}(\omega))$. By the change of variable $x(t) = e^{\mu t}v(t)$, we reduce the linear system x' = A(t)x to

$$v' = A(t)v - \mu v = (A(t) - \mu I)v.$$
(3.2.5)

Thus, $v(t) := \Phi_{(A(\cdot)-\mu I)}(t)v^*$ is a positive solution of (3.2.5). It is easy to see that $e^{\mu t}\Phi_{(A(\cdot)-\mu I)}(t) = \Phi_{A(\cdot)}(t)$. Moreover,

$$v(\omega) = \Phi_{(A(\cdot)-\mu I)}(\omega)v^* = e^{-\mu\omega}\Phi_{A(\cdot)}(\omega)v^* = e^{-\mu\omega}r(\Phi_{A(\cdot)}(\omega))v^* = v^* = v(0)$$

Thus, v(t) is a positive ω -periodic solution of (3.2.5), and hence, $x(t) = e^{\mu t}v(t)$ is a solution of x' = A(t)x.

Let $P: \mathbb{R}^{2n}_+ \to \mathbb{R}^{2n}_+$ be the Poincaré map associated with (3.1.3), that is,

$$P(x^0) = u(\omega, x^0), \ \forall x^0 \in \mathbb{R}^{2n}_+,$$

where $u(t, x^0)$ is the unique solution of (3.1.3) with $u(0, x^0) = x^0$. In order to find the disease-free periodic solutions of (3.1.3), we consider

$$S'_{i} = B_{i}(t, S_{i})S_{i} - \mu_{i}(t)S_{i} + \sum_{j=1}^{n} a_{ij}(t)S_{j}, \qquad 1 \le i \le n.$$
(3.2.6)

Let $P_1: \mathbb{R}^n_+ \to \mathbb{R}^n_+$ be the Poincaré map associated with (3.2.6), that is,

$$P_1(S^0) = u_1(\omega, S^0), \ \forall S^0 \in \mathbb{R}^n_+,$$

where $u_1(t, S^0)$ is the solution of (3.2.6) with $u_1(0, S^0) = S^0$.

If z is a nonnegative constant, we define an auxiliary matrix

$$M(t,z) := \begin{bmatrix} B_1(t,z) - \mu_1(t) + a_{11}(t) & \cdots & a_{1n}(t) \\ a_{21}(t) & \cdots & a_{2n}(t) \\ \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ a_{n1}(t) & \cdots & B_n(t,z) - \mu_n(t) + a_{nn}(t) \end{bmatrix}$$

This matrix will be used to prove the existence and the uniqueness of a positive fixed point of P_1 and is different from the standard Jacobian matrix.

Let $F : \mathbb{R}^1_+ \times \mathbb{R}^n_+ \to \mathbb{R}^n$ be defined by the right-hand side of (3.2.6). It is easy to see that F has the following properties:

- (M1) $F_i(t,S) \ge 0$ for every $S \ge 0$ with $S_i = 0, t \in \mathbb{R}^1_+, 1 \le i \le n$;
- (M2) $\frac{\partial F_i}{\partial S_j} \ge 0, i \ne j, \forall (t, S) \in \mathbb{R}^1_+ \times \mathbb{R}^n_+$, and $D_S F(t, 0)$ is irreducible for each $t \in \mathbb{R}^1_+, S \in \mathbb{R}^n_+$;
- (M3) For each $t \ge 0$, F(t, .) is strictly subhomogeneous on \mathbb{R}^n_+ in the sense that $F(t, \alpha S) > \alpha F(t, S), \forall S \gg 0, \alpha \in (0, 1);$
- (M4) $F(t,0) \equiv 0$, and $F(t,S) < D_S F(t,0)S, \forall t \ge 0, S \gg 0$.

Note that the nonlinear system (3.2.6) is dominated by the linear system $S' = D_S F(t,0)S$. It then follows that for any $S^0 \in \mathbb{R}^n_+$, the unique solution $u_1(t,S^0)$ of (3.2.6) satisfying $u_1(0,S^0) = S^0$ exists globally on $[0,\infty)$ and $u_1(t,S^0) \ge 0$, $\forall t \ge 0$. We claim that (3.2.6) admits a bounded positive solution. Indeed, in view of (H4), we can choose a sufficient large real number K such that $\int_0^{\omega} (\mu_i(t) - B_i(t,K)) dt > 0$ $0, i = 1, \cdots, n$. Then by Lemma 3.2.1, there is a positive, ω -periodic function $v(t) = (v_1(t), v_2(t), \cdots, v_n(t))$ such that $V(t) = e^{\overline{\mu}t}v(t)$ is a solution of V' = M(t, K)V, where $\overline{\mu} = \frac{1}{\omega} \ln r(\Phi_{M(\cdot,K)}(\omega))$. Let $\Sigma(t) = \sum_{i=1}^{n} V_i(t) = e^{\overline{\mu}t} \sum_{i=1}^{n} v_i(t)$. By the first equation in (3.1.4), it easily follows that $\Sigma'(t) \leq a(t)\Sigma(t), \forall t \geq 0$, where $a(t) = \max\{B_i(t, K) - \mu_i(t) : 1 \leq i \leq n\}$. Thus, $\lim_{t \to \infty} \Sigma(t) = 0$, and hence $\overline{\mu} < 0$, i.e., $r(\Phi_{M(\cdot,K)}(\omega)) < 1$. Choose l > 0 large enough such that $lv_i(t) > K, 1 \leq i \leq n, \forall t \in$ $[0, \omega]$. Set $H(t) \equiv lv(t)$. If we rewrite (3.2.6) as S' = F(t, S), it is easy to see that

$$F(t, H(t)) < M(t, K)H(t), \qquad \forall t \ge 0, \tag{3.2.7}$$

where (H3) is used. By the standard comparison theorem(see, e.g., [43, Theorem B.1]), it follows that

$$0 < u_1(m\omega, lv(0)) \le \Phi_{M(\cdot, K)}(m\omega) lv(0) = r(\Phi_{M(\cdot, K)}(m\omega)) lv(0)$$

$$= r(\Phi_{M(\cdot,K)}(\omega))^m lv(0) < lv(0), \qquad \forall m \ge 0.$$

that is, $P_1^m(lv(0)) < lv(0), \forall m \ge 0$. Consequently, $P_1^m(lv(0))$ is bounded. In order for P_1 to admit a positive fixed point, we need to assume that

(H5) $r(\Phi_{M(\cdot,0)}(\omega)) > 1.$

By [63, Theorem 2.1.2], it then follows that the Poincaré map P_1 has a unique positive fixed point $S^* = (S_1^*, S_2^*, \dots, S_n^*)$ which is globally attractive for $S^0 \in \mathbb{R}^n_+ \setminus \{0\}$. Thus, $E_0 = (S_1^*, S_2^*, \dots, S_n^*, 0, \dots, 0)$ is the unique disease-free fixed point of the Poincaré map P. To investigate the global dynamics of (3.1.3), we first show that (3.1.3) admits a family of compact, positively invariant sets. For convenience, we denote the positive solution $(S_1(t), \dots, S_n(t), I_1(t), \dots, I_n(t))$ of (3.1.3) by (S(t), I(t)).

Lemma 3.2.2 Let (H1)-(H5) hold. Then there is an $N^* > 0$ such that every forward solution in \mathbb{R}^{2n}_+ of (3.1.3) eventually enters into $G_{N^*} := \{(S, I) \in \mathbb{R}^{2n}_+ : \sum_{i=1}^n (S_i + I_i) \leq N^*\}$, and for each $N \geq N^*$, G_N is positively invariant for (3.1.3).

Proof. Let $N = \sum_{i=1}^{n} N_i$, $N_i = S_i + I_i$. By (3.1.3) and (3.1.4), we have

$$N' = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \left(B_i(t, N_i) - \mu_i(t) \right) N_i \le \sum_{i=1}^{n} \left(B_i^u(N_i) - \mu_i^l \right) N_i.$$
(3.2.8)

If $B_i^u(0+) := \lim_{N_i \to 0+} B_i^u(N_i) < \mu_i^l$, i = 1, 2, ..., n, then there exists an $\alpha > 0$ such that $N'(t) \leq -\alpha N(t), \ \forall t \geq 0$, and hence, Lemma 3.2.2 holds for any positive number N^* . Otherwise, we partition $\{1, 2, ..., n\}$ into two sets P_1 and P_2 such that

$$B_i^u(0+) > \mu_i^l, \quad \forall i \in P_1$$
$$B_i^u(0+) \le \mu_i^l, \quad \forall i \in P_2.$$

Without loss of generality, we suppose that $P_1 = \{1, \dots, m\}$ and $P_2 = \{m+1, \dots, n\}$. For $i \in P_1$, since $B_i^u(0+) > \mu_i^l$ and $B_i^u(\infty) < \mu_i^l$, (H3) implies that there is a unique $k_i > 0$ such that $B_i^u(k_i) - \mu_i^l = 0$. It follows from (H4) that there is an $N^0 > 0$ such that

$$(B_i^u(N) - \mu_i^l)N < -\sum_{j=1}^m k_j B_j^u(0+) - 1, \quad \forall N \ge N^0, \quad 1 \le i \le n.$$

Let $N^* = nN^0$. By the definition of N, it is easy to see that $N \ge N^*$ implies $N_{i_0} \ge N^0$ for some $1 \le i_0 \le n$. It then follows from (3.2.8) that

$$N'(t) \le \sum_{j=1}^{m} B_{j}^{u}(0+)k_{j} + (B_{i_{0}}^{u}(N_{i_{0}}) - \mu_{i_{0}}^{l})N_{i_{0}} < -1, \quad \text{if} \quad N(t) \ge N^{*},$$

which implies that G_N , $N \ge N^*$ is positively invariant and every forward orbit eventually enters into G_{N^*} .

Let $S^*(t)$ be the positive periodic solution of (3.2.6) with $S^*(0) = S^*$. Define

$$M_{1}(t) := \begin{bmatrix} \bar{b}_{11}(t) & \cdots & b_{1n}(t) \\ b_{21}(t) & \cdots & b_{2n}(t) \\ \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ b_{n1}(t) & \cdots & \bar{b}_{nn}(t) \end{bmatrix}$$

where $\bar{b}_{ii}(t) = \beta_i(t)S_i^*(t) - \mu_i(t) - \gamma_i(t) + b_{ii}(t)$, $1 \le i \le n$. Clearly, $M_1(t)$ is irreducible and has nonnegative off-diagonal elements.

In the case where the susceptible and infective individuals in each patch have the same dispersal rate, we have the following result on the global attractivity of the ω -periodic solution $(S^*(t), 0)$.

Theorem 3.2.3 Let (H1)-(H5) hold and $r(\Phi_{M_1(\cdot)}(\omega)) < 1$. If $a_{ij}(t) = b_{ij}(t)$ for $1 \le i, j \le n, \forall t \in [0, \omega]$, then $\lim_{t \to \infty} (S(t) - S^*(t)) = 0$, $\lim_{t \to \infty} I(t) = 0$ for all $(S^0, I^0) \in (\mathbb{R}^n_+ \setminus \{0\}) \times \mathbb{R}^n_+$.

Proof. Let us consider a nonnegative solution (S(t), I(t)) of (3.1.3). We want to show that

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} I(t) = 0. \tag{3.2.9}$$

By (3.1.3), we have

$$N'_{i} = B_{i}(t, N_{i})N_{i} - \mu_{i}(t)N_{i} + \sum_{j=1}^{n} a_{ij}(t)N_{j}, \qquad 1 \le i \le n.$$
(3.2.10)

By the aforementioned conclusion for (3.2.6), the Poincaré map associated with (3.2.10) has a unique positive fixed point $S^*(0)$ which is globally attractive in $\mathbb{R}^n_+ \setminus \{0\}$. It then follows that for any $\epsilon > 0$, there holds $N(t) = S(t) + I(t) < S^*(t) + \bar{\epsilon}$, where $\bar{\epsilon} = (\epsilon, \dots, \epsilon) \in Int(\mathbb{R}^n_+)$, when t is sufficiently large. Thus, if t is sufficiently large, we have

$$I'_{i} < \beta_{i}(t)(S^{*}_{i}(t) + \epsilon)I_{i} - (\mu_{i}(t) + \gamma_{i}(t))I_{i} + \sum_{j=1}^{n} b_{ij}(t)I_{j}, \qquad 1 \le i \le n.$$
(3.2.11)

It then suffices to show that positive solutions of the auxiliary system

$$\check{I}'_{i} = \beta_{i}(t)(S_{i}^{*}(t) + \epsilon)\check{I}_{i} - (\mu_{i}(t) + \gamma_{i}(t))\check{I}_{i} + \sum_{j=1}^{n} b_{ij}(t)\check{I}_{j}, \qquad 1 \le i \le n, \qquad (3.2.12)$$

tend to zero as t goes to infinity. Let $M_2(t)$ be the matrix defined by

$$M_2(t) := diag(\beta_1(t), \beta_2(t), \cdots, \beta_n(t)).$$

Since $r(\Phi_{M_1(\cdot)}(\omega)) < 1$ and $r(\Phi_{M_1(\cdot)+\epsilon M_2(\cdot)}(\omega))$ is continuous for small ϵ , we can fix an $\epsilon > 0$ small enough such that $r(\Phi_{M_1(\cdot)+\epsilon M_2(\cdot)}(\omega)) < 1$. By Lemma 3.2.1, there is a positive, ω -periodic function $\bar{v}(t) = (\bar{v}_1(t), \bar{v}_2(t), \cdots, \bar{v}_n(t))$ such that $\rho e^{\tilde{\mu}t} \bar{v}(t)$ is a solution of (3.2.12) for any constant ρ , where $\tilde{\mu} = \frac{1}{\omega} \ln r(\Phi_{M_1(\cdot)+\epsilon M_2(\cdot)}(\omega))$. $\forall I^0 \in \mathbb{R}^n_+$, We can choose a real number $\rho^0 > 0$ such that $I^0 \leq \rho^0 \bar{v}(0)$. By the standard comparison theorem (see, e.g., [43, Theorem A.4]), we then get (3.2.9). For any $(S^0, I^0) \in (\mathbb{R}^n_+ \setminus \{0\}) \times \mathbb{R}^n_+$, we have $N^0 = S^0 + I^0 \in \mathbb{R}^n_+ \setminus \{0\}$. By the global attractivity of $S^*(0)$ for P_1 , it then follows that $\lim_{t \to \infty} (S(t) - S^*(t)) =$ $\lim_{t \to \infty} (N(t) - I(t) - S^*(t)) = 0.$

If the susceptible and infective individuals in each patch have different dispersal rate, and the initial value I^0 is small, we still have the result on the attractivity of the ω -periodic solution $(S^*(t), 0)$.

Theorem 3.2.4 Let (H1)-(H5) hold and $r(\Phi_{M_1(\cdot)}(\omega)) < 1$. Then there exists $\delta > 0$ such that for every $(S^0, I^0) \in G_{N^*}$ with $S^0 \neq 0$ and $I_i^0 < \delta$, $1 \leq i \leq n$, the solution (S(t), I(t)) of (3.1.3) satisfies $\lim_{t \to \infty} (S(t) - S^*(t)) = 0$, $\lim_{t \to \infty} I(t) = 0$.

Proof. Let us consider an auxiliary system,

$$\tilde{S}'_{i} = B_{i}(t, \tilde{S}_{i})\tilde{S}_{i} - \mu_{i}(t)\tilde{S}_{i} + (B_{i}(t, 0+) + \gamma_{i}(t))\epsilon + \sum_{j=1}^{n} a_{ij}(t)\tilde{S}_{j}, \ 1 \le i \le n \quad (3.2.13)$$

where $\epsilon > 0$ is a small constant to be determined. By (H5) and the previous analysis of system (3.2.6), we can restrict ϵ small enough such that (3.2.13) admits a globally attractive and positive ω -periodic solution $S^*(t, \epsilon)$. Let $S^{\epsilon}(t, N^*)$ be the solution of (3.2.13) through (N^*, \dots, N^*) at t = 0. We choose an integer $n_1 > 0$ such that

$$S^{\epsilon}(t, N^*) < S^*(t, \epsilon) + \overline{\epsilon}, \qquad \forall t \ge n_1 \omega.$$

Define a matrix $M_1(t,\epsilon)$ by

$$\beta_{1}(t)S_{1}^{*}(t,\epsilon) - \mu_{1}(t) - \gamma_{1}(t) + b_{11}(t) \cdots \qquad b_{1n}(t)$$

$$b_{21}(t) \qquad \cdots \qquad b_{2n}(t)$$

$$\vdots \qquad \ddots \qquad \vdots$$

$$b_{n1}(t) \qquad \cdots \qquad \beta_{n}(t)S_{n}^{*}(t,\epsilon) - \mu_{n}(t) - \gamma_{n}(t) + b_{nn}(t)$$

Since $M_1(t,0) = M_1(t)$ and $r(\Phi_{M_1(\cdot,\epsilon)+\epsilon M_2(t)}(\omega))$ is continuous for small ϵ , we can now choose ϵ small enough such that $r(\Phi_{M_1(\cdot,\epsilon)+\epsilon M_2(\cdot)}(\omega)) < 1$. By Lemma 3.2.1, there is a positive ω -periodic function $v(t) = (v_1(t), \cdots, v_n(t))$ such that $\check{I}(t) = e^{\mu_3 t} v(t)$ is a solution of $\check{I}' = (M_1(t,\epsilon) + \epsilon M_2(t))\check{I}$, where $\mu_3 = \frac{1}{\omega} \ln r(\Phi_{M_1(\cdot,\epsilon)+\epsilon M_2(\cdot)}(\omega))$. Choose k > 0 small enough such that $kv(t) < \bar{\epsilon}$ for all $t \in [0, \omega]$.

Now we define another auxiliary system,

$$\hat{I}'_{i} = \beta_{i}(t)N^{*}\hat{I}_{i} - (\mu_{i}(t) + \gamma_{i}(t))\hat{I}_{i} + \sum_{j=1}^{n} b_{ij}(t)\hat{I}_{j}, \qquad 1 \le i \le n.$$
(3.2.14)

Let $\hat{I}(t,\delta)$ be the solution of (3.2.14) through $(\delta, \dots, \delta) \in \mathbb{R}^n$ at t = 0. We choose $\delta > 0$ small enough such that

$$\hat{I}(t,\delta) < ke^{\mu_3 t} v(t) \le kv(t) < \bar{\epsilon}, \qquad \forall t \in [0, n_1 \omega].$$
(3.2.15)

Let (S(t), I(t)) be a nonnegative solution of (3.1.3) with $(S^0, I^0) \in G_{N^*}, S^0 \neq 0$ and $I_i^0 < \delta, 1 \le i \le n$. It then follows that $S(t) \gg 0, \forall t > 0$. We further claim that $I(t) \le k e^{\mu_3 t} v(t), \forall t \ge 0$. Suppose not. By the comparison principle and (3.2.15), there exists a $q, 1 \leq q \leq n$, and a $T_1 > n_1 \omega$ such that

$$I(t) \le k e^{\mu_3 t} v(t), \quad \text{for} \quad 0 \le t \le T_1,$$

$$I_q(T_1) = k (e^{\mu_3 T_1} v(T_1))_q, \quad (3.2.16)$$

$$I_q(t) > k (e^{\mu_3 T_1} v(T_1))_q, \quad \text{for} \quad 0 < t - T_1 \ll 1.$$

Note that for $0 \leq t \leq T_1$, we have

$$S'_{i} < B_{i}(t, S_{i})S_{i} - \mu_{i}(t)S_{i} + (B_{i}(t, 0+) + \gamma_{i}(t))\epsilon + \sum_{j=1}^{n} a_{ij}(t)S_{j}, \ 1 \le i \le n.$$
(3.2.17)

It follows from the comparison principle that $S(T_1) < S^*(T_1, \epsilon) + \overline{\epsilon}$. Then, for $0 \le t - T_1 \ll 1$, we have $S(t) < S^*(t, \epsilon) + \overline{\epsilon}$, and hence

$$I'_i < \beta_i(t)(S^*_i(t,\epsilon)+\epsilon)I_i - (\mu_i(t)+\gamma_i(t))I_i + \sum_{j=1}^n b_{ij}(t)I_j, \qquad 1 \le i \le n.$$

Since $I(T_1) \leq k e^{\mu_3 T_1} v(T_1)$, the comparison principle implies that

$$I(t) < k e^{\mu_3 t} v(t), \quad \text{for} \quad 0 \le t - T_1 \ll 1,$$

and hence,

$$I_q(t) < k(e^{\mu_3 t}v(t))_q, \quad \text{for} \quad 0 < t - T_1 \ll 1,$$

which contradicts to (3.2.16). This proves the claim.

By the above claim, (3.2.17) holds for all $t \ge 0$. Thus, the comparison principle implies that $S(t) < S^*(t, \epsilon) + \overline{\epsilon}, \forall t \ge n_1 \omega$. A similar argument shows that

$$I(t) < k e^{\mu_3 t} v(t), \qquad \forall t > T_1.$$

Consequently, $I(t) \to 0$ as $t \to \infty$.

Since $P^m(x^0) = u(m\omega, x^0), \, \forall x^0 \in \mathbb{R}^{2n}_+$, we have

$$P^m(S^0, I^0) = u(m\omega, (S^0, I^0)) = (S(m\omega), I(m\omega)), \,\forall (S^0, I^0) \in \mathbb{R}^n_+ \times \mathbb{R}^n_+.$$

Given $(S^0, I^0) \in G_{N^*}$ with $S^0 \neq 0$ and $I_i^0 < \delta$, $1 \leq i \leq n$, it easily follows that $S(t) \in Int(\mathbb{R}^n_+), \ \forall t > 0$. Let

$$\omega = \omega(S^0, I^0) := \{ (S_*, I_*) : \exists \{ m_k \} \to \infty \text{ such that } \lim_{k \to \infty} P^{m_k}(S^0, I^0) = (S_*, I_*) \}$$

be the omega limit set of (S^0, I^0) for P. Since $\lim_{t\to\infty} I(t) = 0$, there holds $\omega = \bar{\omega} \times \{0\}$. We claim that $\bar{\omega} \neq \{0\}$. Assume that, by contradiction, $\bar{\omega} = \{0\}$. $\lim_{n\to\infty} P^n(S^0, I^0) = (0,0)$, then $\lim_{t\to\infty} S(t) = 0$. By assumption (H5), we can choose a small $\eta > 0$ such that $r(\Phi_{M(\cdot,0)-\eta E}(\omega)) > 1$, where $E = diag(1,\cdots,1)$. It follows that there exists a $\bar{t} > 0$ such that

$$B_i(t, N_i(t)) - \beta_i(t)I_i(t) \ge B_i(t, 0+) - \eta, \ \forall t \ge \bar{t}, \ 1 \le i \le n.$$

Thus, $S(t) = (S_1(t), \cdots, S_n(t))$ satisfies

$$S'_{i}(t) > (B_{i}(t,0+) - \eta)S_{i} - \mu_{i}(t)S_{i} + \sum_{j=1}^{n} a_{ij}(t)S_{j}, \ \forall t \ge \bar{t}, \ 1 \le i \le n.$$
(3.2.18)

Let $p(t) = (p_1(t), \dots, p_n(t))$ be the positive ω -periodic function for which $e^{\mu_4 t} p(t)$ is a solution of the linear system

$$\hat{S}'_{i} = (B_{i}(t,0+) - \eta)\hat{S}_{i} - \mu_{i}(t)\hat{S}_{i} + \sum_{j=1}^{n} a_{ij}(t)\hat{S}_{j}, \quad 1 \le i \le n,$$
(3.2.19)

where $\mu_4 = \frac{1}{\omega} \ln(r(\Phi_{M(\cdot,0)-\eta E}(\omega))) > 0$. Since $S(\bar{t}) \in Int(\mathbb{R}^n_+)$, we can choose a small number $\alpha > 0$ such that $S(\bar{t}) \ge \alpha p(0)$. Then the comparison theorem implies that

$$S(t) \ge \alpha e^{\mu_4(t-\bar{t})} p(t-\bar{t}) \ge \alpha e^{\mu_4(t-\bar{t})} \min_{t-\bar{t}\ge 0} p(t-\bar{t}), \qquad \forall t \ge \bar{t},$$

and hence $\lim_{t\to\infty} S_i(t) = \infty$, $1 \le i \le n$, a contradiction. Note that for any $S^0 \in \mathbb{R}^n_+$, we have $u(t, (S^0, 0)) = (u_1(t, S^0), 0), \forall t \ge 0$. It thus follows that

$$P^{m}(S^{0}, 0) = (P_{1}^{m}(S^{0}), 0), \forall S^{0} \in \mathbb{R}^{n}_{+}, m \ge 0.$$

Since ω is an internal chain transitive set for P, and hence $\bar{\omega}$ is an internal chaintransitive set for P_1 . Let

$$W^{s}(S^{*}(0)) := \{ S^{0} : P_{1}^{m}(S^{0}) \to S^{*}(0), m \to \infty \}.$$

Since $\bar{\omega} \neq \{0\}$ and $S^*(0)$ is globally attractive for P_1 in $\mathbb{R}^n_+ \setminus \{0\}$, we have $\bar{\omega} \cap W^s(S^*(0)) \neq \emptyset$. By Lemma 1.1.11, we get $\bar{\omega} = \{S^*(0)\}$, and hence $\omega = \{(S^*(0), 0)\}$. Thus, $\lim_{t \to \infty} (S(t) - S^*(t)) = 0$ and $\lim_{t \to \infty} I(t) = 0$.

The following result shows that $r(\Phi_{M_1(\cdot)}(\omega))$ is a threshold parameter for the extinction and the uniform persistence of the disease. When $r(\Phi_{M_1(\cdot)}(\omega)) > 1$, the model (3.1.3) admits at least one positive periodic solution, and the disease is uniformly persistent.

Theorem 3.2.5 Let (H1)-(H5) hold and $r(\Phi_{M_1(\cdot)}(\omega)) > 1$. Then system (3.1.3) admits at least one positive periodic solution, and there is a positive constant ϵ such that for all $(S^0, I^0) \in \mathbb{R}^n_+ \times Int(\mathbb{R}^n_+)$, the solution (S(t), I(t)) of (3.1.3) satisfies

$$\liminf_{t \to \infty} I_i(t) \ge \epsilon, \ 1 \le i \le n.$$

Proof. Define

$$X := \mathbb{R}^{2n}_+, \ X_0 := \mathbb{R}^n_+ \times Int(\mathbb{R}^n_+), \ \partial X_0 := X \setminus X_0.$$

We first prove that P is uniformly persistent with respect to $(X_0, \partial X_0)$. By the form of (3.1.3), it is easy to see that both X and X_0 are positively invariant. Clearly, ∂X_0 is relatively closed in X. Furthermore, system (3.1.3) is point dissipative (see Lemma 3.2.2). Set

$$M_{\partial} = \{ (S^0, I^0) \in \partial X_0 : P^m(S^0, I^0) \in \partial X_0, \forall m \ge 0 \}.$$

We now show that

$$M_{\partial} = \{ (S,0) : S \ge 0 \}.$$
(3.2.20)

Obviously, $\{(S,0): S \ge 0\} \subseteq M_{\partial}$.

For any $(S^0, I^0) \in \partial X_0 \setminus \{(S, 0) : S \ge 0\}$, we partition $\{1, 2, \dots, n\}$ into two sets Q_1 and Q_2 such that

$$I_j^0 = 0, \quad \forall j \in Q_1,$$
$$I_i^0 > 0, \quad \forall i \in Q_2,$$

where Q_1 and Q_2 are nonempty. For all $j \in Q_1, i \in Q_2$, we have

$$I'_j(0) \ge b_{ji}I_i(0) > 0.$$

It follows that $(S(t), I(t)) \notin \partial X_0$ for $0 < t \ll 1$. Thus, the positive invariance of X_0 implies (3.2.20). It is clear that there are two fixed points of P in M_{∂} , which are $M_0 = (0, 0)$ and $M_1 = (S^*(0), 0)$.

Choose $\eta > 0$ small enough such that $r(\Phi_{M_1(\cdot)-\eta M_2(\cdot)}(\omega)) > 1$. Let us consider a perturbed system of (3.2.6)

$$\hat{S}'_{i} = B_{i}(t, \hat{S}_{i} + \delta)\hat{S}_{i} - (\mu_{i}(t) + \beta_{i}(t)\delta)\hat{S}_{i} + \sum_{j=1}^{n} a_{ij}(t)\hat{S}_{j}, \qquad 1 \le i \le n.$$
(3.2.21)

As in our previous analysis of system (3.2.6), we can choose $\delta > 0$ small enough such that the Poincaré map associated with (3.2.21) admits a unique positive fixed point $S^*(0, \delta)$ which is globally attractive in $\mathbb{R}^n_+ \setminus \{0\}$. By the Implicit Function Theorem, it follows that $S^*(0, \delta)$ is continuous in δ . Thus, we can fix a small number $\delta > 0$ such that $S^*(t, \delta) > S^*(t) - \bar{\eta}, \forall t \ge 0$, where $\bar{\eta} = (\eta, \cdots, \eta)$. By the continuity of solutions with respect to the initial values, there exists $\delta^*_0 > 0$ such that for all $(S^0, I^0) \in X_0$ with $||(S^0, I^0) - M_i|| \le \delta^*_0$, we have $||u(t, (S^0, I^0)) - u(t, M_i)|| < \delta, \forall t \in [0, \omega], i = 0, 1$. We now claim that

$$\limsup_{m \to \infty} d(P^m(S^0, I^0), M_i) \ge \delta_0^*, \ i = 0, 1.$$

Suppose, by contradiction, that $\limsup_{n \to \infty} d(P^m(S^0, I^0), M_i) < \delta_0^*$ for some $(S^0, I^0) \in X_0$ and *i*. Without loss of generality, we can assume that $d(P^m(S^0, I^0), M_i) < \delta_0^*, \forall m \ge 0$. Then, we have $||u(t, P^m(S^0, I^0)) - u(t, M_i)|| < \delta, \forall m \ge 0, \forall t \in [0, \omega]$. For any $t \ge 0$, let $t = m\omega + t'$, where $t' \in [0, \omega)$ and $m = [\frac{t}{\omega}]$ is the greatest integer less than or equal to $\frac{t}{\omega}$. Thus, we get

$$||u(t, (S^0, I^0)) - u(t, M_i)|| = ||u(t', P^m(S^0, I^0)) - u(t', M_i)|| < \delta, \ \forall t \ge 0.$$

Let $(S(t), I(t)) = u(t, (S^0, I^0))$. It then follows that $0 \le I_i(t) \le \delta$, $\forall t \ge 0$, $\forall 1 \le i \le n$. Then for $t \ge 0$, we have

$$S'_{i} \ge B_{i}(t, S_{i} + \delta)S_{i} - (\mu_{i}(t) + \beta_{i}(t)\delta)S_{i} + \sum_{j=1}^{n} a_{ij}(t)S_{j}, \qquad 1 \le i \le n.$$
(3.2.22)

Since the fixed point $S^*(0, \delta)$ of the Poincaré map associated with (3.2.21) is globally attractive and $S^*(t, \delta) > S^*(t) - \bar{\eta}$, there is a T > 0 such that $S(t) \ge S^*(t) - \bar{\eta}$ for $t \geq T$. As a consequence, for $t \geq T$, there holds

$$I'_{i} \ge \beta_{i}(t)(S^{*}_{i}(t) - \eta)I_{i} - (\mu_{i}(t) + \gamma_{i}(t))I_{i} + \sum_{j=1}^{n} b_{ij}(t)I_{j}, \qquad 1 \le i \le n.$$
(3.2.23)

Since $r(\Phi_{M_1(\cdot)-\eta M_2(\cdot)}(\omega)) > 1$, it is easy to see that $\lim_{t\to\infty} I_i(t) = \infty$, i = 1, 2, ..., n, which leads to a contradiction.

Note that $S^*(0)$ is globally attractive in $\mathbb{R}^n_+ \setminus \{0\}$ for P_1 . By the aforementioned claim, it follows that M_0 and M_1 are isolated invariant sets in X, $W^s(M_0) \cap X_0 = \emptyset$, and $W^s(M_1) \cap X_0 = \emptyset$. Clearly, every orbit in M_∂ converges to either M_0 or M_1 , and M_0 and M_1 are acyclic in M_∂ . By Theorem 1.1.4 for a stronger repeling property of ∂X_0 , we conclude that P is uniformly persistent with respect to $(X_0, \partial X_0)$. Thus, Theorem 1.1.3 implies the uniform persistence of the solutions of system (3.1.3) with respect to $(X_0, \partial X_0)$. By Theorem 1.1.5, P has a fixed point $(\bar{S}(0), \bar{I}(0)) \in X_0$. Then $\bar{S}(0) \in \mathbb{R}^n_+$ and $\bar{I}(0) \in Int(\mathbb{R}^n_+)$. We further claim that $\bar{S}(0) \in \mathbb{R}^n_+ \setminus \{0\}$. Suppose that $\bar{S}(0) = 0$. By the second equation in (3.1.4), we obtain $0 = -\sum_{i=1}^n (\mu_i(t) + \gamma_i(t))\bar{I}_i(0)$, and hence $\bar{I}_i(0) = 0$, i = 1, 2, ..., n, a contradiction. By the first equation in (3.1.3) and the irreducibility of the cooperative matrix $(a_{ij}(t))$, it follows that $u(t, (\bar{S}(0), \bar{I}(0))) \in Int(\mathbb{R}^n_+)$, $\forall t > 0$. Thus, $(\bar{S}(0), \bar{I}(0))$ is a componentwise positive fixed point of P. Thus, $(\bar{S}(t), \bar{I}(t))$ is a positive ω -periodic solution of (3.1.3).

3.3 The positive periodic solutions

In the case where the dispersal rates of susceptible individuals and infective individuals are equal, we are able to prove the uniqueness and global asymptotic stability of the positive ω -periodic solution under the condition that $r(\Phi_{M_1(\cdot)}(\omega)) > 1$.

Theorem 3.3.1 Let (H1)-(H5) hold and $r(\Phi_{M_1(\cdot)}(\omega)) > 1$. If $a_{ij}(t) = b_{ij}(t)$ for $1 \leq i, j \leq n, \forall t \in [0, \omega]$, then the system (3.1.3) admits a unique positive ω -periodic solution which is globally asymptotically stable in $\mathbb{R}^n_+ \times (\mathbb{R}^n_+ \setminus \{0\})$.

Proof. By (3.1.3), when $a_{ij}(t) = b_{ij}(t)$, we have

$$\begin{cases} S'_{i} = B_{i}(t, N_{i})N_{i} - \mu_{i}(t)S_{i} - \beta_{i}(t)S_{i}I_{i} + \gamma_{i}(t)I_{i} + \sum_{j=1}^{n} a_{ij}(t)S_{j}, & 1 \le i \le n, \\ I'_{i} = \beta_{i}(t)S_{i}I_{i} - (\mu_{i}(t) + \gamma_{i}(t))I_{i} + \sum_{j=1}^{n} a_{ij}(t)I_{j}, & 1 \le i \le n. \end{cases}$$

$$(3.3.24)$$

Hence we obtain

$$N'_{i} = B_{i}(t, N_{i})N_{i} - \mu_{i}(t)N_{i} + \sum_{j=1}^{n} a_{ij}(t)N_{j}, \qquad 1 \le i \le n.$$
(3.3.25)

By the aforementioned conclusion for (3.2.6), the Poincaré map associated with (3.3.25) has a unique positive fixed point $S^*(0)$ which is globally attractive for $N \in \mathbb{R}^n_+ \setminus \{0\}$. Thus (3.3.24) is equivalent to the following system:

$$\begin{cases} N'_{i} = B_{i}(t, N_{i})N_{i} - \mu_{i}(t)N_{i} + \sum_{j=1}^{n} a_{ij}(t)N_{j}, & 1 \le i \le n, \\ I'_{i} = \beta_{i}(t)(N_{i} - I_{i})I_{i} - (\mu_{i}(t) + \gamma_{i}(t))I_{i} + \sum_{j=1}^{n} a_{ij}(t)I_{j}, & 1 \le i \le n. \end{cases}$$

$$(3.3.26)$$

Since $\lim_{t\to\infty} (N(t) - S^*(t)) = 0$, the second equation of (3.3.26) has the following limiting system:

$$\tilde{I}'_{i} = \beta_{i}(t)(S_{i}^{*}(t) - \tilde{I}_{i})\tilde{I}_{i} - (\mu_{i}(t) + \gamma_{i}(t))\tilde{I}_{i} + \sum_{j=1}^{n} a_{ij}(t)\tilde{I}_{j}, \qquad 1 \le i \le n.$$
(3.3.27)

Let $F_1 : \mathbb{R}^1_+ \times \mathbb{R}^n_+ \to \mathbb{R}^n$ be defined by the right-hand side of (3.3.27). Clearly, F_1 satisfies (M1) - (M4). Let $P_2 : \mathbb{R}^n_+ \to \mathbb{R}^n_+$ be the Poincaré map associated with (3.3.27), that is,

$$P_2(I^0) = u_2(\omega, I^0), \ \forall I^0 \in \mathbb{R}^n_+,$$

where $u_2(t, I^0)$ is the solution of (3.3.27) with $u_2(0, I^0) = I^0$. We claim that (3.3.27) admits a bounded positive solution.

Define

$$M_{2}(t,Z) := \begin{vmatrix} \bar{a}_{11}(t) & \cdots & a_{1n}(t) \\ a_{21}(t) & \cdots & a_{2n}(t) \\ \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ a_{n1}(t) & \cdots & \bar{a}_{nn}(t) \end{vmatrix}$$

where $\bar{a}_{ii}(t) = \beta_i(t)(S_i^*(t) - Z) - \mu_i(t) - \gamma_i(t) + a_{ii}(t), 1 \le i \le n$. We can choose a sufficiently large real number Z > 0 such that $\int_0^{\omega} (\beta_i(t)(S_i^*(t) - Z) - \mu_i(t) - \gamma_i(t)) dt < 0, 1 \le i \le n$. By Lemma 3.2.1, there is a positive, ω -periodic function $v(t) = (v_1(t), v_2(t), \cdots, v_n(t))$ such that $V(t) = e^{\mu_5 t}v(t)$ is a solution of $V' = M_2(t, Z)V$, where $\mu_5 = \frac{1}{\omega} \ln r(\Phi_{M_2(\cdot,Z)}(\omega))$. Let $\Sigma(t) = \sum_{i=1}^n V_i(t) = e^{\mu_5 t} \sum_{i=1}^n v_i(t)$. By the first equation in (3.1.4), it easily follows that $\Sigma'(t) \le b(t)\Sigma(t), \ \forall t \ge 0$, where $b(t) = \max\{\beta_i(t)(S_i^*(t) - Z) - \mu_i(t) - \gamma_i(t): 1 \le i \le n\}$. Thus, $\lim_{t \to \infty} \Sigma(t) = 0$, and hence $\mu_5 < 0$, i.e., $r(\Phi_{M_2(\cdot,Z)}(\omega)) < 1$. Choose l > 0 large enough such that $lv_i(t) > Z$, $\forall t \in [0,\omega], i = 1, 2, ..., n$. Set $H(t) \equiv lv(t)$. If we rewrite (3.3.27) as $\tilde{I}' = F_1(t,\tilde{I})$, it is easy to see that

$$F_1(t, H(t)) < M_2(t, Z)H(t), \quad \forall t \ge 0.$$
 (3.3.28)

By the standard comparison theorem (see, e.g., [43, Theorem B.1]), it follows that

$$0 < u_2(m\omega, lv(0)) \le \Phi_{M_2(\cdot, Z)}(m\omega)lv(0) = r(\Phi_{M_2(\cdot, Z)}(m\omega))lv(0)$$
$$= r(\Phi_{M_2(\cdot, Z)}(\omega))^m lv(0) < lv(0), \quad \forall m \ge 0.$$

That is, $P_2^m(lv(0)) < lv(0), \forall m \ge 0$. Consequently, $P_2^m(lv(0))$ is bounded. Since $r(\Phi_{M_2(\cdot,0)}(\omega)) = r(\Phi_{M_1(\cdot)}(\omega)) > 1$. By [63, Theorem 2.1.2], it follows that the Poincaré map P_2 has a unique positive fixed point $\bar{I}(0)$ which is globally attractive for $I^0 \in \mathbb{R}^n_+ \setminus \{0\}$. Thus, the Poincaré map P associated with (3.3.24) admits a unique fixed point $(S^*(0) - \bar{I}(0), \bar{I}(0))$. It then follows from Theorem 2.3 that the unique fixed point is positive. We denote it by $(\bar{S}(0), \bar{I}(0))$.

Let $P_3: X := \mathbb{R}^{2n}_+ \to \mathbb{R}^{2n}_+$ be the Poincaré map associated with (3.3.26), that is,

$$P_3(x^0) = u_3(\omega, x^0), \, \forall x^0 \in \mathbb{R}^{2n}_+,$$

where $u_3(t, x^0)$ is the solution of (3.3.26) with $u_3(0, x^0) = x^0$. Thus, we have

$$P_3^m(N^0, I^0) = u_3(m\omega, (N^0, I^0)), \,\forall (N^0, I^0) \in \mathbb{R}^n_+ \times \mathbb{R}^n_+.$$

Let $(N^0, I^0) \in (\mathbb{R}^n_+ \setminus \{0\}) \times (\mathbb{R}^n_+ \setminus \{0\})$ be fixed. It then follows that

$$(N(t), I(t)) = u_3(t, (N^0, I^0)) \in Int(\mathbb{R}^n_+) \times Int(\mathbb{R}^n_+), \forall t > 0.$$
Let $\omega = \omega(N^0, I^0)$ be the omega limit set of (N^0, I^0) for P_3 . Since $\lim_{t \to \infty} (N(t) - S^*(t)) = 0$, there holds $\omega = \{S^*(0)\} \times \tilde{\omega}$. We claim that $\tilde{\omega} \neq \{0\}$. Assume that, by contradiction, $\tilde{\omega} = \{0\}$. Then $\lim_{m \to \infty} P_3^m(N^0, I^0) = (S^*(0), 0)$, that is, $\lim_{t \to \infty} (N(t) - S^*(t)) = 0$, $\lim_{t \to \infty} I(t) = 0$. Since $r(\Phi_{M_1(\cdot)}(\omega)) > 1$, we can choose a small $\eta > 0$ such that $r(\Phi_{M_1(\cdot)-\eta E}(\omega)) > 1$, where $E = diag(1, \cdots, 1)$. It follows that there exists a $\bar{t} > 0$ such that

$$\beta_i(t)(N_i(t) - I_i(t)) \ge \beta_i(t)S_i^*(t) - \eta, \ \forall t \ge \overline{t}, \ 1 \le i \le n.$$

Thus $I(t) = (I_1(t), \cdots, I_n(t))$ satisfies

$$I'_{i} > (\beta_{i}(t)S_{i}^{*}(t) - \eta)I_{i} - (\mu_{i}(t) + \gamma_{i}(t))I_{i} + \sum_{j=1}^{n} a_{ij}(t)I_{j}, \quad \forall t \ge \bar{t}, \ 1 \le i \le n.$$
(3.3.29)

Let $q(t) = (q_1(t), \dots, q_n(t))$ be the positive ω -periodic function such that $e^{\mu_6 t}q(t)$ is a solution of the linear system

$$\hat{I}'_{i} = (\beta_{i}(t)S_{i}^{*}(t) - \eta)\hat{I}_{i} - (\mu_{i}(t) + \gamma_{i}(t))\hat{I}_{i} + \sum_{j=1}^{n} a_{ij}(t)\hat{I}_{j}, \quad 1 \le i \le n,$$
(3.3.30)

where $\mu_6 = \frac{1}{\omega} \ln(r(\Phi_{M_1(\cdot)-\eta E}(\omega))) > 0$. Since $I(\bar{t}) \in Int(\mathbb{R}_n^+)$, we can choose a small number $\alpha > 0$ such that $I(\bar{t}) \ge \alpha q(0)$. Then the comparison theorem implies that

$$I(t) \ge \alpha e^{\mu_6(t-\bar{t})}q(t-\bar{t}) \ge \alpha e^{\mu_6(t-\bar{t})} \min_{t-\bar{t}\ge 0} q(t-\bar{t}), \qquad \forall t \ge \bar{t},$$

and hence $\lim_{t\to\infty} I_i(t) = \infty$, $1 \le i \le n$, a contradiction. Note that for any $I^0 \in \mathbb{R}^n_+$, we have $u_3(t, (S^*(0), I^0)) = (S^*(t), u_2(t, I^0)), \forall t \ge 0$. It then follows that

$$P_3^m(S^*(0), I^0) = (S^*(0), P_2^m(I^0)), \, \forall I^0 \in \mathbb{R}^n_+, m \ge 0$$

Since ω is an internal chain-transitive set for P_3 , $\tilde{\omega}$ is an internal chain transitive set for P_2 . Let

$$W^{s}(\bar{I}(0)) := \{ I^{0} : \lim_{m \to \infty} (P_{2}^{m}(I^{0})) = \bar{I}(0) \}.$$

Since $\tilde{\omega} \neq \{0\}$ and $\bar{I}(0)$ is globally attractive for P_2 in $\mathbb{R}^n_+ \setminus \{0\}$, we have $\tilde{\omega} \cap W^s(\bar{I}(0)) \neq \emptyset$. By Theorem 1.1.11, we then get $\tilde{\omega} = \{\bar{I}(0)\}$, and hence $\omega = \{(S^*(0), \bar{I}(0))\}$, which implies that the positive fixed point $(\bar{S}(0), \bar{I}(0))$ of P is globally attractive in $\mathbb{R}^n_+ \times (\mathbb{R}^n_+ \setminus \{0\})$. It follows that system (3.1.3) admits a unique positive ω -periodic solution $(\bar{S}(t), \bar{I}(t))$ such that $\lim_{t \to \infty} (S(t) - \bar{S}(t)) = 0$ and $\lim_{t \to \infty} (I(t) - \bar{I}(t)) = 0, \forall (S^0, I^0) \in \mathbb{R}^n_+ \times (\mathbb{R}^n_+ \setminus \{0\})$.

It remains to prove the stability of $(\bar{S}(t), \bar{I}(t))$ for (3.1.3), which is equivalent to the stability of $(\bar{N}(t), \bar{I}(t)) := (\bar{S}(t) + \bar{I}(t), \bar{I}(t))$ for (3.3.26). The associated Jacobian matrix is

$$A(t) = \begin{bmatrix} A_1(t) & 0 \\ \\ A_2(t) & A_3(t) \end{bmatrix},$$

where

$$A_{1}(t) = \begin{bmatrix} a_{11}^{*}(t) & a_{12}(t) & \cdots & a_{1n}(t) \\ a_{21}(t) & a_{22}^{*}(t) & \cdots & b_{2n}(t) \\ \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ a_{n1}(t) & a_{n2}(t) & \cdots & a_{nn}^{*}(t) \end{bmatrix}$$

Here $a_{ii}^*(t) = \frac{\partial B_i(t,N_i)}{\partial N_i}|_{N_i=\bar{N}_i}\bar{N}_i + B_i(t,\bar{N}_i) - \mu_i(t) + a_{ii}(t)$,

$$A_2(t) = diag(\beta_1(t)\bar{I}_1, \beta_2(t)\bar{I}_2, \cdots, \beta_n(t)\bar{I}_n),$$

and

$$A_{3}(t) = \begin{bmatrix} b_{11}^{*}(t) & a_{12}(t) & \cdots & a_{1n}(t) \\ a_{21}(t) & b_{22}^{*}(t) & \cdots & b_{2n}(t) \\ \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ a_{n1}(t) & a_{n2}(t) & \cdots & b_{nn}^{*}(t) \end{bmatrix}$$

with $b_{ii}^{*}(t) = \beta_i(t)\bar{N}_i - 2\beta_i(t)\bar{I}_i - \mu_i(t) - \gamma_i(t) + a_{ii}(t)$.

Obviously,

$$A_{1}(t) < \begin{bmatrix} \bar{a}_{11}^{*}(t) & a_{12}(t) & \cdots & a_{1n}(t) \\ a_{21}(t) & \bar{a}_{22}^{*}(t) & \cdots & b_{2n}(t) \\ \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ a_{n1}(t) & a_{n2}(t) & \cdots & \bar{a}_{nn}^{*}(t) \end{bmatrix} := C_{1}(t),$$

with $\bar{a}_{ii}^{*}(t) = B_{i}(t, \bar{N}_{i}) - \mu_{i}(t) + a_{ii}(t)$, and

$$A_{3}(t) < \begin{bmatrix} \bar{b}_{11}^{*}(t) & a_{12}(t) & \cdots & a_{1n}(t) \\ a_{21}(t) & \bar{b}_{22}^{*}(t) & \cdots & b_{2n}(t) \\ \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ a_{n1}(t) & a_{n2}(t) & \cdots & \bar{b}_{nn}^{*}(t) \end{bmatrix} := C_{3}(t),$$

with $\bar{b}_{ii}^{*}(t) = \beta_{i}(t)\bar{N}_{i} - \beta_{i}(t)\bar{I}_{i} - \mu_{i}(t) - \gamma_{i}(t) + a_{ii}(t)$. The comparison principle implies that $\Phi_{A_{1}(\cdot)}(t) \leq \Phi_{C_{1}(\cdot)}(t), \ \Phi_{A_{3}(\cdot)}(t) \leq \Phi_{C_{3}(\cdot)}(t)$, and hence $\Phi_{A_{1}(\cdot)}(\omega) \leq \Phi_{C_{1}(\cdot)}(\omega)$, $\Phi_{A_{3}(\cdot)}(\omega) \leq \Phi_{C_{3}(\cdot)}(\omega)$. By [43, Theorem A.4], we have $\mu(\Phi_{A_{1}(\cdot)}(\omega)) < \mu(\Phi_{C_{1}(\cdot)}(\omega))$ and $\mu(\Phi_{A_3(\cdot)}(\omega)) < \mu(\Phi_{C_3(\cdot)}(\omega))$. Notice that $(\bar{N}_1(t), \cdots, \bar{N}_n(t))$ is a positive ω -periodic solution of the system $N' = C_1(t)N$. Thus, we have

$$\Phi_{C_1(\cdot)}(t) \begin{pmatrix} \bar{N}_1(0) \\ \vdots \\ \bar{N}_n(0) \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} \bar{N}_1(t) \\ \vdots \\ \bar{N}_n(t) \end{pmatrix}$$

It follows that

$$\Phi_{C_1(\cdot)}(\omega) \begin{pmatrix} \bar{N}_1(0) \\ \vdots \\ \bar{N}_n(0) \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} \bar{N}_1(\omega) \\ \vdots \\ \bar{N}_n(\omega) \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} \bar{N}_1(0) \\ \vdots \\ \bar{N}_n(0) \end{pmatrix}$$

and hence $\mu(\Phi_{C_1(\cdot)}(\omega)) = 1$. On the other hand, $(\bar{I}_1(t), \dots, \bar{I}_n(t))$ is a positive ω periodic solution of the system $I' = C_3(t)I$. Thus, we obtain

$$\Phi_{C_3(\cdot)}(t) \begin{pmatrix} \bar{I}_1(0) \\ \vdots \\ \bar{I}_n(0) \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} \bar{I}_1(t) \\ \vdots \\ \bar{I}_n(t) \end{pmatrix}.$$

It follows that

$$\Phi_{C_3(\cdot)}(\omega) \begin{pmatrix} \bar{I}_1(0) \\ \vdots \\ \bar{I}_n(0) \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} \bar{I}_1(\omega) \\ \vdots \\ \bar{I}_n(\omega) \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} \bar{I}_1(0) \\ \vdots \\ \bar{I}_n(0) \end{pmatrix}$$

and hence $\mu(\Phi_{C_3(\cdot)}(\omega)) = 1$. Consequently, we have

$$\mu(\Phi_A(\cdot)(\omega)) = \max\{\mu(\Phi_{A_1(\cdot)}(\omega)), \mu(\Phi_{A_3(\cdot)}(\omega))\} < 1,$$

,

which implies the stability of $(\bar{N}(t), \bar{I}(t))$.

At last, we prove the global attractivity of positive periodic solution in the case where $\{b_{ij}(t)\}$ is very close to $\{a_{ij}(t)\}$. Let Λ_0 be the set of all continuous and ω periodic $n \times n$ matrix functions satisfying $a_{ij}(t) > 0, i \neq j, a_{ii}(t) < 0$ and $\sum_{j=1}^{n} a_{ji}(t) = 0$.

Theorem 3.3.2 Assume (H1)-(H5) hold, Let $\lambda_0 = \{a_{ij}(t), 1 \leq i, j \leq n\} \in \Lambda_0$ be fixed, $\lambda = \{b_{ij}(t), 1 \leq i, j \leq n\} \in \Lambda_0$, $M_{1\lambda}(t)$ be the matrix $M_1(t)$ with parameter λ , and $M_{1\lambda_0}(t)$ be the matrix $M_{1\lambda}(t)$ with $\lambda = \lambda_0$. If $r(\Phi_{M_{1\lambda_0}(\cdot)}(\omega)) > 1$, then there exists $\epsilon > 0$ such that for any λ with $\|\lambda - \lambda_0\| \leq \epsilon$, the system (3.1.3) admits a unique positive ω -periodic solution $(\bar{S}_{\lambda 1}(t), \bar{S}_{\lambda 2}(t), \cdots, \bar{S}_{\lambda n}(t), \bar{I}_{\lambda 1}(t), \cdots, \bar{I}_{\lambda n}(t))$ such that $\lim_{t\to\infty} (S_i(t) - \bar{S}_{\lambda i}(t)) = 0$ and $\lim_{t\to\infty} (I_i(t) - \bar{I}_{\lambda i}(t)) = 0$ for every $(S^0, I^0) \in \mathbb{R}^n_+ \times$ $Int(\mathbb{R}^n_+)$.

Proof. There exist $\epsilon_0 > 0, \eta > 0$, such that $r(\Phi_{M_{1\lambda}(\cdot)}(\omega)) > 1$ and $r(\Phi_{M_{1\lambda-\eta M_2}(\cdot)}(\omega))$ > 1 whenever $\|\lambda - \lambda_0\| \leq \epsilon_0$. We fix a sufficiently small $\delta > 0$ such that the Poincarée map associated with (3.2.21) admits a unique positive fixed point $S^*(0, \delta)$, which is globally attractive in $\mathbb{R}^n_+ \setminus \{0\}$ and $S^*(t, \delta) > S^*(t) - \bar{\eta}$. Let $u(t, (S^0, I^0), \lambda)$ be the solution of (3.1.3) with parameter λ and initial value $(S^0, I^0) \in X$. By the continuity of solutions with respect to initial values and parameter λ , there exist positive numbers δ_0^* and ϵ_0^* such that $\|u(t, (S^0, I^0), \lambda) - u(t, M_i, \lambda_0)\| < \delta, \forall t \in [0, \omega],$ $\|(S^0, I^0) - M_i\| \leq \delta_0^*$ and $\|\lambda - \lambda_0\| \leq \epsilon_0^*$, i = 0, 1. Let $\epsilon^* = \min\{\epsilon_0, \epsilon_0^*\}$. By the argument similar to that of the claim in the proof of Theorem 3.2.3, it follows that for any λ with $\|\lambda - \lambda_0\| \leq \epsilon^*$, and all $(S^0, I^0) \in \mathbb{R}^n_+ \times Int(\mathbb{R}^n_+)$, there holds

$$\limsup_{m\to\infty} d(P^m_{\lambda}(S^0, I^0), M_i) \ge \delta^*_0, \ i = 0, 1,$$

where P_{λ} is the Poincaré map associated with (3.1.3) with parameter λ . Moreover, Lemma 3.2.2 implies that solutions of (3.1.3) in X are uniformly bounded and ultimately bounded for each $\lambda \in \Lambda_0$. It follows that P has a global attractor $A_{\lambda} \subset X_0$ for each $\lambda \in \Lambda_0$. Let $\Lambda_1 = \Lambda_0 \cap \overline{\{\lambda : \|\lambda - \lambda_0\| \le \epsilon^*\}}$. Then there exists a bounded and closed set G^* in $\mathbb{R}^n_+ \times \mathbb{R}^n_+$, such that $\cup_{\lambda \in \Lambda_1} A_\lambda \subset G^*$. Hence, by Theorem 1.1.9, there exists a $\delta_0 > 0$ such that for any $\lambda \in \Lambda_1$,

$$\liminf_{m \to \infty} d(P_{\lambda}^m(S^0, I^0), \partial X_0) \ge \delta_0.$$

Since $\overline{\bigcup_{\lambda \in \Lambda_1} P(A_\lambda)} = \overline{\bigcup_{\lambda \in \Lambda_1} A_\lambda} \subset \overline{G^*} = G^*$, the set $\overline{\bigcup_{\lambda \in \Lambda_1} P(A_\lambda)}$ is compact. By applying Theorem 1.1.8 on the perturbation of a globally stable fixed point, we complete the proof.

3.4 Numerical simulations

In order to simulate the periodic solutions, we consider the case that the patch number is 2. For simplicity, we assume that the contact rate $\beta_i(t)$, i = 1, 2, is ω -periodic with the expression $\beta_1(t) = \beta_2(t) = m \sin(pt) + q$, and other parameters are independent of time t. Then $\omega = \frac{2\pi}{p}$, and the assumption (3.1.4) is equivalent to that $a_{12} = -a_{22}$,

مى مەربى $a_{21} = -a_{11}, b_{12} = -b_{22}, b_{21} = -b_{11}$. Thus, (3.1.3) reduces to

$$\begin{cases} S_{1}' = B_{1}(N_{1})N_{1} - (\mu_{1} - a_{11})S_{1} - \beta(t)S_{1}I_{1} + \gamma_{1}I_{1} - a_{22}S_{2}, \\ S_{2}' = B_{2}(N_{2})N_{2} - (\mu_{2} - a_{22})S_{2} - \beta(t)S_{2}I_{2} + \gamma_{2}I_{2} - a_{11}S_{1}, \\ I_{1}' = \beta(t)S_{1}I_{1} - (\mu_{1} + \gamma_{1} - b_{11})I_{1} - b_{22}I_{2}, \\ I_{2}' = \beta(t)S_{2}I_{2} - (\mu_{2} + \gamma_{2} - b_{22})I_{2} - b_{11}I_{1}. \end{cases}$$
(3.4.31)

As mentioned in [4], we choose $B_i(N_i) = \frac{r_i}{N_i} + c_i$, where $c_i < \mu_i$, i = 1, 2. Suppose that $r_1 = r_2 = r$, $c_1 = c_2 = c$, $\mu_1 = \mu_2 = \mu$, $\gamma_1 = \gamma_2 = \gamma$, $a_{11} = a_{22} = b_{11} = b_{22} = -\theta < 0$. Then (3.4.31) reduces to

$$\begin{cases} S_{1}' = r - (\mu + \theta - c)S_{1} - (m\sin(pt) + q)S_{1}I_{1} + (c + \gamma)I_{1} + \theta S_{2}, \\ S_{2}' = r - (\mu + \theta - c)S_{2} - (m\sin(pt) + q)S_{2}I_{2} + (c + \gamma)I_{2} + \theta S_{1}, \\ I_{1}' = (m\sin(pt) + q)S_{1}I_{1} - (\mu + \gamma + \theta)I_{1} + \theta I_{2}, \\ I_{2}' = (m\sin(pt) + q)S_{2}I_{2} - (\mu + \gamma + \theta)I_{2} + \theta I_{1}. \end{cases}$$
(3.4.32)

It is easy to verify that conditions (H1)-(H5) are satisfied. In this case, $(S_1^*(t), S_2^*(t))$ can be obtained explicitly as

$$S_1^*(t) = S_2^*(t) = \frac{r}{\mu - c}, \forall t \ge 0.$$

Under all assumptions above, we get

$$M_{1}(t) = \begin{bmatrix} \beta(t)\frac{r}{\mu-c} - \mu - \gamma - \theta & \theta \\ \theta & \beta(t)\frac{r}{\mu-c} - \mu - \gamma - \theta \end{bmatrix}$$
$$= \begin{bmatrix} -\mu - \gamma - \theta & \theta \\ \theta & -\mu - \gamma - \theta \end{bmatrix} + \begin{bmatrix} \beta(t)\frac{r}{\mu-c} & 0 \\ 0 & \beta(t)\frac{r}{\mu-c} \end{bmatrix}$$

Let A be a 2 × 2 constant matrix, and $\alpha(t)$ be a continuous ω -periodic function. Note that if x(t) is a solution of $x' = (A + \alpha(t)I)x$, then $y(t) = e^{\int_0^t -\alpha(s)ds}x(t)$ satisfies

$$y'(t) = e^{\int_0^t -\alpha(s)ds}(x' - \alpha(t)x)$$
$$= e^{\int_0^t -\alpha(s)ds}Ax(t)$$
$$= Ae^{\int_0^t -\alpha(s)ds}x(t)$$
$$= Ay(t)$$

Thus, we have $\phi_{A+\alpha(\cdot)I}(t) = e^{\int_0^t \alpha(s)ds} e^{At}$.

By the above observation, it follows that $r(\Phi_{M_1(\cdot)}(\omega)) = e^{\frac{r}{\mu-c}\int_0^{\omega}\beta(t)dt}e^{-(\mu+\gamma)\omega}$. Fix $\mu = 0.2, c = 0.1, \theta = 1, \gamma = 4, m = 1, p = 2\pi, q = 0.1, r = 1$. Since $\omega = 1$, we have

$$r(\Phi_{M_1(\cdot)}(1)) < 1.$$

By Theorem 2.1, system (3.1.3) has a positive ω -periodic solution such that $\lim_{t \to \infty} (S(t) - S^*(t)) = 0$ and $\lim_{t \to \infty} I(t) = 0$ for all $(S^0, I^0) \in \mathbb{R}^n_+ \times \mathbb{R}^n_+$. Our numerical simulations in Figure 3.1 confirm this result.

Fix $\mu = 2, c = 1, \theta = 1, \gamma = 0.1, m = 1, p = 2\pi, q = 1, r = 10$. We then have $\omega = 1$ and $r(\Phi_{M_1(\cdot)}(1)) > 1$. By Theorem 3.1, system (3.1.3) has a unique positive

 ω -periodic solution such that $\lim_{t\to\infty} (S(t) - \bar{S}(t)) = 0$ and $\lim_{t\to\infty} (I(t) - \bar{I}(t)) = 0$ for all $(S^0, I^0) \in \mathbb{R}^n_+ \times (\mathbb{R}^n_+ \setminus \{0\})$. Our numerical simulations in Figure 3.2 confirm this result.



Figure 3.1: The solution of system (3.4.32): The extinction of the disease. The parameters of the system are as follows: $\mu = 0.2, c = 0.1, \theta = 1, \gamma = 4, m = 1, p = 2\pi, q = 0.1, r = 1$





Chapter 4

A Lattice Epidemic Model

This chapter is devoted to the study of the asymptotic speed of spread and traveling waves for a spatially discrete SIS epidemic model. By appealing to the theory of spreading speeds and traveling waves for monotone semiflows, we establish the existence of asymptotic speed of spread and show that it coincides with the minimal wave speed for monotone traveling waves. This also gives an affirmative answer to an open problem presented by Rass and Radcliffe [41] in the case of a discrete spatial habitat.

This chapter is organized as follows. In Section 4.1, we present the model. The existence and comparison theorems for the single population system are established in Section 4.2. In Section 4.3, we prove the existence of an asymptotic spreading speed and show that it coincides with the minimal wave speed for monotone traveling waves. At last, we extend these results to the case of multi-populations in Section 4.4.

4.1 Introduction

The geographic spread of epidemics is an important subject in mathematical epidemiology (see, e.g., [12, 40, 41]). In order to consider the spreading speed of a deterministic epidemic in multi-type of populations, Rass and Radcliffe [41] presented the spatial epidemic model

$$\frac{dy_{j,m}(t)}{dt} = (1 - y_{j,m}(t)) \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} \sum_{n=1}^{r} \sigma_m \lambda_{mn} y_{j-k,n}(t) p_{mn}(k) - \mu_m y_{j,m}(t),$$

$$j \in \mathbb{Z}, \quad 1 \le m \le r,$$
(4.1.1)

where $y_{j,m}(t)$ is the proportion of individuals in the *m*th population σ_m at position j who are infectious at time t, $\mu_m \geq 0$ is the combined death/emigration/recovery rate for infectious individuals, λ_{mn} is the infection rate of a type m susceptible by a type n infectious individual, and p_{mn} is the corresponding contact distribution. It is reasonable to assume that $\sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} p_{mn}(k) = 1$, and $p_{mn}(k) = p_{mn}(-k) \geq 0, \forall k \in \mathbb{Z}, 1 \leq m, n \leq r$. Since an epidemic often starts with a small amount of infection in a bounded region amongst the r types of populations at time t = 0, each $y_{j,m}(0)$ is assumed to have compact support. This model describes a closed system with no births, deaths, emigration or immigration, or an open system in which the birth and immigration rates are balanced by the death and emigration rates. The global dynamics of the spatially homogeneous r-dimensional system associated with (4.1.1) was analyzed completely in [41, Chapter 8]. However, as mentioned in [41, Section 8.8], there are no exact results for the asymptotic speed of propagation of infection

and traveling waves for models such as (4.1.1) in \mathbb{R}^n or \mathbb{Z}^n . This problem has been addressed recently by Weng and Zhao [56] for a spatially continuous version of model (4.1.1). Although there have been many investigations on traveling wave solutions and long-term behavior for lattice differential equations (see, e.g., [7, 36, 53, 55, 65] and references therein), the analysis of lattice differential systems with global interactions seems to be relatively difficult. Our purpose is to study the spreading speed and traveling waves for the lattice system (4.1.1) in the case where the spatial habitat is the integer lattice \mathbb{Z} , by appealing to the theory of spreading speeds and traveling waves for monotone semiflows, which was developed by Liang and Zhao [34] (see Section 1.3).

4.2 Existence and comparison of solutions

Let $(\mathbb{R}^k, \mathbb{R}^k_+)$ be the standard ordered k-dimensional Euclidean space with the maximum norm $\|\cdot\|$. For $\varsigma = (\varsigma_1, \dots, \varsigma_k), \xi = (\xi_1, \dots, \xi_k) \in \mathbb{R}^k$, we write $\varsigma \ge \xi(\varsigma \gg \xi)$ provided $\varsigma_i \ge \xi_i(\varsigma_i > \xi_i), i = 1, \dots, k$, and $\varsigma > \xi$ provided $\varsigma \ge \xi$ but $\varsigma \ne \xi$. Let \mathbb{C} be the set of all bounded two-sided sequences of points in \mathbb{R}^k . For $u = (u_j)_{j \in \mathbb{Z}}, v =$ $(v_j)_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} \in \mathbb{C}$, we write $u \ge v(u \gg v)$ provided $u_j \ge v_j(u_j > v_j), \forall j \in \mathbb{Z}$, and u > vprovided $u \ge v$ but $u \ne v$. We regard any vector in \mathbb{R}^k as a constant sequence of points in \mathbb{R}^k , and set

 $\mathbb{R}_r^k := \{ u \in \mathbb{R}^k : r \ge u \ge 0 \}, \mathbb{C}_r := \{ u \in \mathbb{C} : r \ge u \ge 0 \},\$

for any $r \in \mathbb{R}^k$. We equip \mathbb{C} with the compact open topology, that is, $u^n \to u$ in \mathbb{C} means that the sequence of u_j^n converges to u_j as $n \to \infty$ uniformly for j in any bounded subset of \mathbb{Z} . Moreover, we define the metric function $d(\cdot, \cdot)$ in \mathbb{C} with respect to this topology by

$$d(u,v) := \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{\max_{|j| \le k} ||u_j - v_j||}{2^k}, \ \forall u, v \in \mathbb{C},$$

so that (\mathbb{C}, d) is a metric space.

In order to study the asymptotic speed of spread and traveling waves of system (4.1.1), we first consider the following single population case:

$$\frac{dy_j(t)}{dt} = (1 - y_j(t))\sigma\lambda \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} y_{j-k}(t)p(k) - \mu y_j(t), \quad j \in \mathbb{Z},$$

$$(4.2.2)$$

where $y_j(t)$ is the proportion of infectious individuals at position j in the whole population σ at time t, p(k) is the contact distribution with $\sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} p(k) = 1$. By the biological background, we assume that $p(k) = p(-k) \ge 0, \forall k \in \mathbb{Z}$. In this section, we establish the existence and uniqueness of the solutions, and the comparison theorem.

Theorem 4.2.1 For any $y^0 \in \mathbb{C}_1$, (4.2.2) has a unique continuous solution $y(t, y^0)$ on $[0, \infty)$ such that $y(0, y^0) = y^0$ and $y(t, y^0) \in \mathbb{C}_1, \forall t \ge 0$.

Proof. We first choose a sufficiently large number $D \ge \sigma \lambda$ such that

$$F_j(y) = Dy_j + (1 - y_j)\sigma\lambda \sum_{k = -\infty}^{\infty} y_{j-k}p(k), \, \forall j \in \mathbb{Z},$$

is a monotone increasing mapping from \mathbb{C}_1 to \mathbb{R} . Clearly, (4.2.2) can be written as

$$\frac{dy_j(t)}{dt} = F_j(y) - (\mu + D)y_j(t), \qquad (4.2.3)$$

The initial value problem of (4.2.3) is equivalent to

$$y_{j}(t) = e^{-(\mu+D)t}y_{j}(0) + \int_{0}^{t} e^{-(\mu+D)(t-s)}F_{j}(y)ds, \ \forall j \in \mathbb{Z},$$

$$y(0) = y^{0}.$$
(4.2.4)

For any $y^0 \in \mathbb{C}_1$, and any $T \in (0, \infty)$, define

$$S_T =: \{ y = \{ y_j \}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} : y_j \in C([0, T], [0, 1]), y(0) = y^0, \forall j \in \mathbb{Z} \},\$$

and an operator $H^T = \{H_j^T\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}}$ on S_T by

$$H_{j}^{T}(y)(t) = e^{-(\mu+D)t}y_{j}^{0} + \int_{0}^{t} e^{-(\mu+D)(t-s)}F_{j}(y)ds, \forall y \in S_{T}, \forall j \in \mathbb{Z}$$

Since

$$0 \leq H_j^T(y)(t) \leq e^{-(\mu+D)t} + F_j(1) \int_0^t e^{-(\mu+D)(t-s)} ds$$
$$= \frac{D}{\mu+D} + e^{-(\mu+D)t} \frac{\mu}{\mu+D} \leq 1, \ \forall t \in [0,T],$$

we have $H^{T}(S_{T}) \subseteq S_{T}$. For any $\beta > 0$, we define

$$\|y\|_{\beta} := \sup_{t \in [0,T], j \in \mathbb{Z}} |y_j(t)| e^{-\beta t}, \forall y \in S_T.$$

Then $(S_T, \|\cdot\|)$ is a Banach space. For any $y, \bar{y} \in S_T$, let $w = \{w_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}}$ with $w_j = \bar{y}_j - y_j$. We then have

$$\begin{split} H_{j}^{T}(\bar{y})(t) &- H_{j}^{T}(y)(t) \\ &= \int_{0}^{t} e^{-(\mu+D)(t-s)} (F_{j}(\bar{y}(s)) - F_{j}(y(s))) ds \\ &= \int_{0}^{t} e^{-(\mu+D)(t-s)} [Dw_{j}(s) + (1 - \bar{y}_{j}(s))\sigma\lambda \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} \bar{y}_{j-k}(s)p(k) - (1 - y_{j}(s))) \\ &\sigma\lambda \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} y_{j-k}(s)p(k)] ds \\ &= \int_{0}^{t} e^{-(\mu+D)(t-s)} [Dw_{j}(s) + \sigma\lambda \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} w_{j-k}(s)p(k) + \sigma\lambda \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} (y_{j}(s)y_{j-k}(s)) \\ &- \bar{y}_{j}(s)\bar{y}_{j-k}(s))p(k)] ds \\ &= \int_{0}^{t} e^{-(\mu+D)(t-s)} [Dw_{j}(s) + \sigma\lambda \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} w_{j-k}(s)p(k) + \sigma\lambda \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} (\bar{y}_{j-k}(s)w_{j}(s) \\ &- y_{j}(s)w_{j-k}(s))p(k)] ds, \end{split}$$

which leads to

$$\begin{aligned} |H_j^T(\bar{y})(t) - H_j^T(y)(t)|e^{-\beta t} \\ &\leq \int_0^t e^{-\beta(t-s)-\beta s} [D|w_j(s)| + \sigma\lambda \sum_{k=-\infty}^\infty |w_{j-k}(s)|p(k) + \sigma\lambda \sum_{k=-\infty}^\infty (\bar{y}_{j-k}(s)|w_j(s)| \\ &-y_j(s)|w_{j-k}(s))|p(k)]ds \\ &\leq \int_0^t e^{-\beta(t-s)-\beta s} [D|w_j(s)| + 2\sigma\lambda \sum_{k=-\infty}^\infty |w_{j-k}(s)|p(k) + \sigma\lambda \sum_{k=-\infty}^\infty |w_j(s)|p(k)]ds. \end{aligned}$$

Thus, we have

$$\begin{aligned} \|H^{T}(\bar{y}) - H^{T}(y)\|_{\beta} &= \sup_{t \in [0,T], j \in \mathbb{Z}} |H_{j}^{T}(\bar{y})(t) - H_{j}^{T}(y)(t)|e^{-\beta t} \\ &\leq \frac{3\sigma\lambda + D}{\beta}(1 - e^{-\beta T})\|w\|_{\beta} \\ &= \frac{3\sigma\lambda + D}{\beta}(1 - e^{-\beta T})\|\bar{y} - y\|_{\beta}. \end{aligned}$$

Since

$$\lim_{\beta \to \infty} \frac{3\sigma\lambda + D}{\beta} (1 - e^{-\beta T}) = 0, \qquad (4.2.5)$$

it follows that for sufficiently large β , H^T is a contraction map on S_T , and hence, H^T has a unique fixed point y in S_T . This shows that (4.2.2) has a unique solution on $[0,T], \forall T \in (0,\infty)$, which implies the existence and uniqueness of a solution y(t) of (4.2.2) on $[0,\infty)$.

In order to establish the comparison theorem for system (4.2.2), we introduce the following concept of upper and lower solutions.

Definition 4.2.1 A function $y(t) = (y_j(t))_{j \in \mathbb{Z}}$ with $y_j \in C^1([0,\infty), [0,1])$ is called an upper solution of (4.2.2) if it satisfies

$$\frac{dy_j(t)}{dt} \ge (1 - y_j(t))\sigma\lambda \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} y_{j-k}(t)p(k) - \mu y_j(t), \,\forall t \ge 0, j \in \mathbb{Z}.$$
(4.2.6)

A function $y(t) = (y_j(t))_{j \in \mathbb{Z}}$ with $y_j \in C^1([0,\infty), [0,1])$ is called a lower solution of (4.2.2) if we have the reverse inequality

$$\frac{dy_j(t)}{dt} \le (1 - y_j(t))\sigma\lambda \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} y_{j-k}(t)p(k) - \mu y_j(t), \,\forall t \ge 0, j \in \mathbb{Z}.$$
(4.2.7)

We also need the following assumption for the strong positivity of solutions.

(C1) p(1) = p(-1) > 0.

Theorem 4.2.2 Let $\hat{y} = {\{\hat{y}_j\}}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}}$ and $\bar{y} = {\{\bar{y}_j\}}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}}$ be a pair of lower and upper solutions of (4.2.2), respectively, with $\hat{y}_j, \bar{y}_j \in C^1([0,\infty), [0,1])$ and $\hat{y}(0) \leq \bar{y}(0)$.

Then $\hat{y}(t) \leq \bar{y}(t), \forall t \geq 0$. If, in addition, condition (C1) holds, then $y^0 \in \mathbb{C}_1 \setminus \{0\}$ implies that $y(t, y^0) \gg 0, \forall t > 0$.

Proof. It is easy to see that $w_j(t) = \bar{y}_j(t) - \hat{y}_j(t), \forall j \in \mathbb{Z}, t \in [0, \infty)$, is continuous and bounded, and $w(t) := \inf_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} w_j(t)$ is continuous. To prove $\hat{y}(t) \leq \bar{y}(t), t \geq 0$, it suffices to prove $w(t) \geq 0, \forall t \geq 0$. Suppose the assertion is not true. Then there exists $t_0 > 0$ such that $w(t_0) < 0$ and

$$w(t_0)e^{-M_0t_0} = \inf_{t \ge 0} w(t)e^{-M_0t} < w(\tau)e^{-M_0\tau}, \tau \in [0, t_0),$$
(4.2.8)

where M_0 is chosen to satisfy $M_0 > \sigma \lambda - \mu$.

Let $\{j_n\}_{n=1}^{\infty}$ be a sequence such that $w_{j_n}(t_0) < 0$ for all $n \ge 1$ and $\lim_{n \to \infty} w_{j_n}(t_0) = w(t_0)$. Let $\{t_n\}_{n=1}^{\infty}$ be a sequence in $(0, t_0]$ so that

$$w_{j_n}(t_n)e^{-M_0t_n} = \min_{t \in [0,t_0]} w_{j_n}(t)e^{-M_0t}.$$
(4.2.9)

For any $\epsilon \in (0, t_0)$, let $L_{\epsilon} := \min_{t \in [0, t_0 - \epsilon]} w(t) e^{-M_0 t}$. By (4.2.8), we have

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} w_{j_n}(t_0) e^{-M_0 t_0} = w(t_0) e^{-M_0 t_0} < L_{\epsilon}.$$

Thus, there is n_{ϵ} such that for all $n > n_{\epsilon}$,

$$w_{j_n}(t_0)e^{-M_0t_0} < L_{\epsilon} \le w(t)e^{-M_0t} \le w_{j_n}(t)e^{-M_0t}, \forall t \in [0, t-\epsilon].$$

In view of (4.2.9), we obtain $t_n \in [t_0 - \epsilon, t_0], \forall n \ge n_{\epsilon}$, which implies that $\lim_{n \to \infty} t_n = t_0$. Since

$$w_{j_n}(t_0)e^{-M_0t_0} \ge w_{j_n}(t_n)e^{-M_0t_n} \ge w(t_n)e^{-M_0t_n} \ge w(t_0)e^{-M_0t_0}$$

we have

$$w_{j_n}(t_0)e^{-M_0(t_0-t_n)} \ge w_{j_n}(t_n) \ge w(t_0)e^{-M_0(t_0-t_n)}$$

which yields to $\lim_{n\to\infty} w_{j_n}(t_n) = w(t_0)$. By (4.2.9), it follows that for each $n \ge 1$,

$$0 \ge \frac{d}{dt} \{ w_{j_n}(t) e^{-M_0 t} \} |_{t=t_n^-} = e^{-M_0 t_n} (w'_{j_n}(t_n) - M_0 w_{j_n}(t_n)),$$

and hence, $w'_{j_n}(t_n) \leq M_0 w_{j_n}(t_n)$. Note that $w_{j_n}(t_n)$ satisfies

$$w_{j_n}'(t_n) \geq (1 - \bar{y}_{j_n}(t_n))\sigma\lambda \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} \bar{y}_{j_n-k}(t_n)p(k) - (1 - \hat{y}_{j_n}(t_n))\sigma\lambda \cdot \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} \hat{y}_{j_n-k}(t_n)p(k) - \mu w_{j_n}(t_n).$$

Then for all sufficiently large n, we have

$$\begin{array}{lll} 0 & \leq & w_{j_{n}}'(t_{n}) - (1 - \bar{y}_{j_{n}}(t_{n}))\sigma\lambda \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} \bar{y}_{j_{n}-k}(t_{n})p(k) + (1 - \hat{y}_{j_{n}}(t_{n}))\sigma\lambda \\ & & \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} \hat{y}_{j_{n}-k}(t_{n})p(k) + \mu w_{j_{n}}(t_{n}) \\ & \leq & (\mu + M_{0})w_{j_{n}}(t_{n}) - (1 - \bar{y}_{j_{n}}(t_{n}))\sigma\lambda \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} \bar{y}_{j_{n}-k}(t_{n})p(k) + (1 - \hat{y}_{j_{n}}(t_{n}))\sigma\lambda \\ & & \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} \bar{y}_{j_{n}-k}(t_{n})p(k) - (1 - \hat{y}_{j_{n}}(t_{n}))\sigma\lambda \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} \bar{y}_{j_{n}-k}(t_{n})p(k) + (1 - \hat{y}_{j_{n}}(t_{n}))\sigma\lambda \\ & & \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} \hat{y}_{j_{n}-k}(t_{n})p(k) \\ & = & (\mu + M_{0})w_{j_{n}}(t_{n}) + w_{j_{n}}(t_{n})\sigma\lambda \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} \bar{y}_{j_{n}-k}(t_{n})p(k) - (1 - \hat{y}_{j_{n}}(t_{n}))\sigma\lambda \\ & & \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} w_{j_{n}-k}(t_{n})p(k) \\ & \leq & -(1 - \hat{y}_{j_{n}}(t_{n}))\sigma\lambda w(t_{n}) + (\mu + M_{0} + \sigma\lambda \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} \bar{y}_{j_{n}-k}(t_{n})p(k))w_{j_{n}}(t_{n}) \\ & \leq & -\sigma\lambda w(t_{n}) + (\mu + M_{0})w_{j_{n}}(t_{n}). \end{array}$$

Letting $n \to \infty$ in the above, we see that

$$(-\sigma\lambda + \mu + M_0)w(t_0) \ge 0.$$

Recalling that $\mu + M_0 - \sigma \lambda > 0$, we obtain that $w(t_0) \ge 0$, a contradiction. This shows that $w_j(t) = \bar{y}_j(t) - \hat{y}_j(t) \ge 0$ for all $j \in \mathbb{Z}$ and $t \in [0, \infty)$.

Next we prove the strong positivity of $y(t, y^0)$ under condition (C1). Since $y^0 \in \mathbb{C}_1 \setminus \{0\}$, there exists an integer $i \in \mathbb{Z}$ such that $y_i^0 > 0$. Note that $\sigma \lambda > 0$ and p(1) = p(-1) > 0. Clearly, we have

$$y_i(t) = e^{-\mu t} y_i(0) + \sigma \lambda \int_0^t e^{-\mu(t-s)} (1 - y_i(s)) \sum_{k=-\infty}^\infty y_k(s) p(i-k) ds > 0, \forall t > 0.$$

It then follows that

$$y_{i+1}(t) = e^{-\mu t} y_{i+1}(0) + \sigma \lambda \int_0^t e^{-\mu(t-s)} (1 - y_{i+1}(s)) [y_i(s)p(1) + \sum_{k \neq i, k = -\infty}^\infty y_k(s)p(i+1-k)] ds > 0, \forall t > 0,$$

and

$$y_{i-1}(t) = e^{-\mu t} y_{i-1}(0) + \sigma \lambda \int_0^t e^{-\mu(t-s)} (1 - y_{i-1}(s)) [y_i(s)p(-1) + \sum_{k \neq i, k = -\infty}^\infty y_k(s)p(i-1-k)] ds > 0, \forall t > 0.$$

$$(4.2.10)$$

Repeating this procedure, we have $y_{i+n}(t) > 0$, $y_{i-n}(t) > 0$, $\forall n \ge 0$, $\forall t > 0$, and hence, $y(t, y^0) \gg 0$ for all t > 0.

4.3 Spreading speed and traveling waves

In this section, we establish the existence of asymptotic spreading speed for system (4.2.2), and show that it coincides with the minimal wave speed for monotone traveling waves.

Note that if v is a solution of the scalar ordinary differential equation

$$\frac{dv(t)}{dt} = (\sigma\lambda - \mu - \sigma\lambda v(t)) v(t), \qquad (4.3.11)$$

then $y_j = v, \forall j \in \mathbb{Z}$, is a solution of system (4.2.2). Throughout this section, we assume that

(C2)
$$\sigma \lambda > \mu$$
.

Clearly, $\sigma \lambda - \mu - \sigma \lambda v = 0$ has a unique positive solution $v^* = \frac{\sigma \lambda - \mu}{\sigma \lambda} \in (0, 1]$. Let $\{Q_t\}_{t \geq 0}$ be the solution semiflow associated with system (4.2.2), that is,

$$Q_t(u) = y(t, u) = (y_j(t, u))_{j \in \mathbb{Z}}, \quad \forall u \in \mathbb{C}_{v^*}, t \ge 0.$$

Proposition 4.3.1 For each t > 0, the map Q_t satisfies the hypothesis (A1)-(A5). Moreover, $\{Q_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ is a subhomogeneous semiflow on \mathbb{C}_{v^*} .

Proof. We only prove (A2) and (A5) since all the other conditions are easy to verify. We first prove continuity of $Q_t(u) = Q(t, u)$ in (t, u). Let $y(t), \tilde{y}(t)$ be two solutions of (4.2.2) with $0 \le y_j(t), \tilde{y}_j(t) \le v^*, \forall j \in \mathbb{Z}$. Then the following statement is valid.

Claim 1. For any $\epsilon > 0, t_0 > 0$, there exist $\delta > 0$ and an integer N > 0 such that $|y_0(t) - \tilde{y}_0(t)| \le \epsilon, \forall t \in [0, t_0]$, whenever $|y_j(0) - \tilde{y}_j(0)| < \delta$ for $-N \le j \le N$.

To prove this claim, we first consider the case that $y(0) \leq \tilde{y}(0)$. Then we have $y(t) \leq \tilde{y}(t), \forall t \in [0, \infty)$. Let $w(t) = \tilde{y}(t) - y(t)$ and $w_j^0 = \tilde{y}_j(0) - y_j(0)$. Then

$$\frac{dw_j(t)}{dt} = \sigma\lambda \sum_{k=-\infty}^{+\infty} w_{j-k}(t)p(k) - \sigma\lambda \sum_{k=-\infty}^{+\infty} (\tilde{y}_j(t)\tilde{y}_{j-k}(t) - y_j(t)y_{j-k}(t))p(k) - \mu w_j(t) = \sigma\lambda \sum_{k=-\infty}^{+\infty} w_{j-k}(t)p(k) - \sigma\lambda \sum_{k=-\infty}^{+\infty} (\tilde{y}_j(t)w_{j-k}(t) + w_j(t)y_{j-k}(t))p(k) - \mu w_j(t) \le \sigma\lambda \sum_{k=-\infty}^{+\infty} w_{j-k}(t)p(k) - \mu w_j(t).$$

Next we consider the system

$$\begin{cases} \frac{d\overline{w}_{j}(t)}{dt} = \sigma \lambda \sum_{k=-\infty}^{+\infty} \overline{w}_{j-k}(t)p(k) - \mu \overline{w}_{j}(t) \\ \overline{w}_{j}(0) = w_{j}^{0}, \forall j \in \mathbb{Z}. \end{cases}$$

$$(4.3.12)$$

Using the discrete Fourier transform,

$$\begin{aligned} v(t,\tau) &= \frac{1}{\sqrt{2\pi}} \sum_{j=-\infty}^{+\infty} e^{-i(j\tau)} \overline{w}_j(t) \\ \overline{w}_j(t) &= \frac{1}{\sqrt{2\pi}} \int_{-\pi}^{+\pi} e^{i(j\tau)} v(t,\tau) d\tau, \end{aligned}$$

where i is the imaginary unit, we have

$$\begin{aligned} \frac{\partial v(t,\tau)}{\partial t} &= -\mu v(t,\tau) + \frac{\sigma\lambda}{\sqrt{2\pi}} \sum_{j=-\infty}^{+\infty} \sum_{k=-\infty}^{+\infty} e^{-i(j\tau)} \overline{w}_{j-k}(t) p(k) \\ &= -\mu v(t,\tau) + \frac{\sigma\lambda}{\sqrt{2\pi}} \sum_{k=-\infty}^{+\infty} \left(e^{-i(k\tau)} p(k) \sum_{j=-\infty}^{+\infty} \overline{w}_{j-k}(t) e^{-i(j-k)\tau} \right) \\ &= -\mu v(t,\tau) + \sigma\lambda v(t,\tau) \sum_{k=-\infty}^{+\infty} e^{-i(k\tau)} p(k) \\ &= (-\mu + \sigma\lambda \sum_{k=-\infty}^{+\infty} e^{-i(k\tau)} p(k)) v(t,\tau). \end{aligned}$$

It then follows that

$$v(t,\tau) = exp\{(-\mu + \sigma\lambda \sum_{k=-\infty}^{+\infty} e^{-i(k\tau)}p(k))t\}v(0,\tau),$$

with

$$v(0,\tau) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2\pi}} \sum_{m=-\infty}^{+\infty} e^{-i(m\tau)} w_m^0.$$

Thus, we obtain

$$\overline{w}_{j}(t) = \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_{-\pi}^{\pi} exp\{i(j\tau) + (-\mu + \sigma\lambda \sum_{k=-\infty}^{+\infty} e^{-i(k\tau)}p(k))t\} \sum_{m=-\infty}^{+\infty} e^{-i(m\tau)}w_{m}^{0}d\tau$$
$$= \frac{1}{2\pi} \sum_{m=-\infty}^{+\infty} \left(\int_{-\pi}^{\pi} exp\{i(j-m)\tau + (-\mu + \sigma\lambda \sum_{k=-\infty}^{+\infty} e^{-i(k\tau)}p(k))t\}d\tau \right) w_{m}^{0}d\tau$$

and hence,

$$w_{j}(t) \leq \frac{1}{2\pi} \sum_{m=-\infty}^{+\infty} \Big(\int_{-\pi}^{\pi} exp\{i(j-m)\tau + (-\mu + \sigma\lambda \sum_{k=-\infty}^{+\infty} e^{-i(k\tau)}p(k))t\}d\tau \Big) w_{m}^{0}.$$

It is easy to see that for any $\epsilon > 0$ and $t_0 > 0$, there exist $\delta > 0$ and an integer N > 0 such that $w_0(t) \leq \epsilon, \forall t \in [0, t_0]$, whenever $w_j(0) < \delta$ for $-N \leq j \leq N$.

Regarding the case that $y(0) \notin \tilde{y}(0)$, let $\tilde{z}(t), z(t)$ be two solutions of (4.2.2) with $\tilde{z}_j(0) = \max\{y_j(0), \tilde{y}_j(0)\}, z_j(0) = \min\{y_j(0), \tilde{y}_j(0)\}, \forall j \in \mathbb{Z}$. Since $z(0) \leq \tilde{z}(0)$, we have

$$|y_j(t) - \tilde{y}_j(t)| \le |\tilde{z}_j(t) - z_j(t)| < \epsilon, \ \forall t \in [0, t_0],$$

whenever $|y_j(0) - \tilde{y}_j(0)| = |\tilde{z}_j(0) - z_j(0)| < \delta, \forall j \in \mathbb{Z}$. This proves the claim. Claim 2. For any $t_0 > 0$, $Q_t(u)$ is continuous in u uniformly for $t \in [0, t_0]$.

Fix \bar{u} and $t_0 > 0$. By Claim 1, it follows that for any $\epsilon > 0$, there are δ and N such that

$$|y_{j_0}(t,u) - y_{j_0}(t,\bar{u})| < \frac{1}{4}\epsilon, \qquad (4.3.13)$$

whenever $|u_j - \overline{u_j}| < \delta$, $\forall j_0 - N \leq j \leq j_0 + N$ for some $j_0 \in \mathbb{Z}$. Choose m > 0such that $\sum_{\substack{k=m+1\\2^k}}^{\infty} \frac{2v^*}{2^k} < \frac{\epsilon}{2}$, and let $\delta_1 = 2^{-(m+N)}\delta$. For any $u \in \mathbb{C}_v$ with $d(u, \overline{u}) = \sum_{\substack{k=0\\2^k}}^{\infty} \frac{\max_{\substack{k=0\\2^k}} |u_j - \overline{u_j}|}{2^k} < \delta_1$, we have

$$\max_{-(m+N)\leq j\leq m+N}|u_j-\overline{u_j}|<2^{m+N}\delta_1:=\delta.$$

By (4.3.13), it follows that

$$|y_{j_0}(t,u) - y_{j_0}(t,\bar{u})| < \frac{1}{4}\epsilon, \forall j_0 \in [-m,m],$$

and hence,

$$\begin{aligned} d(y(t,u), y(t,\bar{u})) &\leq \max_{-m \leq j \leq m} |y_j(t,u) - y_j(t,\bar{u})| \sum_{k=0}^m \frac{1}{2^k} + \sum_{k=m+1}^\infty \frac{2v^*}{2^k} \\ &< \frac{\epsilon}{4} \sum_{k=0}^\infty \frac{1}{2^k} + \frac{\epsilon}{2} = \epsilon, \end{aligned}$$

whenever $d(u, \bar{u}) < \delta_1$.

Consequently, $Q_t(u) = Q(t, u)$ is continuous in $(t, u) \in \mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{C}_{v^*}$ with respect to the compact open topology.

Note that system (4.3.11) has two equilibria 0 and v^* , and v^* is a globally asymptotically stable equilibrium in $(0, v^*]$. By Theorem 1.2.1, there exists an entire strictly increasing orbit such that $\lim_{t\to-\infty} v(t) = 0$ and $\lim_{t\to\infty} v(t) = v^*$. Thus, (A5) is satisfied.

Finally, we show that Q_t is subhomogeneous in the sense that $Q_t(\kappa y^0) \ge \kappa Q_t(y^0)$ for any $0 \le \kappa \le 1$ and $y^0 \in \mathbb{C}_{v^*}$. Since

$$\frac{d(\kappa y_j(t))}{dt} = (1 - y_j(t))\sigma\lambda \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} \kappa y_{j-k}(t)p(k) - \mu\kappa y_j(t)$$
$$\leq (1 - \kappa y_j(t))\sigma\lambda \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} \kappa y_{j-k}(t)p(k) - \mu\kappa y_j(t), \quad j \in \mathbb{Z}$$

 $\kappa y(t, y^0)$ is a lower solution of (4.2.2) with initial value κy^0 . By the comparison theorem, we thus have $\kappa y(t, y^0) \le y(t, \kappa y^0)$ for all $t \ge 0$.

Let c^* be the asymptotic speed of spread of the map Q_1 on \mathbb{C}_{v^*} . In order to compute c^* , we consider the linearized equation (4.2.2) at y = 0,

$$\frac{dy_j(t)}{dt} = \sigma \lambda \sum_{k=-\infty}^{+\infty} y_{j-k}(t)p(k) - \mu y_j(t).$$

$$(4.3.14)$$

Let $\{M_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ be the solution semiflow associated with system (4.3.14). Note that $Q_t(y^0)$ is a lower solution of the linear system (4.3.14) for $t \in [0, \infty)$. It then follows that

 $Q_t(y^0) \le M_t(y^0), \forall y^0 \in \mathbb{C}_{v^*}, \forall t \ge 0.$

For each $u_0 \in \mathbb{R}$, let $\eta(t, u^0)$ be the unique solution of the linear equation

$$\frac{d\eta(t)}{dt} = \sigma \lambda \eta(t) \sum_{k=-\infty}^{+\infty} e^{\chi k} p(k) - \mu \eta(t), \qquad (4.3.15)$$

with $\eta(0, u^0) = u^0$. It is easy to see that $y(t) = \{y_j(t)\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}}$ with $y_j(t) = e^{-\chi j} \eta(t, u^0)$ is a solution of (4.3.14). Thus we have $B^t_{\chi}(u^0) := M_t(e^{-\chi j}u^0)(0) = \eta(t, u^0)$, which implies that B^t_{χ} is the solution map of (4.3.15). Note that the general solution of (4.3.15) is

$$\eta(t, u^0) = exp\{(\sigma\lambda \sum_{k=-\infty}^{+\infty} e^{\chi k} p(k) - \mu)t\}u^0.$$

Then $B_{\chi}^{t}(u^{0}) = exp\{(\sigma\lambda \sum_{k=-\infty}^{+\infty} e^{\chi k}p(k) - \mu)t\}u^{0}$, and $exp\{(\sigma\lambda \sum_{k=-\infty}^{+\infty} e^{\chi k}p(k) - \mu)t\}$ is the principal eigenvalue of B_{χ}^{t} with the positive eigenfunction u^{0} . When $\chi = 0$, we have the principal eigenvalue $exp\{(\sigma\lambda - \mu)t\} > 1$. Thus the map M_{t} satisfies the assumptions (B1)-(B7) for each t > 0.

Letting t = 1, we see that $\lambda(\chi) := exp\{\sigma\lambda \sum_{k=-\infty}^{+\infty} e^{\chi k}p(k) - \mu\}$ is the principal eigenvalue of B^1_{χ} . Define the function

$$\Phi(\chi) := \frac{1}{\chi} \ln \lambda(\chi) = \frac{\sigma \lambda \sum_{k=-\infty}^{+\infty} e^{\chi k} p(k) - \mu}{\chi}.$$
(4.3.16)

Since $\Phi(\chi) \to \infty$ as $\chi \to 0$, and $p(k_0) > 0$ for some $k_0 > 0$, we have $\Phi(\chi) \ge \frac{\sigma \lambda e^{\chi k_0} p(k_0) - \mu}{\chi} \to \infty$ as $\chi \to \infty$. $\Phi(\chi)$ then assumes its minimum at some finite value χ^* . Since $Q_1(y^0) \le M_1(y^0), \forall y^0 \in \mathbb{C}_{v^*}$, Theorem 1.3.1 implies that $c^* \le \inf_{\chi > 0} \Phi(\chi)$.

Consider the linear system

$$\frac{dy_j(t)}{dt} = \sigma\lambda(1-\epsilon)\sum_{k=-\infty}^{+\infty} y_{j-k}(t)p(k) - \mu y_j(t)$$
(4.3.17)

with parameter ϵ . Let $\{M_t^{\epsilon}\}_{t\geq 0}$ be the solution semiflow associated with system (4.3.17). For any $0 < \epsilon < 1$, there is $\delta \in (0, \epsilon)$ such that $0 \leq y_j(t) \leq v(t, \delta) < \epsilon, \forall j \in \mathbb{Z}, \forall t \in [0, 1]$, provided $0 \leq y_j(0) \leq \delta, \forall j \in \mathbb{Z}$, where $v(t, \delta)$ is the solution of (4.3.11) satisfying $v(0, \delta) = \delta$. Thus, $Q_t(y^0)$ is an upper solution of linear system (4.3.17) for $t \in [0, 1]$. It then follows that $Q_t(y^0) \geq M_t^{\epsilon}(y^0), \forall y^0 \in \mathbb{C}_{\delta}, \forall t \in [0, 1]$. In particular, $Q_1(y^0) \geq M_1^{\epsilon}(y^0)$. As we did for $\{M_t\}_{t\geq 0}$, similar analysis can be carried out for $\{M_t^{\epsilon}\}_{t\geq 0}$. By Theorem 1.3.1, we have

$$\inf_{\chi>0} \Phi_{\epsilon}(\chi) \le c^* \le \inf_{\chi>0} \Phi(\chi), \quad \forall \epsilon \in (0,1).$$

Letting $\epsilon \rightarrow 0$, we obtain

$$c^* = \inf_{\chi > 0} \Phi(\chi) = \Phi(\chi^*).$$

The following result shows that the above-defined c^* is the spreading speed for solutions of (4.2.2) with initial data having compact supports.

Theorem 4.3.1 Assume that (C2) holds. Let y(t) be a solution of (4.2.2) with $y(0) \in \mathbb{C}_{v^*}$. Then the following statements are valid:

- (1) For any $c > c^*$, if $y(0) \ll v^*$ and $y_j(0) = 0$ for j outside a bounded interval, then $\lim_{t \to \infty, |j| \ge ct} y_j(t) = 0.$
- (2) For any $c \in (0, c^*)$, there is an r > 0 such that if $y_j(0) > 0$ for j on an interval of length 2r, then $\lim_{t \to \infty, |j| \le ct} y_j(t) = v^*$.
- (3) If, in addition, (C1) holds, then $y(0) \neq 0$ implies that $\lim_{t \to \infty, |j| \le ct} y_j(t) = v^*$ for any $c \in (0, c^*)$.

Proof. Conclusion (1) is a straightforward consequence of the first part of Theorem 1.3.2. For any given $c < c^*$, since Q_1 is subhomogeneous, the positive number r_{α} defined in Theorem 1.3.2 can be chosen to be independent of $\alpha \gg 0$. Let $r_{\alpha} = r$. If there is an r > 0 such that $y_j(0) > 0$ for j on an interval of length 2r, then there exist $\alpha > 0$ such that $y_j(0) > \alpha$ for all j in this interval. Thus, conclusion (2) follows from the second part of Theorem 1.3.2. If, in addition, (C1) holds, then Theorem 4.2.2 implies that $y_j(t) > 0, \forall j \in \mathbb{Z}, \forall t > 0$. Fix a $t_0 > 0$, we have $y_j(t_0) > 0, \forall j \in \mathbb{Z}$. Taking $(y_j(t_0))_{j\in\mathbb{Z}}$ as a new initial value, we then obtain conclusion (3) from (2).

The existence and nonexistence of traveling wave solutions are straightforward consequences of Theorem 1.3.3.

Theorem 4.3.2 Assume that (C2) holds. Then the following two statements are valid:

- (1) For any $c \in (0, c^*)$, (4.2.2) has no traveling wave U(j ct) connecting v^* to 0.
- (2) For any $c \ge c^*$, (4.2.2) has a traveling wave U(j ct) connecting v^* to 0 such that U(s) is continuous and non-increasing in $s \in \mathbb{R}$.

4.4 Multi-population case

In this section, we extend the results in the previous sections to the multi-population model

$$\frac{dy_{j,m}(t)}{dt} = (1 - y_{j,m}(t)) \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} \sum_{n=1}^{r} \alpha_{mn} y_{j-k,n}(t) p_{mn}(k) - \mu_m y_{j,m}(t),$$

$$j \in \mathbb{Z}, \quad 1 \le m \le r,$$
(4.4.18)

where $y_j(t) = (y_{j,m}(t))_{m=1}^r$, $\alpha_{mn} = \sigma_n \lambda_{mn}$. We assume that

(D1) the matrix $\Lambda = (\alpha_{mn})_{r \times r}$ is irreducible in the sense that for any given index $1 \leq i \neq j \leq r$, there is a finite sequence with distinct elements i_1, \dots, i_h , such that $i_1 = i, i_h = j$ and $\alpha_{i_s i_{s+1}} > 0, \forall 1 \leq s \leq h - 1$.

4.4.1 Existence and comparison of solutions

In this subsection, we show the existence and uniqueness of the solutions of (4.4.18). Let $\overline{1}$ be the r-dimensional vector with each element being 1.

Theorem 4.4.1 For any $y^0 \in \mathbb{C}_{\bar{1}}$, (4.4.18) has a unique continuous solution $y(t, y^0)$ on $[0, \infty)$ such that $y(0, y^0) = y^0$ and $y(t, y^0) \in \mathbb{C}_{\bar{1}}, \forall t \ge 0$.

Proof. We first choose a sufficiently large number $D_m \ge \sum_{n=1}^r \alpha_{mn}, 1 \le m \le r$ such that

$$F_{j,m}(y) = (1 - y_{j,m}) \sum_{k = -\infty}^{\infty} \sum_{n=1}^{r} \alpha_{mn} y_{j-k,n} p_{mn}(k) + D_m y_{j,m}, j \in \mathbb{Z}, 1 \le m \le r,$$

is a monotone increasing mapping from $\mathbb{C}_{\bar{1}}$ to $\mathbb{R}.$ Clearly, (4.4.18) can be written as

$$\frac{dy_{j,m}(t)}{dt} = F_{j,m}(y) - (\mu_m + D_m)y_{j,m}(t), \quad j \in \mathbb{Z}, \quad 1 \le m \le r.$$
(4.4.19)

The initial problem of (4.4.19) is equivalent to

$$\begin{cases} y_{j,m}(t) = e^{-(\mu_m + D_m)t} y_{j,m}(0) + \int_0^t e^{-(\mu_m + D_m)(t-s)} F_{j,m}(y) ds, \forall j \in \mathbb{Z}, 1 \le m \le r, \\ y(0) = y^0. \end{cases}$$

$$(4.4.20)$$

For any $y^0 \in \mathbb{C}_{\bar{1}}$, and any $T \in (0, \infty)$, define

$$S_T := \{ y = \{ y_j \}_{j \in Z} : y_j \in C([0,T], [0,1]^r), y(0) = y^0, \forall j \in Z \},\$$

and an operator $H^T = \{H_j^T\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}}$ by $\{H_j^T\} = \{H_{j,m}^T\}_{1 \le m \le r}$ on S_T , with

$$H_{j,m}^{T}(y)(t) = e^{-(\mu_{m}+D_{m})t}y_{j,m}(0) + \int_{0}^{t} e^{-(\mu_{m}+D_{m})(t-s)}F_{j,m}(y)ds,$$

$$\forall y \in S_{T}, \forall j \in \mathbb{Z}, 1 \le m \le r.$$

Since

$$0 \leq H_{j,m}^{T}(y)(t) \leq e^{-(\mu_{m}+D_{m})t} + F_{j,m}(1) \int_{0}^{t} e^{-(\mu_{m}+D_{m})(t-s)} ds \qquad (4.4.21)$$
$$= \frac{D_{m}}{\mu_{m}+D_{m}} + e^{-(\mu_{m}+D_{m})t} \frac{\mu_{m}}{\mu_{m}+D_{m}} \leq 1, \forall t \in [0,T],$$

we have $H^T(S_T) \subseteq S_T$. For any $\beta > 0$, we define

$$\|y\|_{\beta} := \sup_{t \in [0,T], j \in \mathbb{Z}, 1 \le m \le r} |y_{j,m}(t)| e^{-\beta t}, \forall y \in S_T.$$

Then $(S_T, \|\cdot\|)$ is a Banach space. For any $y, \bar{y} \in S_T$, let $w = \{w_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}}$ with $w_j = \bar{y}_j - y_j$. It follows that

$$\begin{split} H_{j,m}^{T}(\bar{y})(t) &- H_{j,m}^{T}(y)(t) \\ &= \int_{0}^{t} e^{-(\mu_{m}+D_{m})(t-s)} (F_{j,m}(\bar{y}(s)) - F_{j,m}(y(s))) ds \\ &= \int_{0}^{t} e^{-(\mu_{m}+D_{m})(t-s)} [D_{m}w_{j,m}(s) + (1-\bar{y}_{j,m}(s)) \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} \sum_{n=1}^{r} \sigma_{n}\lambda_{m,n}\bar{y}_{j-k,n}(s)p(k) \\ &- (1-y_{j,m}(s)) \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} \sum_{n=1}^{r} \sigma_{n}\lambda_{m,n}y_{j-k,n}(s)p(k)] ds \\ &= \int_{0}^{t} e^{-(\mu_{m}+D_{m})(t-s)} [D_{m}w_{j,m}(s) + \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} \sum_{n=1}^{r} \sigma_{n}\lambda_{m,n}p(k)(w_{j-k,n}(s) - \bar{y}_{j-k,n}(s)w_{j,m}(s) - y_{j,m}(s)w_{j-k,n})] ds, \end{split}$$

which leads to

$$\begin{aligned} |H_{j,m}^{T}(\bar{y})(t) - H_{j,m}^{T}(y)(t)|e^{-\beta t} \\ &\leq \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\beta(t-s)-\beta s} [D_{m}|w_{j,m}(s)| + \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} \sum_{n=1}^{r} \sigma_{n} \lambda_{m,n} p(k)(|w_{j-k,n}(s)| + \bar{y}_{j-k,n}(s) \\ |w_{j,m}(s)| + y_{j,m}(s)|w_{j-k,n}(s)|)] ds \\ &\leq \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\beta(t-s)-\beta s} [D_{m}|w_{j,m}(s)| + \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} \sum_{n=1}^{r} \sigma_{n} \lambda_{m,n} p(k)(2|w_{j-k,n}(s)| + |w_{j,m}(s)|)] ds. \end{aligned}$$

Thus we have

$$\begin{split} \|H^{T}(\bar{y}) - H^{T}(y)\|_{\beta} \\ &= \sup_{t \in [0,T], j \in \mathbb{Z}, 1 \le m \le r} |H^{T}_{j,m}(\bar{y})(t) - H^{T}_{j,m}(y)(t)| e^{-\beta t} \\ &\le \sup_{s \in [0,T], j \in \mathbb{Z}, 1 \le m \le r} |w_{j,m}(s)| e^{-\beta s} \cdot \sup_{t \in [0,T], 1 \le m \le r} \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\beta (t-s)} [D_{m} + \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} \sum_{n=1}^{r} 3\sigma_{n} \lambda_{m,n} p(k)] ds \\ &\le \frac{3 \sum_{n=1}^{r} \sigma_{n} \lambda_{m,n} + D_{m}}{\beta} (1 - e^{-\beta T}) \|\bar{y} - y\|_{\beta}. \end{split}$$

Since

$$\lim_{\beta \to \infty} \frac{3 \sum_{n=1}^{r} \sigma_n \lambda_{m,n} + D_m}{\beta} (1 - e^{-\beta T}) = 0, \qquad (4.4.22)$$

it follows that for sufficiently large β , H^T is a contraction on S_T , and hence, H^T has a unique fixed point y in S_T . This shows that system (4.4.18) has a unique solution on $[0,T], \forall T \in (0,\infty)$, which implies the uniqueness and existence of a solution y(t)of (4.4.18) on $[0,\infty)$.

Similar to Definition 4.2.1, we can define upper and lower solutions of system (4.4.18). In order to prove the strong positivity of solutions, we need the following assumption.

(D2) $p_{mn}(1) = p_{mn}(-1) > 0$ and $p_{mn}(0) > 0$ whenever $1 \le m, n \le r$ with $\alpha_{mn} > 0$.

Theorem 4.4.2 Let $\hat{y} = {\{\hat{y}_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} and \overline{y} = {\{\overline{y}_j\}_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} be a pair of lower and upper solution of (4.4.18), respectively, with <math>\hat{y}_j, \overline{y}_j \in C^1([0,\infty), [0,1]^r)$ and $\hat{y}(0) \leq \overline{y}(0)$.

Then $\hat{y}(t) \leq \overline{y}(t), \forall t \geq 0$. If, in addition, condition (D2) holds, then $y^0 \in \mathbb{C}_{\overline{1}} \setminus \{0\}$ implies that $y(t, y^0) \gg 0, \forall t > 0$.

Proof. It is easy to see that $w_j(t) = \overline{y}_j(t) - \hat{y}_j(t), \forall j \in \mathbb{Z}, t \in [0, \infty)$, is continuous and bounded, and $w(t) := \min_{1 \le m \le r} \inf_{j \in \mathbb{Z}} w_{j,m}(t)$ is continuous. To prove $\hat{y}(t) \le \overline{y}(t), t \ge 0$, it suffices to prove $w(t) \ge 0, \forall t \ge 0$. Suppose the assertion is not true. Then there exists $t_0 > 0$ such that $w(t_0) < 0$ and

$$w(t_0)e^{-M_0t_0} = \min_{t \in [0,t_0]} w(t)e^{-M_0t} < w(\tau)e^{-M_0\tau}, \tau \in [0,t_0),$$
(4.4.23)

where M_0 is chosen such that

$$M_0 > \max_{1 \le m \le r} \left(-\mu_m + \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} \sum_{n=1}^r \alpha_{mn} \right) > 0.$$
(4.4.24)

Hence, there exist a sequence j_s and an index m such that $w_{j_s,m}(t_0) < 0$ for all $s \ge 1$ and $\lim_{s\to\infty} w_{j_s,m}(t_0) = w(t_0)$. Let $\{t_s\}_{s=1}^{\infty}$ be a sequence in $[0, t_0]$ such that

$$w_{j_s,m}(t_s)e^{-M_0t_s} = \min_{t \in [0,t_0]} w_{j_s,m}(t)e^{-M_0t}.$$
(4.4.25)

For any $\epsilon \in (0, t_0)$, let $L_{\epsilon} := \min_{t \in [0, t_0 - \epsilon]} w(t) e^{-M_0 t}$. By (4.4.23), we have

$$\lim_{s \to \infty} w_{j_s,m}(t_0) e^{-M_0 t_0} = w(t_0) e^{-M_0 t_0} < L_{\epsilon}.$$

Thus, there is s_{ϵ} such that for all $s > s_{\epsilon}$,

$$w_{j_s,m}(t_0)e^{-M_0t_0} < L_{\epsilon} \le w(t)e^{-M_0t} \le w_{j_s,m}(t)e^{-M_0t}, \forall t \in [0, t-\epsilon].$$

In view of (4.4.25), we obtain $t_s \in [t_0 - \epsilon, t_0], \forall s \ge s_{\epsilon}$, which implies that $\lim_{s \to \infty} t_s = t_0$. Since

$$w_{j_s,m}(t_0)e^{-M_0t_0} \ge w_{j_s,m}(t_s)e^{-M_0t_s} \ge w(t_s)e^{-M_0t_s} \ge w(t_0)e^{-M_0t_0},$$

we have

$$w_{j_s,m}(t_0)e^{-M_0(t_0-t_s)} \ge w_{j_s,m}(t_s) \ge w(t_0)e^{-M_0(t_0-t_s)},$$

which yields to $\lim_{s\to\infty} w_{j_s,m}(t_s) = w(t_0).$

By (4.4.25), it follows that for each $s \ge 1$ such that

$$0 \ge \frac{d}{dt} \{ w_{j_s,m}(t) e^{-M_0 t} \} |_{t=t_s^-} = e^{-M_0 t_s} (w'_{j_s,m}(t_s) - M_0 w_{j_s,m}(t_s))$$

and hence, $w'_{j_s,m}(t_s) \leq M_0 w_{j_s,m}(t_s)$. Note that $w_{j_s,m}(t_s)$ satisfies

$$w_{j_{s},m}'(t_{s}) \geq (1 - \bar{y}_{j_{s},m}(t_{s})) \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} \sum_{n=1}^{r} \alpha_{mn} \bar{y}_{j_{s}-k,n}(t_{s}) p_{mn}(k) - (1 - \hat{y}_{j_{s},m}(t_{s}))$$
$$\sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} \sum_{n=1}^{r} \alpha_{mn} \hat{y}_{j_{s}-k,n}(t_{s}) p_{mn}(k) - \mu_{m} w_{j_{s},m}(t_{s}).$$

Then for all sufficiently large s, we have

$$0 \leq w'_{j_{s},m}(t_{s}) - \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} \sum_{n=1}^{r} \alpha_{mn} p_{mn}(k) [\bar{y}_{j_{s}-k,n}(t_{s})(1-\bar{y}_{j_{s},m}(t_{s})) - \hat{y}_{j_{s}-k,n}(t_{s}) (1-\hat{y}_{j_{s},m}(t_{s}))] + \mu_{m} w_{j_{s},m}(t_{s}) \leq (\mu_{m} + M_{0}) w_{j_{s},m}(t_{s}) + \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} \sum_{n=1}^{r} \alpha_{mn} p_{mn}(k) [\bar{y}_{j_{s}-k,n}(t_{s}) w_{j_{s},m}(t_{s}) - w_{j_{s}-k,m}(t_{s}) (1-\hat{y}_{j_{s},m}(t_{s}))] \leq [\mu_{m} + M_{0} + \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} \sum_{n=1}^{r} \alpha_{mn} \bar{y}_{j_{s}-k,n}(t_{s}) p_{mn}(k)] w_{j_{s},m}(t_{s}) - \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} \sum_{n=1}^{r} \alpha_{mn} w_{j_{s}-k,m}(t_{s})(1-\hat{y}_{j_{s},n}(t_{s}))) \leq -\sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} \sum_{n=1}^{r} \alpha_{mn} w(t_{s}) + (\mu_{m} + M_{0}) w_{j_{s},m}(t_{s}).$$

Letting $s \to \infty$ in the above inequality, we obtain

$$(\mu_m + M_0 - \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} \sum_{n=1}^r \alpha_{mn}) w(t_0) \ge 0.$$

By (4.4.24), it follows that $w(t_0) \ge 0$, a contradiction. This shows that $w_{j,m}(t) = \bar{y}_{j,m}(t) - \hat{y}_{j,m}(t) \ge 0$ for all $j \in \mathbb{Z}, 1 \le m \le r$, and $t \in [0, \infty)$.

Next we show the strong positivity of solutions under condition (D2). Since $y^0 \in \mathbb{C}_{\bar{1}} \setminus \{0\}$, there exist two integers $j \in \mathbb{Z}$ and $1 \leq l \leq r$ such that $y_{j,l}^0 > 0$. It is easy to see that

$$y_{j,l}(t) = \int_0^t [e^{-\mu_l(t-s)}(1-y_{j,l}(s)) \sum_{k=-\infty}^\infty \sum_{n=1}^r \alpha_{ln} y_{j-k,n}(s) p_{ln}(k)] ds$$

+ $e^{-\mu_l t} y_{j,l}(0)$
> 0.

By assumptions (D1) and (D2), for any $q \neq l$, there is a finite sequence with distinct elements i_1, \dots, i_h , such that $i_1 = q, i_h = l$, $\alpha_{i_s, i_{s+1}} > 0, \forall 1 \leq s \leq h - 1$, and hence, $p_{i_s, i_{s+1}}(1) = p_{i_s, i_{s+1}}(-1) > 0, p_{i_s, i_{s+1}}(0) > 0$. Thus, we obtain

$$y_{j,i_{h-1}}(t) = e^{-\mu_{i_{h-1}}t}y_{j,i_{h-1}}(0) + \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\mu_{i_{h-1}}(t-s)}(1-y_{j,i_{h-1}}(s))\sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty}\sum_{n=1}^{r} \alpha_{i_{h-1},n}$$
$$y_{j-k,n}(s)p_{i_{h-1},n}(k)ds$$
$$\geq \int_{0}^{t} e^{-\mu_{i_{h-1}}(t-s)}(1-y_{j,i_{h-1}}(s))\alpha_{i_{h-1},m}y_{j,m}(s)p_{i_{h-1},m}(0)ds$$
$$> 0.$$

Similarly, we have

$$y_{j,i_{h-2}}(t) > 0.$$

Repeating these procedures, we obtain

$$y_{j,q}(t) > 0, \forall t > 0,$$

which implies that $y_{j,m}(t) > 0, \forall 1 \le m \le r, t > 0$. For any $1 \le m \le r$, there is at least one $n \ne m$ such that $\alpha_{mn} > 0$ and $p_{mn}(1) = p_{mn}(-1) > 0$, and hence, we have

$$y_{j+1,m}(t) = e^{-\mu_m t} y_{j+1,m}(0) + \int_0^t [e^{-\mu_m (t-s)} (1 - y_{j+1,m}(s)) \sum_{k=-\infty}^\infty \sum_{n=1}^r \alpha_{mn} y_{j+1-k,n}(s)$$
$$p_{mn}(k)] ds$$
$$\geq \int_0^t e^{-\mu_m (t-s)} (1 - y_{j+1,m}(s)) \sum_{n=1}^r \alpha_{mn} y_{j,n}(s) p_{mn}(1) ds$$
$$> 0.$$

Similarly, we find

$$y_{j-1,m}(t) > 0.$$

Continuing this procedure, we obtain

$$y_{i+n,m}(t) > 0, \forall n \in \mathbb{Z}, 1 \le m \le r, t > 0.$$

Thus, $y(t, y^0) \gg 0$ for all t > 0.

4.4.2 Spreading speed and traveling waves

In this subsection, we establish the existence of the asymptotic spreading speed for system (4.4.18), and show that it coincides with the minimal wave speed for monotone traveling waves.

Note that if $v = \{v_m\}_{m=1}^r$ is a solution of

$$\frac{dv_m(t)}{dt} = (1 - v_m(t)) \sum_{n=1}^r \alpha_{mn} v_n(t) - \mu_m v_m(t), \ 1 \le m \le r,$$
(4.4.26)
then $y_j = v, \forall j \in \mathbb{Z}$, is a solution of system (4.4.18). If $\mu = (\mu_1, \mu_2, \cdots, \mu_r) \gg 0$, then we define $\Gamma := (diag(\mu))^{-1}\Lambda$, and let $\rho(\Gamma)$ be the spectral radius of the matrix Γ . Throughout this section, we assume that

(D3) Either
$$\mu_i = 0$$
 for some $1 \le i \le r$, or $\mu \gg 0$ and $\rho(\Gamma) > 1$.

By [41, Theorem 8.4](see also [64, Corollary 3.2]), system (4.4.26) has a globally asymptotically stable equilibrium $v^* = \{v_m^*\}_{m=1}^r \gg 0$ in $[0,1]^r \setminus \{0\}$. Let $\{Q_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ be the solution semiflow associated with system (4.4.18), that is,

$$Q_t(u) = y(t, u) = (y_m(t, u))_{m=1}^r, \quad \forall u \in \mathbb{C}_{v^*}, t \ge 0.$$

Proposition 4.4.1 For each t > 0, the map Q_t satisfies the hypothesis (A1)-(A5). Moreover, $\{Q_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ is a subhomogeneous semiflow on \mathbb{C}_{v^*} .

Proof. We only prove the conditions (A2) and (A5) since all the other conditions are easy to verify. We first establish the continuity of $Q_t(u) = Q(t, u)$ in (t, u). Let $y(t), \tilde{y}(t)$ be two solutions of (4.4.18) with $0 \leq y_j(t), \tilde{y}_j(t) \leq v^*, \forall j \in \mathbb{Z}$. Then we have the following claim.

Claim 1. For any $\epsilon > 0, t_0 > 0$, there exist $\delta > 0$ and an integer N > 0 such that $\|y_0(t) - \tilde{y}_0(t)\| \le \epsilon, \forall t \in [0, t_0]$, whenever $\|y_j(0) - \tilde{y}_j(0)\| < \delta, \forall -N \le j \le N$.

To prove this claim, we first consider the case that $y(0) \leq \tilde{y}(0)$. Then we have $y(t) \leq \tilde{y}(t), \forall t \in [0, \infty)$. Let $w_{j,m}(t) = \tilde{y}_{j,m}(t) - y_{j,m}(t)$ and $w_{j,m}^0 = \tilde{y}_{j,m}(0) - y_{j,m}(0)$. Then

$$\frac{dw_{j,m}(t)}{dt} = (1 - \tilde{y}_{j,m}(t)) \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} \sum_{n=1}^{r} \alpha_{mn} \tilde{y}_{j-k,n}(t) p_{mn}(k) - (1 - y_{j,m}(t)) \\
= \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} \sum_{n=1}^{r} \alpha_{mn} y_{j-k,n}(t) p_{mn}(k) - \mu_m w_{j,m}(t) \\
= \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} \sum_{n=1}^{r} \alpha_{mn} w_{j-k,n}(t) p_{mn}(k) + \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} \sum_{n=1}^{r} \alpha_{mn} (y_{j,m}(t) y_{j-k,n}(t)) \\
- \tilde{y}_{j,m}(t) \tilde{y}_{j-k,n}(t) p_{mn}(k) - \mu_m w_{j,m}(t) \\
\leq \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} \sum_{n=1}^{r} \alpha_{mn} w_{j-k,n}(t) p_{mn}(k) - \mu_m w_{j,m}(t).$$

Next we consider the system

$$\begin{cases}
\frac{d\bar{w}_{j,m}(t)}{dt} = \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} \sum_{n=1}^{r} \alpha_{mn} \bar{w}_{j-k,n}(t) p_{mn}(k) - \mu_m \bar{w}_{j,m}(t) \\
\overline{w}_{j,m}(0) = w_{j,m}^0, \forall j \in \mathbb{Z}, 1 \le m \le r.
\end{cases}$$
(4.4.27)

Using the discrete Fourier transform,

$$v_m(t,\tau) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2\pi}} \sum_{j=-\infty}^{+\infty} e^{-i(j\tau)} \overline{w}_{j,m}(t)$$

$$\overline{w}_{j,m}(t) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2\pi}} \int_{-\pi}^{+\pi} e^{i(j\tau)} v_m(t,\tau) d\tau,$$

where i is the imaginary unit, we have

$$\frac{\partial v_m(t,\tau)}{\partial t} = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2\pi}} \sum_{j=-\infty}^{+\infty} e^{-i(j\tau)} \left[-\mu_m \bar{w}_{j,m}(t) + \sum_{k=-\infty}^{+\infty} \sum_{n=1}^r \alpha_{mn} \overline{w}_{j-k,n}(t) p_{mn}(k)\right]$$
$$= -\mu_m v_m(t,\tau) + \sum_{n=1}^r \alpha_{mn} \sum_{k=-\infty}^{+\infty} e^{-i(k\tau)} p_{mn}(k) v_n(t,\tau).$$

We can write this equation as $\frac{dv(t,\tau)}{dt} = Bv$, where

$$B = \begin{pmatrix} -\mu_1 + \gamma_{11} & \gamma_{12} & \cdots & \gamma_{1r} \\ \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ \gamma_{r1} & \gamma_{r2} & \cdots & -\mu_r + \gamma_{rr} \end{pmatrix}$$

with $\gamma_{ij} = \alpha_{ij} \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} e^{-i(k\tau)} p_{ij}(k)$. The general solution of this equation can be written

as

$$v(t,\tau) = e^{Bt}v(0,\tau),$$

 with

$$v(0,\tau) = \begin{pmatrix} \frac{1}{\sqrt{2\pi}} \sum_{k=-\infty}^{+\infty} e^{-i(k\tau)} w_{k,1}^{0} \\ \vdots \\ \frac{1}{\sqrt{2\pi}} \sum_{k=-\infty}^{+\infty} e^{-i(k\tau)} w_{k,r}^{0} \end{pmatrix}$$

Since $e^{Bt}v(0,\tau)$ is a $r \times 1$ matrix, we denote by $(e^{Bt}v(0,\tau))_m$ the *m*th row of this matrix. Thus, we have

$$\bar{w}_{j,m}(t) = \frac{1}{\sqrt{2\pi}} \int_{-\pi}^{+\pi} e^{i(j\tau)} v_m(t,\tau) d\tau$$

$$= \frac{1}{\sqrt{2\pi}} \int_{-\pi}^{+\pi} e^{i(j\tau)} (e^{Bt} v(0,\tau))_m d\tau$$

and hence,

$$w_{j,m}(t) \le \frac{1}{\sqrt{2\pi}} \int_{-\pi}^{+\pi} e^{i(j\tau)} (e^{Bt} v(0,\tau))_m d\tau, \quad 1 \le m \le r.$$

It is easy to see that for any $\epsilon > 0$, and $t_0 > 0$, there exist $\delta > 0$ and an integer N > 0 such that $w_{0,m}(t) \le \epsilon, \forall t \in [0, t_0], 1 \le m \le r$, whenever $w_{j,m}(0) < \delta$ for

 $-N \leq j \leq N, 1 \leq m \leq r$. Thus, $||w_0(t)|| \leq \epsilon, \forall t \in [0, t_0]$, whenever $||w_j(0)|| < \delta$ for $-N \leq j \leq N$. Regarding the case that $y(0) \nleq \tilde{y}(0)$, let $\tilde{z}(t), z(t)$ be two solutions of (4.4.18) with

$$\tilde{z}_{j,m}(0) = \max\{y_{j,m}(0), \tilde{y}_{j,m}(0)\}, z_{j,m}(0) = \min\{y_{j,m}(0), \tilde{y}_{j,m}(0)\}$$

for all $j \in \mathbb{Z}$, $1 \le m \le r$. Since $z(0) \le \tilde{z}(0)$, we have $||y_0(t) - \tilde{y}_0(t)|| \le ||\tilde{z}_0(t) - z_0(t)|| < \epsilon$, $\forall t \in [0, t_0]$, whenever $||y_j(0) - \tilde{y}_j(0)|| = |\tilde{z}_j(0) - z_j(0)|| < \delta, \forall j \in \mathbb{Z}$. This proves the claim.

Claim 2. For any $t_0 > 0$, $Q_t(u)$ is continuous in u uniformly for $t \in [0, t_0]$.

Fix \bar{u} and $t_0 > 0$. $\forall \epsilon > 0$. By Claim 1, it follows that for any $\epsilon > 0$, there are δ and N such that

$$\|y_{j_0}(t,u) - y_{j_0}(t,\bar{u})\| < \frac{1}{4}\epsilon, \forall t \in [0,t_0].$$
(4.4.28)

whenever $||u_j - \overline{u}_j|| < \delta$, $\forall j_0 \in \mathbb{Z}, \forall j_0 - N \le j \le j_0 + N$.

Choose b > 0 such that $\sum_{k=b+1}^{\infty} \frac{\|v^*\|}{2^k} < \frac{\epsilon}{4}$, and let $\delta_1 = 2^{-(b+N)}\delta$. Thus, for any $u \in \mathbb{C}_{v^*}$ with

$$d(u,\bar{u}) = \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{\max_{-k \le j \le k} \|u_j - \overline{u}_j\|}{2^k} < \delta_1,$$

we have

$$\max_{j|\leq b+N} \|u_j - \overline{u}_j\| < 2^{b+N}\delta_1 := \delta.$$

By (4.4.28), it follows that

$$\|y_{j_0}(t, u) - y_{j_0}(t, \bar{u})\| < \frac{1}{4}\epsilon, \forall t \in [0, t_0], \forall j_0 \in [-b, b],$$

and hence,

$$d(y(t,u), y(t,\bar{u})) \leq \max_{-b \leq j \leq b} \|y_j(t,u) - y_j(t,\bar{u})\| \sum_{k=0}^b \frac{1}{2^k} + \sum_{k=b+1}^\infty \frac{2\|v^*\|}{2^k}$$

$$< \frac{\epsilon}{4} \sum_{k=0}^\infty \frac{1}{2^k} + \frac{\epsilon}{2} = \epsilon,$$

whenever $d(u, \bar{u}) < \delta_1$. This proves Claim 2.

By Claim 2, it easily follows that $Q_t(u) = Q(t, u)$ is continuous in $(t, u) \in \mathbb{R} \times \mathbb{C}_{v^*}$ with respect to the compact open topology.

Note that system (4.4.26) has two equilibria 0 and v^* , and v^* is the unique globally asymptotically stable equilibrium in $[0,1]^r \setminus \{0\}$. Since (4.4.26) is cooperative and irreducible, Theorem 1.2.1 implies that there exists an entire strongly monotone orbit such that $\lim_{t \to -\infty} v(t) = 0$ and $\lim_{t \to \infty} v(t) = v^*$. Thus, (A5) is satisfied.

By an argument similar to that in the proof of Proposition 4.3.1, we can prove that for each t > 0, Q_t is subhomogeneous on \mathbb{C}_{v^*} .

Let c^* be the spreading speed of the map Q_1 . In order to compute c^* , we consider the linearized equation (4.4.18) at y = 0,

$$\frac{dy_{j,m}(t)}{dt} = \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} \sum_{n=1}^{r} \alpha_{mn} y_{j-k,n}(t) p_{mn}(k) - \mu_m y_{j,m}(t),$$

 $j \in \mathbb{Z}, \quad 1 \le m \le r.$
(4.4.29)

Let $\{M_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ be the solution semiflow associated with the system (4.4.29). Note that $Q_t(y^0)$ is a lower solution of linear system (4.4.29) for $t \in [0, \infty)$. It then follows that

$$Q_t(y^0) \le M_t(y^0), \quad \forall y^0 \in \mathbb{C}_{v^*}, \forall t \ge 0.$$

For each $u^0 \in \mathbb{R}^r$, let $\eta_m(t, u^0)$ be the unique solution of the linear equation

$$\frac{d\eta_m(t)}{dt} = \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} \sum_{n=1}^r \alpha_{mn} e^{\chi k} \eta_n(t) p_{mn}(k) - \mu_m \eta_m(t), 1 \le m \le r,$$
(4.4.30)

with $\eta(0, u^0) = u^0$. Then we have

$$\frac{d\eta(t)}{dt} = C(\chi)\eta, \qquad (4.4.31)$$

where

$$C(\chi) = \begin{pmatrix} -\mu_1 + \zeta_{11} & \zeta_{12} & \cdots & \zeta_{1r} \\ \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ \zeta_{r1} & \zeta_{r2} & \cdots & -\mu_r + \zeta_{rr} \end{pmatrix},$$

with $\zeta_{ij} = \alpha_{ij} \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} e^{\chi k} p_{ij}(k)$. It is easy to see that $y_j(t) = \{y_{j,m}(t)\}_{1 \le m \le r}$ with $y_{j,m}(t) = e^{-\chi j} \eta_m(t, u^0)$ is a solution of (4.4.29). Thus we have

$$B_{\chi}^{t}(u^{0}) := M_{t}(e^{-\chi j}u^{0})(0) = \eta(t, u^{0}),$$

which implies that B_{χ}^{t} is the solution map of (4.4.31). Note that the general solution of (4.4.31) is $\eta(t, u^{0}) = e^{Ct}u^{0}$. Then $B_{\chi}^{t}(u^{0}) = e^{Ct}u^{0}$, and $e^{\mu(C)t}$ is the principal eigenvalue of B_{χ}^{t} with the positive eigenfunction u^{0} , where $\mu(C)$ is the principle eigenvalue of the matrix C. When $\chi = 0$, we have the principal eigenvalue $e^{\mu(C)t} > 1$. Thus the map M_{t} satisfies the assumptions (B1)-(B7) for each t > 0.

Let t = 1. Then $\lambda(\chi) := e^{\mu(C)}$ is the principal eigenvalue of B^1_{χ} . Define the function

$$\Phi(\chi) := \frac{1}{\chi} \ln \lambda(\chi) = \frac{\mu(C)}{\chi}.$$

Next we prove that $\lim_{\chi \to \infty} \Phi(\chi) = \infty$. First, we denote $C := (c_{ij})_{r \times r}$. Since C is cooperative and irreducible, $\mu(C)$ is a simple eigenvalue of C with a strongly positive eigenvector. Let $v = v(\chi)$ be the strongly positive eigenvector of C associated with the eigenvalue $\mu(C)$ such that ||v|| = 1. Then $Cv = \mu(C)v$. Since

$$\sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} e^{\chi k} p_{ij}(k) > \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} e^{\chi k} p_{ij}(k) > e^{\chi} \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} p_{ij}(k) > 0,$$

we have $\lim_{\chi \to \infty} \frac{\sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} e^{x^k p_{ij}(k)}}{x} = \infty$, and hence, $\lim_{\chi \to \infty} \frac{c_{ij}(\chi)}{\chi} = \infty$ for all $1 \le i, j \le r$ with $\alpha_{ij} > 0$. By [34, Lemma 3.8], $L = \lim_{\chi \to \infty} \frac{\mu(C)}{\chi}$ exists, and it is either a finite real number or infinite. Assume, by contradiction, that L is finite. By the compactness of the sphere $\{v \in \mathbb{R}^r : \|v\| = 1\}$, there is a sequence of numbers χ_h satisfying $\lim_{h \to \infty} \chi_h = \infty$ and a vector $w = (w_i)_{i=1}^r \ge 0$ in \mathbb{R}^r with $\|w\| = 1$ such that $\lim_{h \to \infty} v(\chi_h) = w$. By the irreducibility of the matrix Λ , for any $1 \le j \le r$, there is $\alpha_{ij} > 0$ for some $i \ne j$. Thus,

$$\sum_{m=1}^{r} \frac{c_{im}(\chi_h)}{\chi_h} v_m(\chi_h) = \frac{\mu(C(\chi_h))}{\chi_h} v_i(\chi_h), \forall h \ge 1.$$

Letting $h \to \infty$ in the above equality, we obtain that $w_j = 0, \forall 1 \le j \le r$, and hence, w = 0, which is a contradiction. Thus, $\lim_{\chi \to \infty} \Phi(\chi) = \infty$.

Since $\lim_{\chi \to 0} \Phi(\chi) = \infty$ and $\lim_{\chi \to \infty} \Phi(\chi) = \infty$, $\Phi(\chi)$ assumes its minimum at some finite value χ^* . Since $Q_1(y^0) \leq M_1(y^0), \forall y^0 \in \mathbb{C}_{v^*}$, Theorem 1.3.1 implies that

$$c^* \le \inf_{\chi > 0} \Phi(\chi).$$

Consider the linear system

$$\frac{dy_{j,m}(t)}{dt} = (1-\epsilon) \sum_{k=-\infty}^{\infty} \sum_{n=1}^{r} \alpha_{mn} y_{j-k,n}(t) p_{mn}(k) - \mu_m y_{j,m}(t), \qquad (4.4.32)$$

with parameter ϵ . Let $\{M_t^{\epsilon}\}_{t\geq 0}$ be the solution semiflow associated with the system (4.4.32). For any $0 < \epsilon < 1$, there is a $0 < \delta < \epsilon$ such that $0 \leq y_{j,m}(t) \leq v_m(t, \bar{\delta}) < \epsilon, \forall j \in \mathbb{Z}, 1 \leq m \leq r, \forall t \in [0, 1]$ provided $0 \leq y_{j,m}(0) < \delta, \forall j \in \mathbb{Z}, 1 \leq m \leq r$, where $v(t, \bar{\delta}) = (v_1(t, \bar{\delta}), \dots, v_r(t, \bar{\delta}))$ is the solution of (4.4.26) satisfying $v(0, \bar{\delta}) = \bar{\delta} := (\delta, \dots, \delta) \in \mathbb{R}^r$. Thus, $Q_t(y^0)$ is an upper solution of linear system (4.4.32) for $t \in [0, 1]$. It then follows that $Q_t(y^0) \geq M_t^{\epsilon}(y^0), \forall t \in [0, 1], \forall y^0 \in \mathbb{C}_{\bar{\delta}}$. In particular, we have $Q_1(y^0) \geq M_1^{\epsilon}(y^0)$. As we did for $\{M_t\}_{t\geq 0}$, a similar analysis can be made for $\{M_t^{\epsilon}\}_{t\geq 0}$. By Theorem 1.3.1, we then have that

$$\inf_{\chi>0} \Phi_{\epsilon}(\chi) \le c^* \le \inf_{\chi>0} \Phi(\chi), \quad \forall \epsilon \in (0,1).$$

Letting $\epsilon \to 0$, we obtain

$$c^* = \inf_{\chi > 0} \Phi(\chi) = \Phi(\chi^*).$$

As the consequences of Theorem 1.3.2 and Theorem 4.4.2, and Theorem 1.3.3, respectively, we have the following two results.

Theorem 4.4.3 Assume that (D1) and (D3) hold. Let y(t) be a solution of (4.4.18) with $y(0) \in \mathbb{C}_{v}$. Then the following statements are valid:

(1) For any $c > c^*$, if $y(0) \ll v^*$ and $y_j(0) = 0$ for j outside a bounded interval, then $\lim_{t \to \infty, |j| \ge ct} y_j(t) = 0.$

- (2) For any $c \in (0, c^*)$, there is an r > 0 such that if $y_j(0) > 0$ for j on an interval of length 2r, then $\lim_{t \to \infty, |j| \le ct} y_j(t) = v^*$.
- (3) If, in addition, (D2) holds, then $y(0) \neq 0$ implies that $\lim_{t \to \infty, |j| \le ct} y_j(t) = v^*$ for any $c \in (0, c^*)$.

Theorem 4.4.4 Assume that (D1) and (D3) hold. The following two statements are valid:

- (1) For any $c \in (0, c^*)$, system (4.4.18) has no traveling wave U(j ct) connecting v^* to 0;
- (2) For any $c > c^*$, system (4.4.18) has a traveling wave U(j ct) connecting v^* to 0 such that U(s) is continuous and non-increasing in $s \in \mathbb{R}$.

Numerical Simulations. To show our results on the spreading speed and traveling wave solutions, we numerically simulate system (4.2.2). Assume that $\sigma \lambda = 0.5, \mu = 0.2, p(k) = \frac{1}{3 \times 2^k}, \forall k \in \mathbb{Z}$. Then we have $v^* = 0.6$. By Theorem 4.3.1, it follows that for any initial value with compact support, the corresponding solution of (4.2.2) satisfies

$$\lim_{t \to \infty, |j| \ge ct} y_j(t) = 0, \ \forall c > c^*,$$
$$\lim_{t \to \infty, |j| \le ct} y_j(t) = v^*, \ \forall c \in (0, c^*).$$

t

Let $y_0(0) = 0.3, y_j(0) = 0, \forall j \neq 0$. Figure 4.1 illustrates the numerical solution. Here the z-axis represents the value of $y_j(t)$ corresponding to the j on the x-axis and time



Figure 4.1: The solution of system (4.2.2): A solution with compact support.

t on the y-axis. The result is consistent with the above two properties. On the other hand, Figure 4.2 shows the numerical solution, which converges quickly to a traveling wave, with the initial value $y_j(0) = 0, \forall j \in [-N, -1], y_0(0) = 0, y_j(0) = 0.6, \forall j \in [1, N].$



Figure 4.2: The solution of system (4.2.2): A traveling wave solution.

Chapter 5

A Reaction-Diffusion Model With a Quiescent Stage

This chapter is devoted to the investigation of the asymptotic behavior for a reactiondiffusion model with a quiescent stage. We first establish the existence of asymptotic speed of spread and show that it coincides with the minimal wave speed for monotone traveling waves. Then we obtain a threshold result on the global attractivity of either zero or positive steady state in the case where the spatial domain is bounded. The numerical simulations are also provided to illustrate these analytic results.

This chapter is organized as follows. In Section 5.1, we present the model. In Section 5.2, we study the model (5.1.3) with spatial domain being \mathbb{R} . By the theory of spreading speeds and traveling waves for monotone semiflows (see, [34], [33]), we establish the existence of asymptotic spreading speed and show that it coincides with the minimal wave speed for monotone traveling waves. In Section 5.3, by appealing to the theory of monotone dynamical systems, we investigate the global dynamics of the model (5.1.3) in a bounded domain $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^n$. In Section 5.4, we provide some numerical simulation results. At last, we discuss the critical domain size in Section

1

5.5.

5.1 Introduction

It is well known that the nonlinear reaction diffusion equation

$$\partial_t u(t,x) = D\Delta u(t,x) + f(u) \tag{5.1.1}$$

can be used to describe the dispersal dynamics of a population, where D > 0 denotes the diffusion coefficient, f(u) is a nonlinear continuous function. To consider the individual variability, Lewis and Schemitz [31] studied the following model for a population with the individuals switch between mobile and stationary states during their lifetime,

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t u_1(t,x) = D\Delta u_1(t,x) - \mu u_1(t,x) - \gamma_2 u_1(t,x) + \gamma_1 u_2(t,x), \\ \\ \partial_t u_2(t,x) = r u_2(t,x)(1 - u_2(t,x)/K) - \gamma_1 u_2(t,x) + \gamma_2 u_1(t,x), \end{cases}$$
(5.1.2)

where u_1 , u_2 are the densities of the dispersal and nondispersal subpopulations, γ_1 and γ_2 are the emigration and immigration rates, respectively, and μ is the mortality rate. The sedentary subpopulation reproduces with the intrinsic growth rate r and is subject to a finite carrying capacity K. All of the parameters in this model are positive constants. The authors of [31] determined the minimal wave speed for monotone traveling waves under the assumption that the emigration rate γ_1 is less than the intrinsic growth rate r for the sedentary class. Hadeler and Lewis [18] studied the spreading speed for (5.1.2) by the theory presented in [54]. Since the solution map associated with (5.1.2) is not compact due to the absence of diffusion in one equation, one can not obtain the existence of monotone traveling waves by the results in [32]. Recently, Wang and Zhao [50] studied the spreading speed and traveling waves of system (5.1.2) by the theory developed in [47] for nonlinear integral equations, and they proved that the spreading speed is indeed the minimal wave speed for monotone traveling waves.

In [18], Hadeler and Lewis also presented and discussed briefly the following model

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t u_1(t,x) = D\Delta u_1(t,x) + f(u_1(t,x)) - \gamma_2 u_1(t,x) + \gamma_1 u_2(t,x), \\ \\ \partial_t u_2(t,x) = \gamma_2 u_1(t,x) - \gamma_1 u_2(t,x), \end{cases}$$
(5.1.3)

which describes the dynamics of the population where the migrants reproduce, disperse at a random pace, and have a positive mortality. Such behavior is typical for invertebrates living in small ponds in arid climates which dry up and reappear subject to rainfall [18]. However, the authors of [18] did not provide further mathematical analysis.

The purpose of this chapter is to study the spatial dynamics of the system (5.1.3).

5.2 Spreading speed and traveling waves

Let X be the set of all bounded and continuous functions from \mathbb{R} to \mathbb{R}^2 . Clearly, any vector in \mathbb{R}^2 can be regarded as a function in X.

For $u = (u_1, u_2), v = (v_1, v_2) \in \mathbb{X}$, we write $u \ge v(u \gg v)$ provided $u_j(x) \ge v_j(x)(u_j(x) > v_j(x)), \forall j = 1, 2, x \in \mathbb{R}$, and u > v provided $u \ge v$ but $u \ne v$. For $r \gg 0$ in \mathbb{R}^2 , we define

$$\mathbb{X}_r := \{ u \in \mathbb{X} : 0 \le u \le r \}.$$

Let

$$\mathbb{X}_{+} := \{ (u_1, u_2) \in \mathbb{X} : u_i(x) \ge 0, \forall x \in \mathbb{R}, i = 1, 2 \}.$$

Then X_+ is a positive cone of X. We equip X with the compact open topology, that is, $u^m \to u$ in X means that the sequence of $u^m(x)$ converges to u(x) as $m \to \infty$ uniformly for x in any compact set. Moreover, we define

$$\|u\| := \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \frac{\max_{|x| \le k} |u(x)|}{2^k}, \ \forall u \in \mathbb{X},$$

where $|\cdot|$ denotes the usual norm in \mathbb{R}^2 . It then follows that $(\mathbb{X}, \|\cdot\|)$ is a normed space, and (\mathbb{X}_r, d) is a complete metric space with the distance $d(\cdot, \cdot)$ induced by the norm $\|\cdot\|$ (see the definition on page 10). Let \mathbb{Y} be the set of all bounded and continuous functions from \mathbb{R} to \mathbb{R} , with the norm defined in a way similar to that for \mathbb{X} .

In this section, we consider the model system (5.1.3) with the spatial domain being \mathbb{R} . We assume that function $f \in C^1(\mathbb{R}_+, \mathbb{R})$ satisfies

- (C1) $f(0) = 0, f'(0) > 0, \frac{d}{dv}(\frac{f(v)}{v}) < 0$ for v > 0.
- (C2) There exists K > 0 such that $f(v) \leq 0$ for all $v \geq K$.

We first study the reaction system associated with (5.1.3)

$$\frac{d\nu}{dt} = F(\nu), \tag{5.2.4}$$

where
$$\nu := \begin{pmatrix} \nu_1 \\ \nu_2 \end{pmatrix}$$
, and $F(\nu) := \begin{pmatrix} f(\nu_1) - \gamma_2 \nu_1 + \gamma_1 \nu_2 \\ \gamma_2 \nu_1 - \gamma_1 \nu_2 \end{pmatrix}$. By assumption (C1), we

see that f is strictly subhomogeneous in the sense that $f(k\nu_1) > kf(\nu_1), \forall \nu_1 > 0, k \in$ (0, 1). It then follows that the solution map associated with system (5.2.4) is strictly subhomogeneous. It is easy to see that the system is cooperative and irreducible. Thus, the solution map is strongly monotone (see, e.g., [43, Theorem 4.1.1]). Note that

$$DF(0) = \begin{pmatrix} f'(0) - \gamma_2 & \gamma_1 \\ & & \\ & \gamma_2 & -\gamma_1 \end{pmatrix}$$

Let r(DF(0)) be the spectral radius of DF(0). We then have

$$r(DF(0)) = \frac{1}{2} \left(f'(0) - \gamma_1 - \gamma_2 + \sqrt{(f'(0) - \gamma_1 - \gamma_2)^2 + 4f'(0)\gamma_1} \right) > 0.$$

By the assumptions (C1) and (C2), there exists $u_1^* > 0$ such that $f(u_1^*) = 0$ and $f(\nu_1) \leq 0, \forall \nu_1 > u_1^*$. Define $u_2^* := \frac{\gamma_2 u_1^*}{\gamma_1}$. Then $w^* := (u_1^*, u_2^*)$ is an equilibrium of (5.2.4). The assumption (C2) also implies that $[0, \bar{w}]$ with $\bar{w} = (\bar{w}_1, \frac{\gamma_2 \bar{w}_1}{\gamma_1})$ is positively invariant for any $\bar{w}_1 \geq u_1^*$. By the continuous-time version of [63, Theorem 2.3.4] and [63, Lemma 2.2.1], we have the following result.

Lemma 5.2.1 Assume that (C1) and (C2) hold. Then $w^* = (u_1^*, u_2^*)$ is globally asymptotically stable for (5.2.4) in $\mathbb{R}^2 \setminus \{0\}$.

Let $\Gamma(t, x)$ be the Green's function associated with the heat equation $\partial_t u_1 = D\Delta u_1$. Then $\partial_t u_1 = D\Delta u_1 - \gamma_2 u_1$ generates a linear C^0 -semigroup $T_1(t)$, which is defined by

$$(T_1(t)\phi_1)(x) := e^{-\gamma_2 t} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \Gamma(t, x - y)\phi_1(y) dy.$$
 (5.2.5)

Let b > 0 and t > 0 be given. For any $\epsilon > 0$ and K > 0, there exists M > 0, such that $\int_{|y| \ge M} \Gamma(t, y) dy < e^{\gamma_2 t} \epsilon/4b$. Let $\delta = e^{\gamma_2 t} \epsilon/2$, L = M + K. Then for any $\phi_1, \psi_1 \in [-b, b]_{\mathbb{Y}}$, we have

$$\begin{aligned} |T_{1}(t)(\phi_{1})(x) - T_{1}(t)(\psi_{1})(x)| &= e^{-\gamma_{2}t} | \int_{\mathbb{R}} \Gamma(t, x - y)(\phi_{1}(y) - \psi_{1}(y))dy| \\ &\leq e^{-\gamma_{2}t} \int_{\mathbb{R}} \Gamma(t, y)|\phi_{1}(x - y) - \psi_{1}(x - y)|dy \\ &= e^{-\gamma_{2}t} \left[\int_{y \in [-M,M]} \Gamma(t, y)|\phi_{1}(x - y) - \psi_{1}(x - y)|dy \right] \\ &+ \int_{|y| \ge M} \Gamma(t, y)|\phi_{1}(x - y) - \psi_{1}(x - y)|dy \right] \\ &\leq e^{-\gamma_{2}t} \left[\max_{y \in [-M,M]} |\phi_{1}(x - y) - \psi_{1}(x - y)| \\ &+ 2b \int_{|y| \ge M} \Gamma(t, y)dy \right] \\ &< \epsilon \end{aligned}$$

for all $x \in [-K, K]$, whenever $|\phi_1(x) - \psi_1(x)| < \delta$ for $-L \le x \le L$. Thus, for any $b > 0, T_1(t) : [-b, b]_{\mathbb{Y}} \to \mathbb{Y}$ is continuous.

We consider system (5.1.3) with initial conditions

$$u_1(0,x) = \phi_1(x) \ge 0, u_2(0,x) = \phi_2(x) \ge 0, \forall x \in \mathbb{R}.$$
(5.2.6)

Integrating the first equation of the system (5.1.3) together with (5.2.6), we have

$$u_1(t,\cdot,\phi) = T_1(t)\phi_1 + \int_0^t T_1(t-s)(f(u_1(s)) + \gamma_1 u_2(s))ds \qquad (5.2.7)$$

Note that $\partial_t u_2 = -\gamma_1 u_2$ generates a linear C^0 - semigroup $T_2(t)$, which is defined by

$$(T_2(t)\phi_2)(x) := e^{-\gamma_1 t}\phi_2(x),$$

and

$$||T_2(t)(\phi_2) - T_2(t)(\psi_2))|| = e^{-\gamma_1 t} \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \frac{\max_{|x| \le k} |\phi_2(x) - \psi_2(x)|}{2^k}$$
$$= e^{-\gamma_1 t} ||\phi_2 - \psi_2||.$$

It is easy to see that the linear operator $T_2(t)$ is continuous with respect to the norm in X for each $t \ge 0$.

Integrating the second equation of system (5.1.3) together with (5.2.6), we obtain

$$u_2(t,\cdot,\phi) = T_2(t)\phi_2 + \gamma_2 \int_0^t T_2(t-s)u_1(s)ds.$$
 (5.2.8)

Let
$$T(t) = \begin{pmatrix} T_1(t) & 0 \\ 0 & T_2(t) \end{pmatrix}$$
, $B(\phi)(x) = \begin{pmatrix} B_1(\phi)(x) \\ B_2(\phi)(x) \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} f(\phi_1)(x) + \gamma_1\phi_2(x) \\ \gamma_2\phi_1(x) \end{pmatrix}$.
Clearly, $T(t)$ is a linear semigroup on X.

It follows that system (5.1.3) can be written as the following integral equation:

$$u(t) = T(t)\phi + \int_0^t T(t-s)B(u(s))ds.$$
 (5.2.9)

A function $\hat{u}(t,x)$ is said to be a lower solution of (5.1.3) if

$$\hat{u}(t) \leq T(t)\phi + \int_0^t T(t-s)B(\hat{u}(s))ds, \forall t \geq 0.$$

A function $\bar{u}(t,x)$ is said to be an upper solution of (5.1.3) if

$$\bar{u}(t) \ge T(t)\psi + \int_0^t T(t-s)B(\bar{u}(s))ds, \forall t \ge 0.$$

Lemma 5.2.2 Let (C1) and (C2) hold. For any $\phi = (\phi_1, \phi_2) \in X_{w^*}$, the system (5.1.3) has a unique mild solution $u(t, x, \phi) = (u_1(t, x, \phi), u_2(t, x, \phi))$ with $u(0, \cdot, \phi) = \phi$, and $u(t, \cdot, \phi) \in X_{w^*}, \forall t \ge 0$. Moreover, if $\hat{u}(t, x)$ and $\bar{u}(t, x)$ are a pair of lower and upper solutions of (5.1.3), respectively, with $\hat{u}(0, \cdot) \le \bar{u}(0, \cdot)$, then $\hat{u}(t, \cdot) \le \bar{u}(t, \cdot), \forall t \ge 0$.

Proof. We first show that B is quasi-monotone on X_{w^*} in the sense that

$$\lim_{h \to 0+} \frac{1}{h} d(\psi - \phi + h(B(\psi) - B(\phi)); \mathbb{X}_{+}) = 0$$

for all $\phi, \psi \in \mathbb{X}_{w^*}$ with $\phi(x) \leq \psi(x), x \in \mathbb{R}$. Indeed, it is easy to see that there is a constant $\rho > 0$ such that

$$B(\psi) - B(\phi) = \begin{pmatrix} f(\psi_1) + \gamma_1 \psi_2 - f(\phi_1) - \gamma_1 \phi_2 \\ \gamma_2 \psi_1 - \gamma_2 \phi_1 \end{pmatrix} \ge \begin{pmatrix} -\rho(\psi_1 - \phi_1) + \gamma_1(\psi_2 - \phi_2) \\ \gamma_2(\psi_1 - \phi_1) \end{pmatrix},$$

and hence for any h > 0 satisfying $h\rho < 1$,

$$\psi - \phi + h(B(\psi) - B(\phi)) \ge \begin{pmatrix} (1 - h\rho)(\psi_1 - \phi_1) + h\gamma_1(\psi_2 - \phi_2) \\ (h\gamma_2 + 1)(\psi_1 - \phi_1) \end{pmatrix} \ge 0 \text{ in } \mathbb{X}_+.$$

By [39, Corallary 5], (5.1.3) has a unique mild solution $u(t, \cdot, \phi)$ on $[0, \infty)$ for each $\phi \in \mathbb{X}_{w^*}$, and the comparison principle holds for the lower and upper solutions.

Define a family of operators $\{Q_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ on \mathbb{X}_{w^*} by

$$Q_t(\phi)(x) := u(x, t, \phi) = (u_1(x, t, \phi), u_2(x, t, \phi)), \forall x \in \mathbb{R}, t \ge 0.$$
(5.2.10)

Note that for any $(t_0, \phi_0) \in \mathbb{R}_+ \times \mathbb{X}_{w^*}$, we have

$$\|Q_t(\phi) - Q_{t_0}(\phi_0)\| \le \|Q_t(\phi) - Q_t(\phi_0)\| + \|Q_t(\phi_0) - Q_{t_0}(\phi_0)\|.$$
(5.2.11)

By [38, Theoreom 8.5.2], it follows that $Q_t(\phi)$ is continuous at (t_0, ϕ_0) with respect to the compact open topology. Thus, $\{Q_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ is a semiflow on X_{w^*} .

Lemma 5.2.3 $\{Q_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ is a subhomogeneous and strongly monotone semiflow on X_{w^*} .

Proof. Since f is strictly subhomogeneous, we see that $(u_1(t, x, \phi), u_2(t, x, \phi)) = u(t, x, \phi)$ satisfies

$$\partial_t(\kappa u_1) = D\kappa \Delta u_1 + \kappa f(u_1) - \gamma_2 \kappa u_1 + \gamma_1 \kappa u_2$$

$$\leq D\kappa \Delta u_1 + f(\kappa u_1) - \gamma_2 \kappa u_1 + \gamma_1 \kappa u_2$$

$$\partial_t(\kappa u_2) \leq -\gamma_2 \kappa u_1 + \gamma_1 \kappa u_2$$

for any $0 \leq \kappa \leq 1$ and $\phi \in \mathbb{X}_{w^*}$. Thus, $\kappa u(t, \phi)$ is a lower solution of (5.1.3) with initial value $\kappa \phi$. By Lemma 5.2.2, we then have $\kappa u(t, \phi) \leq u(t, \kappa \phi)$ for $t \geq 0$, that is, $\kappa Q_t(\phi) \leq Q_t(\kappa \phi)$. Thus, Q_t is subhomogeneous.

By Lemma 5.2.2, $\{Q_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ is a monotone semiflow on \mathbb{X}_{w^*} . Next, we show that for each t > 0, Q_t is strongly monotone in the sense that $Q_t(\phi) \ll Q_t(\psi)$ whenever $\phi < \psi$ in X_{w^*} . Given $\phi < \psi$ in X_{w^*} , let $U(t,x) = u(t,x,\psi) - u(t,x,\phi)$. Then $U(t,x) \ge 0, \forall t \ge 0$, and $U(0,\cdot) \not\equiv 0$. Note that the first and second component $U_1(t,x)$ and $U_2(t,x)$ satisfy

$$\partial_t U_1(t,x) = D\Delta U_1(t,x) + f(u_1(t,x,\psi)) - f(u_1(t,x,\phi)) - \gamma_2 U_1(t,x) + \gamma_1 U_2(t,x)$$

$$\geq D\Delta U_1(t,x) - \rho U_1(t,x) - \gamma_2 U_1(t,x) + \gamma_1 U_2(t,x)$$
(5.2.12)

$$\geq D\Delta U_1(t,x) - (\rho + \gamma_2) U_1(t,x,\phi).$$
(5.2.13)

$$\partial_t U_2(t,x) = \gamma_2 U_1(t,x) - \gamma_1 U_2(t,x).$$
 (5.2.14)

In the case where $U_1(0, \cdot) \neq 0$, the strict positivity theorem (see e.g.,[49, Theorem 5.5.4]) and the inequality (5.2.13) imply that $U_1(t, x) > 0, \forall t > 0, \forall x \in \mathbb{R}$. It follows from the equation (5.2.14) that $U_2(t, x) > 0, \forall t > 0, \forall x \in \mathbb{R}$.

In the case where $U_2(0, \cdot) \neq 0$, we have, by the equation (5.2.14),

$$U_2(t,\cdot) = T_2(t)U_2(0,\cdot) + \gamma_2 \int_0^t T_2(t-s)U_1(s,\cdot)ds \neq 0, \forall t \ge 0.$$

Thus, (5.2.12) implies that

$$U_{1}(t, \cdot) \geq T_{3}(t)U_{1}(0, \cdot) + \gamma_{1} \int_{0}^{t} T_{3}(t-s)U_{2}(s, \cdot)ds \neq 0, \forall t > 0,$$

where $T_3(t)$ is the linear semigroup generated by $\partial_t U_1 = D\Delta U_1 - (\rho + \gamma_2)U_1$, that is,

$$(T_3(t)\phi_1)(x):=e^{-(
ho+\gamma_2)t}\int_{\mathbb{R}}\Gamma(t,x-y)\phi_1(y)dy$$

Hence, by [49, Theorem 1.4.5], we get $U_1(t, x) > 0, \forall t > 0, \forall x \in \mathbb{R}$. It follows from the equation (5.2.14) that $U_2(t, x) > 0, \forall t > 0, \forall x \in \mathbb{R}$.

Therefore, $u(t, x, \psi) \gg u(t, x, \phi), \forall t > 0, x \in \mathbb{R}$, which implies that $Q_t : \mathbb{X}_{w^*} \to \mathbb{X}_{w^*}$ is a strongly monotone semiflow.

Lemma 5.2.4 For each t > 0, the map Q_t satisfies (A1) - (A6) with $r = w^*$.

Proof. It is easy to see that assumptions (A1)-(A4) are all hold for Q_t . Let \hat{Q}_t be the restriction of Q_t to $[0, w^*]$. Then $\hat{Q}_t : [0, w^*] \to [0, w^*]$ is the solution semiflow generated by the ordinary differential system (5.2.4). By Lemma 5.2.1, w^* is globally asymptotically stable equilibrium of \hat{Q}_t in $\mathbb{R}/\{0\}$. Note that \hat{Q}_t is a strongly monotone semiflow on $[0, w^*]$. By the Dancer-Hess connecting orbit lemma (see, e.g., [63]), it follows that for each t > 0, the map \hat{Q}_t admits a strongly monotone full orbit connecting 0 and w^* , and hence, Q_t satisfies (A5).

Define a linear operator $S(t)\phi := (0, T_2(t)\phi_2), \forall \phi \in \mathbb{X}$, and a nonlinear map

$$L(t)\phi = (u_1(t, \cdot, \phi), \gamma_2 \int_0^t T_2(t-s)u_1(s)ds), \forall \phi \in \mathbb{X}_{w^*}.$$

It is easy to see that $Q_t(\phi) = S(t)\phi + L(t)\phi, \forall \phi \in \mathbb{X}_{w^*}, t \ge 0$. Since

$$||S(t)\phi|| = \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \frac{\max_{|x| \le k} |(S(t)\phi)(x)|}{2^k} = e^{-\gamma_1 t} \sum_{k=1}^{\infty} \frac{\max_{|x| \le k} |(0, \phi_2(x))|}{2^k} \le e^{-\gamma_1 t} ||\phi||,$$

we have $||S(t)|| \leq e^{-\gamma_1 t}, \forall t > 0$. By the expression of (5.2.7) and the compactness of $T_1(t) : [-b, b]_{\mathbb{Y}} \to \mathbb{Y}$ for each t > 0 and b > 0, it then follows that $L(t) : \mathbb{X}_{w^*} \to \mathbb{X}_+$ is compact for each t > 0. Thus, for any number r > 0, any interval I = [a, b] of the length r, and any $\mathcal{D} \subset \mathbb{X}_{w^*}$, we have

$$\alpha((Q_t(\mathcal{D}))_I) \le \alpha((S(t)(\mathcal{D}))_I) + \alpha((L(t)(\mathcal{D}))_I) \le e^{-\gamma_1 t} \alpha(\mathcal{D}_I),$$

which implies that (A6) is satisfied.

Let c^* be the asymptotic speed of spread of the map Q_1 on \mathbb{X}_{w^*} . In order to compute c^* , we consider the linear differential equation

$$\begin{cases}
\frac{d\bar{u}_{1}(t)}{dt} = D\mu^{2}\bar{u}_{1}(t) + f'(0)\bar{u}_{1}(t) - \gamma_{2}\bar{u}_{1}(t) + \gamma_{1}\bar{u}_{2}(t), \\
\frac{d\bar{u}_{2}(t)}{dt} = \gamma_{2}\bar{u}_{1}(t) - \gamma_{1}\bar{u}_{2}(t).
\end{cases}$$
(5.2.15)

Let $(\bar{u}_1(t,w), \bar{u}_2(t,w))$ be the solution of (5.2.15) satisfying $(\bar{u}_1(0,w), \bar{u}_2(0,w)) = w \in \mathbb{R}^2$.

It is easy to see that $(u_1(t,x), u_2(t,x)) = e^{-\mu x}(\bar{u}_1(t,w), \bar{u}_2(t,w))$ is the solution of the linear differential equation with diffusion

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t u_1(t,x) = D\Delta u_1(t,x) + f'(0)u_1(t,x) - \gamma_2 u_1(t,x) + \gamma_1 u_2(t,x), \\ \\ \partial_t u_2(t,x) = \gamma_2 u_1(t,x) - \gamma_1 u_2(t,x). \end{cases}$$
(5.2.16)

Let $\{M_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ be the solution semiflow associated with the system (5.2.16). Note that $Q_t(\phi)$ is a lower solution of the linear system (5.2.16) for $t \in [0, \infty)$. It then follows that

$$Q_t(\phi) \leq M_t(\phi), \forall \phi \in \mathbb{X}_{w^*}, \forall t \geq 0.$$

Note that the fundamental solution matrix of (5.2.15) is $e^{A(\mu)t}$ with

$$A(\mu) = \begin{pmatrix} D\mu^2 + f'(0) - \gamma_2 & \gamma_1 \\ & & \\ & \gamma_2 & -\gamma_1 \end{pmatrix}.$$

Define B^t_{μ} as

$$B^t_{\mu}(\phi) := M_t(\phi e^{-\mu x})(0) = (\bar{u}_1(t,\phi), \bar{u}_2(t,\phi)) = e^{A(\mu)t}\phi$$

Therefore, B^t_{μ} is the solution map of the linear differential equations (5.2.15) on \mathbb{R}^2 , and its principal eigenvalue is $e^{\lambda(\mu)t}$, where $\lambda(\mu)$ is the spectral radius of the matrix $A(\mu)$, and

$$\lambda(\mu) = \frac{1}{2} \left[D\mu^2 + f'(0) - \gamma_2 - \gamma_1 + \sqrt{(D\mu^2 + f'(0) - \gamma_2 - \gamma_1)^2 + 4\gamma_1(D\mu^2 + f'(0))} \right].$$

Since $\lambda(0) > 0$, the map M_t satisfies assumptions (B1)-(B7) for each t > 0.

Letting t = 1, we see that $e^{\lambda(\mu)}$ is the principal eigenvalue of $B^1_{\mu} =: B_{\mu}$. Define the function

$$\Phi(\mu) := \frac{1}{\mu} \ln e^{\lambda(\mu)} = \frac{\lambda(\mu)}{\mu}, \quad \forall \mu > 0.$$
 (5.2.17)

Since $\lim_{\mu\to 0} \Phi(\mu) = \infty$, and $\lim_{\mu\to\infty} \Phi(\mu) = \infty$. $\Phi(\mu)$ assumes its minimum at some finite value μ^* . It then follows from Theorem 1.3.1 that $c^* \leq \inf_{\mu>0} \Phi(\mu)$.

For any $0 < \epsilon < 1$, there is $\delta > 0$ such that $f(v) \ge (1 - \epsilon)f'(0)v, \forall 0 \le v \le \delta$. By the continuous dependence of solutions on initial conditions, it follows that there is a sufficient small $\eta > 0$ such that the solution of (5.2.4) satisfies $\nu(t, \bar{\eta}) < \bar{\delta}, \forall x \in$ $\mathbb{R}, \forall t \in [0, 1]$, where $\bar{\delta} = (\delta, \delta), \bar{\eta} = (\eta, \eta)$. Thus, the comparison theorem (see Lemma 5.2.2) implies that

$$u(t, x, \phi) \le v(t, \eta) \le \delta, \forall x \in \mathbb{R}, \forall \phi \in \mathbb{X}_{\eta}, \forall t \in [0, 1].$$

Hence for all $t \in [0,1]$ and $x \in \mathbb{R}$, $u(t,x,\phi)$ with $\phi \in \mathbb{X}_{\eta}$ satisfies

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t u_1(t,x) \ge D\Delta u_1(t,x) + (1-\epsilon)f'(0)u_1(t,x) - \gamma_2 u_1(t,x) + \gamma_1 u_2(t,x), \\ \\ \partial_t u_2(t,x) = \gamma_2 u_1(t,x) - \gamma_1 u_2(t,x). \end{cases}$$
(5.2.18)

Let $\{M_t^{\epsilon}\}_{t\geq 0}$ be the solution semiflow associated with

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t \tilde{u}_1(t,x) = D\Delta \tilde{u}_1(t,x) + (1-\epsilon)f'(0)\tilde{u}_1(t,x) - \gamma_2 \tilde{u}_1(t,x) + \gamma_1 \tilde{u}_2(t,x), \\ \\ \partial_t \tilde{u}_2(t,x) = \gamma_2 \tilde{u}_1(t,x) - \gamma_1 \tilde{u}_2(t,x). \end{cases}$$
(5.2.19)

Since $Q_t(\phi)$ is an upper solution of the linear system (5.2.19) for $t \in [0, 1]$ and $\phi \in X_{\eta}$. It then follows that

$$M_t^{\epsilon}(\phi) \leq Q_t(\phi), \forall \phi \in \mathbb{X}_{\eta}, \forall t \in [0, 1].$$

In particular, $M_1^{\epsilon}(\phi) \leq Q_1(\phi), \forall \phi \in \mathbb{X}_{\eta}$. As for $\{M_t\}_{t\geq 0}$, similar analysis can be carried out for $\{M_t^{\epsilon}\}_{t\geq 0}$. By Theorem 1.3.1, we then have

$$\inf_{\mu>0} \Phi_{\epsilon}(\mu) \leq c^* \leq \inf_{\mu>0} \Phi(\mu), \quad \forall \epsilon \in (0,1).$$

Letting $\epsilon \to 0$, we obtain $c^* = \inf_{\mu > 0} \Phi(\mu)$. Setting $\Phi'(\mu) = 0$, we then have the following equation

$$D^{3}\mu^{6} + [3f'(0)D^{2} - 2D^{2}(f'(0) - \gamma_{1} - \gamma_{2})]\mu^{4} - D(f'(0) - \gamma_{1} - \gamma_{2}) \cdot (f'(0) + \gamma_{1} + \gamma_{2})\mu^{2} - 4\gamma_{1}(f'(0))^{2} - f'(0)(f'(0) - \gamma_{1} - \gamma_{2})^{2} = 0.$$
 (5.2.20)

Thus, $c^* = \Phi(\mu^*)$, where μ^* is the positive root of (5.2.20) at which $\Phi(\mu)$ takes its minimum value.

The following result shows that the above-defined c^* is the spreading speed for solutions of (5.1.3) with initial functions having compact supports.

Theorem 5.2.5 Assume that (C1) and (C2) hold, and let $c^* = \inf_{\mu>0} \Phi(\mu)$. Then the following statements are valid:

- (1) For any $c > c^*$, if $\phi \in \mathbb{X}_{w^*}$ with $0 \le \phi \ll w^*$, and $\phi(x) = 0$ for x outside a bounded interval, then $\lim_{t \to \infty, |x| \ge ct} u(t, x, \phi) = (0, 0);$
- (2) For any $c \in (0, c^*)$, if $\phi \in \mathbb{X}_{w^*}$ and $\phi \not\equiv 0$, then $\lim_{t \to \infty, |x| \le ct} u(t, x, \phi) = w^*$.

Proof. Conclusion (1) is straightforward consequence of the first part of Theorem 1.3.2. Let $c < c^*$ be given. Since Q_t is subhomogeneous, r_{α} can be chosen to be independent of $\alpha \gg 0$. Thus, we can write r_{α} as r. If $\phi \in \mathbb{X}_{w^*}$ and $\phi(x) \gg 0$ for x on an interval J of length 2r, then there exists a vector $\sigma \gg 0$ such that $\phi(x) \gg \sigma$, $\forall x \in J$, and hence, the second part of Theorem 1.3.2 implies that $\lim_{t\to\infty,|x|\leq ct} u(t,x,\phi) = (u_1^*, u_2^*)$. For any $\phi \in \mathbb{X}_{w^*}$ with $\phi(\cdot) \not\equiv 0$, it follows from the strong monotonicity of Q_t that $u(t, x, \phi) \gg 0, \forall x \in \mathbb{R}, t > 0$. Fix a $t_0 > 0$. Then $u(t_0, x, \phi) \gg 0, \forall x \in \mathbb{R}$. By taking $u(t_0, x, \phi)$ as a new initial value, we have the conclusion (2).

The existence and nonexistence of traveling wave solutions are straightforward consequences of Theorem 1.3.3.

Theorem 5.2.6 Assume that (C1) and (C2) hold, and let $c^* = \inf_{\mu>0} \Phi(\mu)$. Then the following statements are valid:

- (1) System (5.1.3) admits no traveling wave solution with wave speed $c \in (0, c^*)$;
- (2) For every $c \ge c^*$, system (5.1.3) has a traveling wave solution U(x ct) connecting w^* to (0,0) such that U(s) is continuous and non-increasing in $s \in \mathbb{R}$.

5.3 Dynamics in a bounded domain

In this section, we consider the model system (5.1.3) with bounded spatial domain

$$\partial_{t}u_{1}(t,x) = D\Delta u_{1}(t,x) + f(u_{1}(t,x)) - \gamma_{2}u_{1}(t,x) + \gamma_{1}u_{2}(t,x),$$

$$\partial_{t}u_{2}(t,x) = \gamma_{2}u_{1}(t,x) - \gamma_{1}u_{2}(t,x) \text{ in } (0,\infty) \times \Omega,$$

$$Bu_{i} = 0 \text{ on } (0,\infty) \times \partial\Omega, \quad i = 1, 2,$$

$$u_{i}(0,\cdot) = \phi_{i}, \quad i = 1, 2,$$

(5.3.22)

where $\Omega \subset \mathbb{R}^n (n \ge 1)$ is a bounded domain with boundary $\partial \Omega$ of class $C^{1+\theta}(0 < \theta \le 1)$, the boundary condition is either Bu = u (Dirichlet boundary condition) or $Bu = \frac{\partial u}{\partial \nu} + \alpha(x)u$ (Robin type boundary condition) for some nonnegative function $\alpha \in C^{1+\theta}(\partial\Omega, \mathbb{R}), \frac{\partial u}{\partial \nu}$ denotes the differentiation in the direction of outward normal n to $\partial\Omega$.

Let $\mathbb{X} = L^p(\Omega), \forall n , and for <math>\beta \in (\frac{1}{2} + \frac{n}{2p}, 1)$, let \mathbb{X}_β be the fractional power space of \mathbb{X} with respect to $-\Delta$ and the boundary condition Bu = 0 (see, e.g., [20]). Then \mathbb{X}_β is an ordered Banach space with the order cone \mathbb{X}_β^+ consisting of all nonnegative functions in \mathbb{X}_β , and \mathbb{X}_β^+ has nonempty interior $int(\mathbb{X}_\beta^+)$. Moreover, $\mathbb{X}_\beta \subset C^{1+\nu}(\bar{\Omega})$ with continuous inclusion for $\nu \in [0, 2\beta - 1 - \frac{n}{p})$. Let $E = \mathbb{X}_\beta \times \mathbb{X}_\beta$ and $P = \mathbb{X}_\beta^+ \times \mathbb{X}_\beta^+$. Then (E, P) is an ordered Banach space. Denote the norm on E by $\|\cdot\|_\beta$. Thus, there exists a constant $k_\beta > 0$ such that $\|\phi\|_\infty := \max_{x\in\bar{\Omega}} \|(\phi_1(x), \phi_2(x))\| \le k_\beta \|\phi\|_\beta, \forall \phi \in E$.

Let $\Gamma(t, x)$ be the Green function associated with the linear equation $\partial_t u_1 = D\Delta u_1$ subject to the boundary condition $Bu_1 = 0$. Then the equation $\partial_t u_1 = D\Delta u_1 - \gamma_2 u_1$ generates a linear semigroup $T_1(t)$, which is defined by

$$(T_1(t)\phi_1)(x) := e^{-\gamma_2 t} \int_{\Omega} \Gamma(t, x - y)\phi_1(y)dy.$$
 (5.3.23)

Integrating the first equation of system (5.3.22), we have

$$u_1(t,\cdot,\phi) = T_1(t)\phi_1 + \int_0^t T_1(t-s)(f(u_1(s)) + \gamma_1 u_2(s))ds. \quad (5.3.24)$$

Similarly, $\partial_t u_2 = -\gamma_1 u_2$ generates a linear semigroup $T_2(t)$, which is defined by

$$(T_2(t)\phi_2)(x) := e^{-\gamma_1 t}\phi_2(x).$$

Since

$$||T_2(t)(\phi_2) - T_2(t)(\psi_2)||_{\beta} = ||e^{-\gamma_1 t}\phi_2 - e^{-\gamma_1 t}\psi_2||_{\beta} = e^{-\gamma_1 t}||\phi_2 - \psi_2||_{\beta},$$

it is easy to see that the linear operator $T_2(t)$ is continuous with respect to the norm $\|\cdot\|_{\beta}$

Integrating the second equation of system (5.3.22), we obtain

$$u_2(t, \cdot, \phi) = T_2(t)\phi_2 + \gamma_2 \int_0^t T_2(t-s)u_1(s)ds.$$
 (5.3.25)

Let
$$T(t) = \begin{pmatrix} T_1(t) & 0 \\ 0 & T_2(t) \end{pmatrix}$$
, $B(\phi)(x) = \begin{pmatrix} B_1(\phi)(x) \\ B_2(\phi)(x) \end{pmatrix} = \begin{pmatrix} f(\phi_1)(x) + \gamma_1\phi_2(x) \\ \gamma_2\phi_1(x) \end{pmatrix}$.
Clearly, $T(t)$ is a linear semigroup on E .

We write (5.3.22) as an integral equation

$$u(t) = T(t)\phi + \int_0^t T(t-s)B(u(s))ds.$$
 (5.3.26)

For any $L > u_1^*$, let $P_L := \{ \phi \in P : \phi_1(x) \leq L, \phi_2(x) \leq \frac{\gamma_2}{\gamma_1}L, \forall x \in \overline{\Omega} \}$. An argument similar to that in the last section shows that

$$\lim_{h \to 0+} \frac{1}{h} d(\psi - \phi + h(B(\psi) - B(\phi)), P) = 0$$

for all $\psi, \phi \in P_L$ with $\phi(x) \leq \psi(x), x \in \overline{\Omega}$.

By [39, Proposition 3 and Remark 2.4], (5.3.26) has a unique solution $u(t, \phi)$ on $[0, \infty)$ for each $\phi \in P_L$. Moreover, let $\hat{u}(t, x)$ and $\bar{u}(t, x)$ be a pair of lower and upper solutions of (5.1.3), respectively, with $\hat{u}(0, \cdot) \leq \bar{u}(0, \cdot)$. Then $\hat{u}(t, \cdot) \leq \bar{u}(t, \cdot), \forall t \geq 0$. In addition, P_L is a positively invariant set for (5.3.22).

Define a family of operators $\{Q_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ on P by

$$Q_t(\phi)(x) := u(x, t, \phi), \forall \phi \in P, x \in \Omega, t \ge 0.$$
(5.3.27)

By similar arguments as in the proof of Lemma 5.2.3, it follows that $\{Q_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ is a strongly monotone semiflow on P.

Theorem 5.3.1 Let (C1) and (C2) hold. Then the solution semiflow $\{Q_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ admits a connected global attractor on P.

Proof. Define a linear operator $S(t)\phi := (0, T_2(t)\phi_2), \forall \phi \in P$, and a nonlinear operator $L(t)\phi = (u_1(t, \cdot, \phi), \gamma_2 \int_0^t T_2(t-s)u_1(s)ds), \forall \phi \in P$. It is easy to see that

$$Q_t(\phi) = S(t)\phi + L(t)\phi, \forall \phi \in P, t \ge 0.$$
 Since

$$||S(t)\phi||_{\beta} = ||(0, T_2(t)\phi_2)||_{\beta} = ||(0, e^{-\gamma_1 t}\phi_2)||_{\beta} \le e^{-\gamma_1 t} ||(\phi_1, \phi_2)||_{\beta} = e^{-\gamma_1 t} ||\phi||_{\beta},$$

we have $||S(t)||_{\beta} \leq e^{-\gamma_1 t}, \forall t > 0$. By the expression of (5.3.24) and the compactness of $T_1(t)$ for each t > 0, it follows that $L(t) : P \to P$ is compact for each t > 0. Let α be the Kuratowski measure of noncompactness on E. Thus, for any bounded set Din P, there holds

$$\alpha(Q_t(D)) \le \alpha(S(t)(D)) + \alpha(L(t)(D)) \le e^{-\gamma_1 t} \alpha(D),$$

where we have used $\alpha(L(t)(D)) = 0$ since L(t)(D) is precompact. Consequently, for each t > 0, Q_t is an α -contraction on P with contracting function $e^{-\gamma_1 t}$.

Next, we prove the solution semiflow Q_t is point dissipative, that is, there exists a positive number B such that

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} \|u(t, \cdot, \phi)\|_{\beta} \le B, \quad \forall \phi \in P.$$

For any given $\phi \in P$, let $\nu_0 = \max_{x \in \overline{\Omega}} \phi(x)$. Denote the solution of (5.2.4) with initial value ν_0 as $\nu(t, \nu_0)$. By Lemma 5.2.1, we have $\lim_{t \to \infty} \nu(t, \nu_0) < 2w^*, \forall \nu_0 \in \mathbb{R}^2_+$. By the comparison theorem, we have $u(t, x, \phi) \leq v(t, \nu_0), \forall t > 0, \forall x \in \overline{\Omega}$. It follows that $\lim_{t \to \infty} ||u(t, \cdot, \phi)||_{\infty} < 2w^*, \forall \phi \in P$, and hence, there is $t_0 > 0$ such that $||u(t, \cdot, \phi)||_{\infty} < 2w^*, \forall t \geq t_0$. By the definition of $|| \cdot ||_0$ on $\mathbb{X}_0 = \mathbb{X}$, we have $||u||_0 \leq k ||u||_{\infty}$ for some positive number k. It follows that $||u(t, \cdot, \phi)||_0 \leq k ||u(t, \cdot, \phi)||_{\infty} < 2kw^*, \forall t \geq t_0$, and hence $||u(t + t_0, \cdot, \phi)||_0 < 2kw^*, \forall t \geq 0$. By [21, Lemma 19.3], $||u(t + t_0, \cdot, \phi)||_{\beta} \leq k$

 $ct^{-\gamma} \|u(t_0,\cdot,\phi)\|_0 < 2kw^*ct^{-\gamma} < 2kw^*c, \forall t \ge 1$, where $\beta < \gamma < 1$, and c depends on γ,β and kw^* . Hence, $\lim_{t\to\infty} \|u(t,\cdot,\phi)\|_{\beta} \le B := 2kw^*c$.

Since P_L is positively invariant for all $L > u_1^*$, the orbits of bounded sets are bounded. By the continuous-time version of [63, Theorem 1.1.2], $\{Q_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ admits a connected global attractor on P, which attracts each bounded set in P.

Note that (0,0) is an equilibrium of the system (5.3.22). Linearizing system (5.3.22) at (0,0), we have

$$\partial_t v_1(t,x) = D\Delta v_1(t,x) + f'(0)v_1 - \gamma_2 v_1(t,x) + \gamma_1 v_2(t,x), \\ \partial_t v_2(t,x) = \gamma_2 v_1(t,x) - \gamma_1 v_2(t,x), \text{ in } \Omega \times (0,\infty), \\ Bv_i = 0, \text{ on } \partial\Omega \times (0,\infty), \quad i = 1, 2.$$
 (5.3.28)

Substituting $u_i(t,x) = e^{\lambda t} \phi_i(x), i = 1, 2$, we obtain the associated eigenvalue problem

$$\lambda \phi_1(x) = D\Delta \phi_1(x) + (f'(0) - \gamma_2)\phi_1(x) - \gamma_1 \phi_2(x),$$

$$\lambda \phi_2(x) = \gamma_2 \phi_1(x) - \gamma_1 \phi_2(x), \ x \in \Omega,$$

$$B\phi_i = 0, \ x \in \partial\Omega, \quad i = 1, 2.$$
(5.3.29)

By the proof of [43, Theorem 7.6.1] and a generalized Krein-Rutman Theorem (see, e.g., [27, Lemma 2.2]), (5.3.29) has a principal eigenvalue, denoted by λ^* , with an associated eigenvector $\phi^* = (\phi_1^*, \phi_2^*) \gg 0$.

According to [43, Theorem 7.6.1], the eigenvalue problem

$$\lambda \phi_1(x) = D\Delta \phi_1(x) + (f'(0) - \gamma_2)\phi_1(x),$$

$$B\phi_1 = 0, \ x \in \partial\Omega,$$
(5.3.30)

has a principal eigenvalue $\bar{\lambda}^*$ with an eigenfunction $\bar{\phi}_1^* > 0$. Moreover, we have the following observation.

Lemma 5.3.2 The following statements are valid:

(1) $\bar{\lambda}^* = f'(0) - \gamma_2$ in the case where $Bu = \frac{\partial u}{\partial \nu}$; and $\bar{\lambda}^* = -\frac{\pi^2 D}{L^2} + f'(0) - \gamma_2$ in the case where Bu = u and $\Omega = (0, L)$.

(2)
$$(\bar{\lambda}^* + \gamma_1)^2 \ge 4\gamma_1\gamma_2$$
, and $\lambda^* = \frac{1}{2} \left[\bar{\lambda}^* - \gamma_1 + \sqrt{(\bar{\lambda}^* + \gamma_1)^2 - 4\gamma_1\gamma_2} \right]$.

Proof. In the case where $Bu = \frac{\partial u}{\partial \nu}$, it is easy to verify that $\lambda = f'(0) - \gamma_2$ is an eigenvalue of (5.3.30) with the eigenfunction $\bar{\phi}_1^* \equiv 1 \gg 0$. Since only the principal eigenvalue admits a strongly positive eigenfunction, we have $\bar{\lambda}^* = f'(0) - \gamma_2$. In the case where Bu = u and $\Omega = (0, L)$, we see that $\lambda = -\frac{\pi^2 D}{L^2} + f'(0) - \gamma_2$ is an eigenvalue of (5.3.30) with the eigenfunction $\bar{\phi}_1^*(x) = \sin(\frac{\pi}{L}x)$. Since $\bar{\phi}_1^* \gg 0$ in \mathbb{X}_{β} , it follows that $\bar{\lambda}^* = -\frac{\pi^2 D}{L^2} + f'(0) - \gamma_2$.

Let λ^* be the principal eigenvalue of (5.3.29) with eigenfunction $\phi^* = (\phi_1^*, \phi_2^*) \gg 0$. Then $(\lambda^* + \gamma_1)\phi_2^*(x) = \gamma_2\phi_1^*(x), \forall x \in \Omega$, and hence $\lambda^* + \gamma_1 > 0$. It follows that

$$\begin{cases} (\lambda^* + \frac{\gamma_1 \gamma_2}{\gamma_1 + \lambda^*}) \phi_1^*(x) = D \Delta \phi_1^*(x) + (f'(0) - \gamma_2) \phi_1^*(x), \\ B \phi_1^* = 0, \ x \in \partial \Omega. \end{cases}$$
(5.3.31)

Since $\phi_1^* \gg 0$ in \mathbb{X}_{β} , we must have $\bar{\lambda}^* = \lambda^* + \frac{\gamma_1 \gamma_2}{\gamma_1 + \lambda^*}$, and hence λ^* is a real zero of the quadratic equation

$$P(\lambda) := \lambda^2 + (\gamma_1 - \bar{\lambda}^*)\lambda + \gamma_1\gamma_2 - \gamma_1\bar{\lambda}^* = 0.$$
(5.3.32)

It follows that $(\bar{\lambda}^* - \gamma_1)^2 - 4(\gamma_1\gamma_2 - \bar{\lambda}^*\gamma_1) \ge 0$, which is equivalent to $(\bar{\lambda}^* + \gamma_1)^2 \ge 4\gamma_1\gamma_2$. It remains to prove that λ^* is the maximum zero of (5.3.32). Let λ be a given zero of (5.3.32). Since $P(-\gamma_1) = \gamma_1\gamma_2 > 0$, we have $\lambda \ne -\gamma_1$, i.e., $\lambda + \gamma_1 \ne 0$. It is easy to see that $\lambda(\lambda + \gamma_1) + \gamma_1\gamma_2 = \bar{\lambda}^*(\lambda + \gamma_1)$. Since $\lambda + \gamma_1 \ne 0$, we have $\bar{\lambda}^* = \lambda + \frac{\gamma_1\gamma_2}{\lambda + \gamma_1}$. Note that $\bar{\lambda}^*$ satisfies (5.3.30) with $\phi_1 = \bar{\phi}_1^*$. Set $\phi_2^* = \frac{\gamma_2}{\lambda + \gamma_1}\phi_1^*$. It then follows that λ is an eigenvalue of (5.3.29) with eigenfunction (ϕ_1^*, ϕ_2^*) . Thus, any zero of (5.3.32) is an eigenvalue of (5.3.29). Since λ^* is the principal eigenvalue of (5.3.29), it follows that λ^* is the maximum zero of (5.3.32).

Now we are ready to prove the following threshold result on the global dynamics of (5.3.22).

Theorem 5.3.3 Let (C1) and (C2) hold. For any $\phi \in P$, let $u(t, \cdot, \phi)$ be the solution of (5.3.22).

(1) If
$$\lambda^* < 0$$
, $\lim_{t \to \infty} \|u(t, \cdot, \phi)\|_{\beta} = 0$ for every $\phi \in P$.

(2) If $\lambda^* > 0$, then (5.3.22) admits a unique positive steady state ϕ^* , and $\lim_{t \to \infty} ||u(t, \cdot, \phi) - \phi^*||_{\beta} = 0$ for every $\phi \in P \setminus \{0\}$.

Proof. (1) In the case of $\lambda^* < 0$, [43, Theorem 7.6.2] implies that $\lim_{t \to \infty} ||v(t, \cdot, \phi)||_{\beta} = 0, \forall \phi \in P$, where $v(t, \cdot, \phi)$ is the unique solution of (5.3.28). Note that the solution

 $u(t, \cdot, \phi)$ of (5.3.22) satisfies

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t u_1(t,x) \leq D\Delta u_1(t,x) + f'(0)u_1 - \gamma_2 u_1(t,x) + \gamma_1 u_2(t,x), \forall t \geq 0, \\ \partial_t u_2(t,x) = \gamma_2 u_1(t,x) - \gamma_1 u_2(t,x). \end{cases}$$
(5.3.33)

By the comparison theorem, we have $u(t, x, \phi) \leq v(t, x, \phi), \forall t \geq 0, x \in \Omega$, and hence, $\lim_{t \to \infty} \|u(t, \cdot, \phi)\|_{\infty} = 0.$ Next we show that $\lim_{t \to \infty} \|u(t, \cdot, \phi)\|_{\beta} = 0.$ Let $\omega(\phi)$ be the omega limit set of the orbit $\{u(t, \cdot, \phi) : t \geq 0\}$ with respect to the norm $\|\cdot\|_{\beta}$. It suffices to show that $\omega(\phi) = \{0\}$. For any $\psi \in \omega(\phi)$, there exists a sequence $t_n \to \infty$ such that $\lim_{n \to \infty} \|u(t_n, \cdot, \phi) - \psi\|_{\beta} = 0$, and hence, $\lim_{n \to \infty} \|u(t_n, \cdot, \phi) - \psi\|_{\infty} = 0$. Thus, $\lim_{t \to \infty} \|u(t, \cdot, \phi)\|_{\infty} = 0$ implies that $\psi = 0$. It follows that $\lim_{t \to \infty} \|u(t, \cdot, \phi)\|_{\beta} = 0, \forall \phi \in P$.

(2) In the case of $\lambda^* > 0$, let $P_0 = \{\phi \in P : \phi(\cdot) \neq 0\}, \ \partial P_0 := P \setminus P_0 = \{0\}.$ Clearly, $Q_t(0) = 0, \forall t \ge 0$. We further have the following claim.

Claim. Zero is a uniform weak repeller for P_0 in the sense that there exists $\delta_0 > 0$ such that $\limsup_{t\to\infty} ||Q_t(\phi)||_{\beta} \ge \delta_0, \forall \phi \in P_0.$

Indeed, let λ_{ϵ} be the principal eigenvalue of

$$\begin{cases} \lambda \phi_{1}(x) = D\Delta \phi_{1}(x) + (f'(0) - \gamma_{2} - \epsilon)\phi_{1}(x) - \gamma_{1}\phi_{2}(x), \\ \lambda \phi_{2}(x) = \gamma_{2}\phi_{1}(x) - \gamma_{1}\phi_{2}(x), \ x \in \Omega, \\ Bu_{i} = 0, \ x \in \partial\Omega, \ i = 1, 2 \end{cases}$$
(5.3.34)

with a positive eigenfunction ϕ_{ϵ} . Since $\lim_{\epsilon \to 0} \lambda_{\epsilon} = \lambda^* > 0$, we can fix a sufficiently small number $\epsilon > 0$ such that $\lambda_{\epsilon} > 0$. Choose $\delta_{\epsilon} > 0$ such that $f(u_1) > (f'(0) - \epsilon)u_1$ for all $u \in (0, \delta_{\epsilon})$. Let $\delta_0 = \frac{\delta_{\epsilon}}{k_{\beta}}$. Suppose, by contradiction, there exists $\phi_0 \in P_0$ such that $\limsup_{t\to\infty} \|Q_t(\phi_0)\|_{\beta} < \delta_0$, and hence, there exists $t_0 > 0$ such that $\|Q_t(\phi_0)\|_{\infty} \le k_{\beta} \|Q_t(\phi_0)\|_{\beta} < \delta_{\epsilon}, \forall t > t_0$. It is easy to see that $u(t, x, \phi_0)$ satisfies

$$\partial_t u_1(t,x) \ge D\Delta u_1(t,x) + (f'(0) - \gamma_2 - \epsilon)u_1(t,x) + \gamma_1 u_2(t,x), x \in \Omega, \forall t \ge t_0.$$
(5.3.35)

Since $u_{\epsilon}(t,x) = \phi_{\epsilon}(x)e^{\lambda_{\epsilon}t}$ is a solution of

$$\begin{cases} \partial_t u_1(t,x) = D\Delta u_1(t,x) + (f'(0) - \gamma_2 - \epsilon)u_1(t,x) + \gamma_1 u_2(t,x), \\ \\ \partial_t u_2(t,x) = \gamma_2 u_1(t,x) - \gamma_1 u_2(t,x), \text{ in } \Omega \times (0,\infty), \\ \\ B_i u_i = 0, \text{ on } \partial\Omega \times (0,\infty), \end{cases}$$
(5.3.36)

and $u(t_0, \cdot, \phi_0) \gg 0$ in E, that is, $u(t_0, \cdot, \phi_0) \in Int(P)$, it follows that there exists a sufficiently small a > 0 such that $u(t_0, x, \phi_0) \ge a\phi_{\epsilon}(x) = au_{\epsilon}(0, x), \forall x \in \Omega$. By the comparison theorem, we have $u(t, x, \phi_0) \ge a\phi_{\epsilon}(x)e^{\lambda_{\epsilon}(t-t_0)}, \forall t \ge t_0, x \in \Omega$. Since $\lambda_{\epsilon} > 0$, it follows that $u(t, x, \phi_0)$ is unbounded, a contradiction.

By the continuous-time version of [63, Theorem 1.3.3], Q_t is uniformly persistent with respect to P_0 in the sense that there exists $\delta_1 > 0$ such that

$$\liminf_{t \to \infty} d(Q_t(\phi), \partial P_0) \ge \delta_1, \forall \phi \in P_0.$$

By the continuous-time version of [37, Theorem 3.7], the semiflow $Q_t : P_0 \to P_0, t \ge 0$, admits a global attractor A_0 . Thus, [37, Theorem 4.7] implies that $\{Q_t\}_{t\ge 0}$ has an equilibrium $\phi^* \in P_0$. Since $\{Q_t\}_{t\ge 0}$ is a strongly monotone semiflow on P, we have $\phi^* = Q_t(\phi^*) \gg 0, \forall t > 0$.

It is easy to see that for each t > 0, Q_t is strictly subhomogeneous. Thus, [62, Lemma 1] implies that for each t > 0, the map Q_t has at most one fixed point, and hence the semiflow $\{Q_t\}_{t\geq 0}$ has at most one equilibrium. Thus, A_0 only contains one equilibrium ϕ^* . By the Hirsch attractivity theorem (see, e.g., [63, Theorem 2.2.6]), ϕ^* is globally attractive in P_0 .

5.4 Numerical simulations

In this section, we numerically simulate system (5.1.3) with both unbounded and bounded spatial domains.

Assume that D = 1, $\gamma_1 = 1$, $\gamma_2 = 1.5$, and let f(u) = u(1-u). It is easy to see that (C1) and (C2) hold for system (5.1.3), and the positive equilibrium of the associated reaction system is $w^* = (1, \frac{3}{2})$. By equation (5.2.20), it follows that $\Phi(\mu)$ takes its minimum value 1.1510 at $\mu^* = 0.8074$, and hence, $c^* = \Phi(\mu^*) = 1.1510$. Thus, Theorem 5.2.5 implies that for any nonzero initial function $\phi \in X_{w^*}$ with compact support, the corresponding solution of (5.1.3) satisfies

$$\lim_{t \to \infty, |x| \ge tc} u(t, x, \phi) = 0, \ \forall c > c^*,$$
$$\lim_{t \to \infty, |x| \le tc} u(t, x, \phi) = w^*, \ \forall c \in (0, c^*).$$

We choose

$$\phi_1(x) = \phi_2(x) = \begin{cases} 0, & \text{if } x \le -\frac{\pi}{2}, \\ \frac{1}{2}\cos x, & \text{if } x \in [-\frac{\pi}{2}, \frac{\pi}{2}], \\ 0, & \text{if } x \ge \frac{\pi}{2}. \end{cases}$$

Figure 1 illustrates the numerical solution $u(t, x) = (u_1(t, x), u_2(t, x))$. Here we replace the spatial domain $(-\infty, \infty)$ with the large interval [-60, 60] subject to the


Figure 5.1: A solution with compact support

Neumann boundary condition. The result is consistent with the above two properties. To show a traveling wave, we choose the initial conditions as

$$\phi_1(x) = \begin{cases} 0, & \text{if } x \le -1, \\ \frac{1}{2}(x+1), & \text{if } x \in [-1,1] \\ 1, & \text{if } x \ge 1, \end{cases}$$

and

$$\phi_2(x) = \begin{cases} 0, & \text{if } x \le -1, \\ \frac{3}{4}(x+1), & \text{if } x \in [-1,1], \\ \frac{3}{2}, & \text{if } x \ge 1. \end{cases}$$

Figure 2 shows that the numerical solutions converge quickly to a traveling wave in profile.

Next we consider system (5.1.3) with boundary domain $\Omega = [0, \pi]$ in the case of Dirichlet boundary condition. In the case where D = 1, $\gamma_1 = 1$, $\gamma_2 = 1.5$, and f(u) = u(1-u), Lemma 5.3.2 implies that the eigenvalue $\lambda^* < 0$. By Theorem 5.3.3,







Figure 5.3: Global attractivity of the zero solution

it follows that $\lim_{t\to\infty} \|u(t,x,\phi)\|_{\beta} = 0$ for every $\phi \in P$. Let

$$\phi_1(x) = \phi_2(x) = \sin x, \forall x \in \Omega.$$

Figure 3 illustrats the numerical solution $(u_1(t, x), u_2(t, x))$, and confirms our result.

In the case where D = 0.2, $\gamma_1 = 1$, and $\gamma_2 = 0.2$, Lemma 5.3.2 implies that the eigenvalue $\lambda^* > 0$. By the second conclusion of Theorem 5.3.3, it follows that there exists a unique positive steady state ϕ^* , and $\lim_{t\to\infty} ||u(t, \cdot, \phi) - \phi^*||_{\beta} = 0$ for every $\phi \in P \setminus \{0\}$. Our numerical simulations in Figure 4 are consistent with this result.



Figure 5.4: Global attractivity of the positive steady state

5.5 Discussion

In this chapter, we consider a reaction-diffusion model with mobile and stationary compartments. We obtain the existence and the computing formula of the spreading speed, and prove that it coincides with the minimal wave speed for monotone traveling waves. This result also shows that the invasion rate of the population can be determined by the linearization of the model system at the trivial solution. We further study the global dynamics of the model in the bounded domain, and give the threshold condition on the global attractivity of either zero or positive steady state. Biologically, this result shows that the population dies out when the zero solution is linearly stable; while the population stablizes at a unique positive steady state when the zero solution is linearly unstable.

Note that in the case where Bu = u and $\Omega = (0, L)$, we can discuss the the critical domain size for the persistence of the population. It has been shown in Theorem 5.3.3

that the stability of the positive equilibrium solution is determined by the sign of λ^* , which is the principal eigenvalue of (5.3.29). In this case, we see from Lemma 5.3.2 that $\bar{\lambda}^* = -\frac{\pi^2 D}{L^2} + f'(0) - \gamma_2$, and

$$\lambda^* = \frac{1}{2} \left[-\frac{\pi^2 D}{L^2} + f'(0) - \gamma_2 - \gamma_1 + \sqrt{\left(-\frac{\pi^2 D}{L^2} + f'(0) - \gamma_2 + \gamma_1 \right)^2 - 4\gamma_1 \gamma_2} \right].$$

A straightforward computation shows that if

$$f'(0) - \gamma_2 - \min\{\gamma_1, \gamma_2\} < 0, \tag{5.5.37}$$

then

$$\lambda^* < 0$$
 for any $L > 0$.

If

$$f'(0) - \gamma_2 - \min\{\gamma_1, \gamma_2\} > 0, \tag{5.5.38}$$

then

$$\lambda^* > 0 \quad \text{provided} \quad L > L^* := \pi \sqrt{\frac{D}{f'(0) - \gamma_2 - \min\{\gamma_1, \gamma_2\}}} ;$$

$$\lambda^* < 0 \quad \text{provided} \quad L < L^* .$$

Our results suggest that if the population growth rate at a low density, f'(0), is less than $\gamma_2 + \min\{\gamma_1, \gamma_2\}$, then the population will always die out, no matter what the domain size is. Otherwise, there exists a critical domain size L^* such that the population stablizes at a positive steady state when the domain size is larger than L^* ; and the population goes extinct when the domain size is smaller than L^* . We also notice that model (5.1.3) reduces to the classical Fisher's equation if $\gamma_1 = \gamma_2 = 0$ and f(u) = u(1-u). In this case, (5.2.17) implies that $\Phi(\mu) = D\mu + \frac{1}{\mu}, \mu > 0$, and hence $c^* = \inf_{\mu>0} \Phi(\mu) = 2\sqrt{D}$. For Fisher's equation with boundary condition Bu = u and $\Omega = (0, L)$, it follows from our discussion that the critical domain size $L^* = \pi\sqrt{D}$.

Chapter 6

Summary

In this chapter, we summarize the results we have obtained in the thesis, and also point out some problems for future research.

Chapter 2 is focused on the global dynamics of a non-autonomous predator-prey model. Extending the earlier work by Song and Chen [45], we consider a more general model and obtain sufficient conditions for the coexistence of the predator and prey species, and for the extinction of the predator species. Our results show that if the zero solution is linearly unstable, which implies that the predator can invade prey successfully locally, then predator and prey species can coexist; otherwise the predator species will die out. Since our conditions are in terms of average integrals of certain functions, they are more natural (and actrually weaker) than those given in [45], which are in terms of the maximum and minimum values of the periodic coefficient functions.

In Chapter 3, we study an SIS epidemic model in a patchy environment with periodic coefficients. This model is an extension of the autonomous epidemic model proposed and studied by Wang and Zhao [51]. We give the threshold conditions between the extinction and the uniform persistence of the disease. When the dispersal rates for the susceptible and infectious individuals are the same or very close to each other, our results suggest that the disease die out eventually if the disease free periodic solution $(S^*(t), 0)$ is linearly stable; and that the population densities of susceptible and infectious individuals stablize at a positive periodic solution if $(S^*(t), 0)$ is linearly unstable. Moreover, when the dispersal rates for the susceptible and infectious individuals are different, the unstability of $(S^*(t), 0)$ implies that the disease is uni-

formly persistent. In the special case when n = 1, we can find the explicit conditions for this threshold type dynamics. It is worthy to materialise the threshold conditions for the case n > 1.

We answer an open problem raised by Rass and Radcliffe [41] in Chapter 4. As mentioned in their book, there are no exact results for the asymptotic speed of propagation of infection and traveling waves for models such as (4.1.1) in \mathbb{R}^n or \mathbb{Z}^n . Weng and Zhao [56] has recently addressed this problem for a spatially continuous version of model (4.1.1). Our work is about the spreading speed and traveling waves for the lattice system (4.1.1) in the case where the spatial habitat is the integer lattice \mathbb{Z} . We establish the existence of the spreading speed, and show that this spreading speed coincides with the minimal wave speed for monotone traveling waves.

In chapter 5, we consider a reaction-diffusion model with mobile and stationary compartments, which was proposed by Hadeler and Lewis [18]. We study the model in both of unbounded and bounded domain cases. In the first case, we obtain the existence and the computing formula of the spreading speed, and prove that it coincides with the minimal wave speed for monotone traveling waves. In the second case, we establish the threshold type dynamics for the model, in terms of the principal eigenvalue associated with its linearization at zero. Our results suggest that the population die out when the zero solution is linearly stable; while the population stablizes at a unique positive steady state when the zero solution is linearly unstable. We even obtain the critical domain size for the population to survive. In addition, we notice that when $\gamma_1 = \gamma_2 = 0$, our model reduces to Fisher's equation. We discuss how the dynamics of the model is similar to that of Fisher's equation. Although model (5.1.3) gives us valuable insights into the spatial dynamics of the population, it is more realistic to assume that the parameters and the reaction function in this model are time dependent in view of the fluctuating environment. As a first step, it is worthy to consider the periodic version of model (5.1.3). We leave it as future work.

Bibliography

- G. Aronsson and R. B. Kellogg, On a differential equation arising from compartmental analysis, *Math. Biosci.*, 38 (1973), 113-122.
- [2] E. Beretta, F. Solimano, Y. Takeuchi, Global stability and periodic orbits for two-patch predator-prey diffusion-delay models, *Math. Biosci.*, 85 (1987), 153-183.
- [3] F. Brauer and P. van den Driessche, Models for transmission of disease with immigration of infectives, *Math. Biosci.*, **171** (2001), 143-154.
- [4] K. Cooke, P. van den Driessche and X. Zou, Interaction of maturation delay and nonlinear birth in population and epidemic models, J. Math. Biol., 39 (1999), 332-352.
- [5] F. Chen, J. Shi, X. Chen, Persistence and global stability for two-species nonautonomous predator-prey system with diffusion and time delay, Ann. Differential Equations., 20 (2004), 111-117.
- [6] S. Chen, F. Wang, T. Young, Positive periodic solution of two-species ratiodependent predator-prey system with time delay in two-patch environment, Appl. Math. Comput., 150 (2004), 737-748.

- [7] X. Chen and J. Guo, Existence and asymptotic stability of traveling waves of discrete quasilinear monostable equations, J. Differential Equations, 184 (2002), 549-569.
- [8] K. Cooke and P. van den Drissche, Analysis of an SEIRS epidemic model with two delays, J. Math. Biol., 35 (1996), 240.
- [9] J. Cui, The effect of dispersal on permanence in a predator-prey population growth model, *Comput. Math. Appl.*, 44 (2002), 1085–1097.
- [10] J. Cui, Y. Takeuchi, Z. Lin, Permanence and extinction for dispersal population systems, J. Math. Anal. Appl., 298 (2004), 73-93.
- [11] E. N. Dancer and P. Hess, Stability of fixed points for order-preserving discretetime dynamical systems, J. Reine, Angew. Math., 419 (1991), 125-139.
- [12] O. Diekmann and J. A. P. Heesterbeek, Mathematical Epidemiology of Infectious Diseases. Model building, analysis and interpretation, Wiley Series in Mathematical and Computational Biology. John Wiley & Sons, Ltd., Chichester, 2000.
- [13] O. Diekmann, J. A. P. Heesterbeek, and J. A. J. Metz, On teh definition and the computation of the basic reproduction ratio R_0 in the models for infectious disease in heterogeneous populations, J. Math. Biol., 28 (1990), 365.
- [14] O. Diekmann and J. A. P. Heesterbeek, The basic reproduction ratio for sexually transmitted disease: I theoretical considerations, *Math. Biosci*, 107 (1991), 325.

- [15] Z. Feng and H. R. Thieme, Endemic models with arbitrarily distributed periods of infection I: fundamental properties of the models, SIAM Appl. Math., 61 (2000), 803.
- [16] Z. Feng and H. R. Thieme, Endemic models with arbitrarily distributed periods of infection II: fast disease dynamics and permanent recovery, SIAM Appl. Math., 61 (2000), 983.
- [17] M. Gamez, A. Tineo, Population systems with nonlinear discrete diffusion terms,
 J. Math. Anal. Appl., 281 (2003), 724-738.
- [18] K. P. Hadeler, M. A. Lewis, Spatial dynamics of the diffusive logistic equation with a sedentary compartment, *Canad. Appl. Math. Quart.*, **10** (2002), 473-499.
- [19] A. Hastings, Population dynamics in patchy environments, Modeling and Differential Equations in Biology (Conf., Southern Illinois Univ., Carbondale, Ill., 1978), 217-223, Lecture Notes in Pure and Appl. Math., 58, Dekker, New York, 1980.
- [20] D. Henry, Geometric theory of semilinear parobolic equations, Lecture Notes in Math., vol. 840, Springer-Verlag, Berlin and New York, 1981.
- [21] P. Hess, Periodic-parobolic Boundary Value Problems and Positivity, Pitman research notes in math., Vol. 247, Longman Scientific and Technical, 1991.

- [22] H. W. Hethcote, Qualitative analysis of communicable disease models, Math. Biosci., 28 (1976), 335-356.
- [23] H. W. Hethcote and S. A. Levin, Periodicity in epidemiological models, Applied Mathematical Ecology, Springer-Verlag, Berlin-Heidelberg, 1989.
- [24] M. W. Hirsch, Systems of differential equations that are competitive or cooperative II: convergence almost everywhere, SIAM J. Math. Anal., 16 (1985), 423-439.
- [25] H. Huo, L. Zhang, J. Chen, Asymptotic behavior of a nonautonomous diffusive predator-prey system, J. Shaanxi Normal Univ. Nat. Sci. Ed, 27 (1999), 12-16.
- [26] J. M. Hyman and J. Li, An intuitive formulation for the reproductive number for the spread of diseases in heterogeneous populations, *Math. Biosci*, 167 (2000), 65.
- [27] J. Jiang, X. Liang and X.-Q. Zhao, Saddle point behavior for monotone semiflows and reaction-diffusion models, J. Differential Equations, 203 (2004), 313-330.
- [28] Y. Jin and W. Wang, The effect of population dispersal on the spread of a disease,J. Math. Anal. Appl., 308 (2005), 343-364.
- [29] K. Kishimoto, Coexistence of any number of species in the Lotka-volterra competition system over two patches, *Theoretical Population Biology*, 38 (1990), 149-158.

- [30] S. A. Levin, Dispersion and population interaction, *The American Naturalist*, 108 (1974), 207-228.
- [31] M. A. Lewis, G. Schmitz, Biological invasion of an organism with sepatate mobile and stationary states: Modeling and analysis, *Forma*, **11** (1996), 1-25.
- [32] B. Li, H. F. Weinberger and M. A. Lewis, Spreading speeds as slowest wave speeds for cooperative systems, *Math. Biosci.*, **196** (2005), 82-98.
- [33] X. Liang, Y. Yi and X.-Q. Zhao, Spreading speeds and traveling waves for periodic evolution systems, J. Differential Equations, in press.
- [34] X. Liang and X.-Q. Zhao, Asymptotic speeds of spread and traveling waves for monotone semiflows with applications, *Commun. Pure Applied Math.*, in press.
- [35] J. Ma and Z. Ma, Epidemic threshold conditions for seasonally forced SEIR models, Mathematical Biosciences and Engineering, 3 (2006), 161-172.
- [36] S. Ma and X. Zou, Propagation and its failure in a lattice delayed differential equation with global interaction, J. Differential Equations, 212 (2005), 129-190.
- [37] P. Magal and X.-Q. Zhao, Global attractors and steady states for uniformly persistent dynamical systems, SIAM. J. Math. Anal., 37 (2005), 251-275.
- [38] H. R. Martin, Nonlinear Operators and Differential Equations in Banach spaces, Wiley, New York, 1976.

- [39] H. R. Martin and H.L. Smith, Abstract functional differential equations and reaction-diffusion systems, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc., 321 (1990), 1-44.
- [40] J. D. Murray, Mathematical Biology, I & II, Springer-Verlag, New York, 2003.
- [41] L. Rass and J. Radcliffe, Spatial Deterministic Epidemics, Mathematical Surveys and Monographs, Volume 102, Amer. Math. Soci., 2003.
- [42] H. L. Smith, Monotone Dynamical Systems: An Introduction to the Theory Competitive and Cooperative Systems, Mathematical Surveys and Monographs 41, Amer. Math. Soc., 1995.
- [43] H. L. Smith and P. Waltman, The Theory of the Chemostat, Cambridge University Press, 1995.
- [44] H. L. Smith and P. Waltman, Perturbation of a globally stable steady states, Proc. Amer. Math. Soc., 127 (1999), 447-453.
- [45] X. Song, L. Chen, Persistence and periodic orbits for two-species predator-prey system with diffusion, *Canadian Appl. Math. Quart.*, 6 (1998), 233-244.
- [46] Y. Takeuchi, Conflict between the need to forage and the need to avoid competition: persistence of two-species model, *Math. Biosci.*, **99** (1990), 181-194.
- [47] H. R. Thieme and X.-Q. Zhao, Asymptotic speeds of spread and travelingwaves for integral equations and delayed reaction-diffusion models, J. Differential Equations, 195 (2003), 430-470.

- [48] P. van den Driessche and James Watmough, Reproduction numbers and subthreshold endemic equilibria for compartmental models of disease transmission, *Math. Biosci.*, 180 (2002), 29–48.
- [49] A. I. Volpert, V. A. Volpert and V. A. Volpert, Traveling Wave Solutions of Parabolic Systems, Translations of Mathematical Monographs, Amer. Math. Socie., 1994.
- [50] Q. Wang and X.-Q. Zhao, Spreading speed and traveling waves for the diffusive logistic equation with a sedentary compartment, Dynamics of Continuous, Discrete and Impulsive Systems(Ser. A), 13(2006), 231-246.
- [51] W. Wang and X.-Q. Zhao, An epidemic model in a patchy environment, Math. Biosci., 190 (2004), 97-112.
- [52] W. Wang and X.-Q. Zhao, An age-structured epidemic model in a patchy environment, SIAM J. Appl. Math., 65 (2005), 1597–1614.
- [53] H. F. Weinberger, Long-time behavior of a class of biological models, SIAM J. Math. Anal., 13 (1982), 353-396.
- [54] H. F. Weinberger, M. A. Lewis, B. Li, Analysis of linear determinacy of spread in cooperative models, J. Math. Biol., 45 (2002), 219-233.

- [55] P. Weng, H. Huang and J. Wu, Asymptotic speeds of propagation of wave fronts in a lattice delay differential equation with global interaction, IMA J. Appl. Math., 68 (2003), 409-439.
- [56] P. Weng and X.-Q. Zhao, Spreading speed and traveling waves for a multi-type SIS epidemic model, J. Differential Equations, in press.
- [57] D. Xu and X.-Q. Zhao, Asymptotic speed of spread and traveling waves for a nolocal epidemic model, J. Discrete and Continuous Dynamical Systems, 5 (2005), 1043-1056.
- [58] D. Xu and X.-Q. Zhao, A nonlocal reaction-diffusion population model with stage structure, Canadian Appl. Math. Quart., 11 (2003), 303-320.
- [59] D. Xu and X.-Q. Zhao, Bistable waves in an epidemic model, J. Dynamics and Differential Equations, 16 (2004), 679-707.
- [60] R. Xu, M. A. J. Chaplain, F. A. Davidson, Persistence and periodicity of a delayed ratio-dependent predator-prey model with stage structure and prey dispersal, Appl. Math. Comput., 159 (2004), 823-846.
- [61] Z. Zhang, X. Zheng, Z. Wang, Periodic solution of two-patches predator-prey dispersion-delay models with functional response, Bull. Inst. Math. Acad. Sinica, 31 (2003), 117-133.

- [62] X.-Q. Zhao, Global attractivity and stability in some monotone discrete dynamical system, Bull. Austral. Math. Soc., 53 (1996), 305-324.
- [63] X.-Q. Zhao, Dynamical Systems in Population Biology, Springer-Verlag, New York, 2003.
- [64] X.-Q. Zhao and Z.-J. Jing, Global asymptotic behavior of some cooperative systems of functional differential equations, *Canadian Appli. Math. Quart.*, 4 (1996), 421-444.
- [65] B. Zinner, G. Harris and W. Hudson, Traveling wavefronts for the discrete Fisher's equation, J. Differential Equations, 105(1993), 46-62.







